National Louis University

Digital Commons@NLU

Dissertations

6-2024

Hear Their Voices: Black Male Student Perceptions of Retention Initiatives At an HSI in the Midwest

Joshua Watson

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.nl.edu/diss

Part of the Educational Leadership Commons, Higher Education Commons, and the Social and Behavioral Sciences Commons

Recommended Citation

Watson, Joshua, "Hear Their Voices: Black Male Student Perceptions of Retention Initiatives At an HSI in the Midwest" (2024). *Dissertations*. 851.

https://digitalcommons.nl.edu/diss/851

This Dissertation - Public Access is brought to you for free and open access by Digital Commons@NLU. It has been accepted for inclusion in Dissertations by an authorized administrator of Digital Commons@NLU. For more information, please contact digitalcommons@nl.edu.

Hear Their Voices: Black Male Student Perceptions of Retention Initiatives At an HSI in the Midwest

Submitted in partial fulfillment
of the requirements of
Doctor of Education
in the National College of Education
National Louis University

Joshua Watson

Higher Education Leadership

Hear Their Voices: Black Male Student Perceptions of Retention Initiatives at an HSI in the Midwest

Submitted in partial fulfillment
of the requirements of
Doctor of Education
in the National College of Education
National Louis University

Joshua Watson
Higher Education Leadership

Approved:

| Jachn K Rivard AD | Jaclyn K Rivard Hit |
|---|--|
| Jaclyn Rivard, Committee Chair | Jaclyn Rivard, Program Chair Coodyn Theorothyngs |
| Jamal Scott, Committee Member Elizabeth Minor | Carolyn Theard-Griggs, Dean, National College of Education |
| Elizabeth Minor, Committee Member | 07/03/2024 |
| Jaclyn Rivard, Dean's Representative | Date Approved |

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I want to acknowledge my dissertation chair, Dr. Jamal Scott, thank you for your consistent encouragement throughout this process, Dr. Estee Hernandez, thank you for believing in my potential and never letting me give up, your feedback and inspiration were crucial to the completion of this study, you truly are my guardian angel. Dr. Rivard, my committee member, thank you for approaching my completion of this program in a calm, kind, helpful way, despite my constant emails filled with anxiety about the completion of this program.

To my friends, Gandhi, Ernest, Angie, Kevin, and Ashely for providing me with constant reminders of the importance of pursuing my dreams, even when I don't believe I can achieve them. To my parents, Annie, and Silas Watson, I appreciate the sacrifices that were made to put me in a position to pursue the dreams you did not get a chance to pursue. I am forever in your debt and have fused your dreams with mine. Lastly, thank you to my wife Shalonda, my better half, for constantly adapting our life to accommodate whatever goal I wanted to pursue.

DEDICATION

This research study is dedicated to my father, Silas L Watson. I am appreciative of the lessons you taught me about life, being a man, and making every day on this earth count. Thank you for the wisdom, encouragement, and motivation you have provided and continue to provide in my life. This research study is also dedicated to my mother, Annie L Watson, thank you for your inspiration throughout my life.

ABSTRACT

The enrollment of Black male students in colleges and universities over the last 30 years increased yet Black male retention rates have not increased proportionately to the enrollment rates of Black male students. Many colleges and universities recognized the importance of increasing Black male retention and invested millions of dollars in Black male retention initiatives, mentorship initiatives as well as hiring additional staff dedicated to Black male retention. Black male students use a variety of social support systems and coping strategies to persist in college despite facing economic, social, and political barriers to persistence. However, many Black male retention initiatives at colleges and universities do not include the input of Black male students in the construction, implementation, or evaluation of Black male retention initiatives. In this phenomenological research study, the researcher explored the lived experiences and perceptions of Black male retention initiatives of six Black male students and six staff at Northsun University, a Hispanic Serving Institution (HSI) in the Midwest to determine the importance of an alignment between Black male students' methods of persisting and Black male retention initiatives.

Findings suggest that Black male students persist in college using a variety of social support systems and coping strategies, specifically peer mentoring, peer support, and informal affinity groups, but do not feel these support systems and coping strategies are reflected in the retention plans of Northsun University. Furthermore, there seems to be a disconnect between Black male student *actual* persistence methods and *assumed* persistence methods which has led to a low degree of engagement in Black male retention initiatives Northsun University provided.

Table of Contents

| Acknowledgements | 2 |
|--|----|
| Dedication | 3 |
| Abstract | 4 |
| Chapter One: Introduction | 9 |
| Problem Statement | 12 |
| Purpose of Study | 14 |
| Research Questions | 17 |
| Theoretical Framework | 19 |
| Definitions | 20 |
| Significance of the Study | 20 |
| Overview of Dissertation | 21 |
| Chapter Two: Review of The Literature | 22 |
| Retention and Persistence Models | 23 |
| Spady's (1971) Model of Retention and Persistence | 24 |
| Tinto's Model of Retention and Persistence | 25 |
| Bean's Model of Retention and Student Persistence | 26 |
| Swail et al.'s (2004) Geometric Model of Student Persistence | 28 |
| Persistence of Students of Color | 29 |
| Black Student Persistence | 33 |
| Black Male Persistence | 39 |
| Black Male Experiences at HSIs | 54 |
| Black Male Student Experiences and Social Support Systems | 57 |

| Institutional Support | 57 |
|--|----|
| Personal Supportive Relationships | 60 |
| Familial Support | 62 |
| Sense of Belonging | 64 |
| Black Male Student Sense of Belonging | 65 |
| Black Male Adult Learner Success Theory (BMALST) | 67 |
| Summary | 69 |
| Chapter 3 Methodology | 71 |
| Research Methodology and Study Design | 72 |
| Participant Selection | 74 |
| Data Collection | 75 |
| Interview Protocols and Questions | 77 |
| Data Security | 78 |
| Data Analysis | 78 |
| Trustworthiness | 79 |
| Positionality | 80 |
| Limitations and Delimitations of Study | 81 |
| Conclusion | 83 |
| Chapter 4: Findings | 84 |
| Black Male Student Research Participants | 87 |
| Kasion | 87 |
| Dante | 88 |
| George | 88 |

| Samuel |
|---|
| Tariq |
| Amante90 |
| Staff Research Participants |
| Laura |
| Amy |
| Leslie92 |
| Solange92 |
| Katy |
| Kevin |
| Presentation of Findings |
| Theme 1: Generalized, Fragmented Black Male Retention Strategy 95 |
| Theme 2: Constellation of Support Systems |
| Theme 3: Awareness of and Responses to Barriers to Persistence |
| Theme 4: Inconsistent Implementation of Institutional Support 106 |
| Theme 5: Lack of Support from University Administration |
| Summary |
| Chapter 5: Discussion |
| Summary of Research |
| Discussion and Interpretation of Findings |
| Application of Theoretical Framework |
| Significance of Study |
| Implications for Practice |

| Recommendations for Additional Research | 140 |
|--|-----|
| Conclusion | 142 |
| References | 147 |
| Appendix A: Black Male Student Interview Questions | 164 |
| Appendix B: Staff Interview Questions | 165 |
| Appendix C: Tables | 167 |
| Appendix D: Figures | 170 |

CHAPTER ONE: INTRODUCTION

The Civil Rights Act of 1964 included provisions aimed at preventing discrimination in education and warned administrators at these schools that federal funds would be withheld if these schools were noncompliant with the equal opportunity mandate (Williamson, 1999).

Although this act helped to increase enrollment of African American students at colleges and universities in the United States, it did not lead to increased retention rates among Black students (Hilton & Ray, 2015). In 2022, the National Center for Education Statistics (NCES), indicated that only 36.4% of Black male students completed an undergraduate degree in six years compared to 52% of Latino Students and 63% of White male students (NCES, 2022). According to the National Center for Education Statistics (NCES), the Black male graduation rate in 2004 was 30.4% (NCES, 2004). It is notable that graduation rates among Black males increased marginally despite efforts and targeted initiatives by colleges and universities to substantially increase graduation rates among Black males.

Black males' college persistence and graduation rates are important because college degree attainment remains a primary predictor of wealth attainment and social mobility.

Persistence can be defined as the strategies and support systems that students use to continue in their college studies when faced with academic, social, or personal challenges (Hagedorn, 2006). Persistence is analyzed from the perspective of the student. Retention can be defined as the rate at which students return from one year to the next (Soika, 2020) Retention is analyzed from the perspective of the institution. Retention and persistence are separate but linked phenomena in that students often need assistance from the institution to persist and it is in the best interest of the institution to actively retain students.

Persistence and retention in college for Black males is important because both phenomena contribute to the graduation rate of Black males, which can influence the long-term economic prospects of Black males. For example, in a 2019 survey of Consumer Finances, the median net worth of White families in the United States was \$188,000 compared to \$24,000 for Black families, while the mean net worth for White families was \$983,000 compared to \$142,000 for Black families (Bhutta et al.,2020). Net worth is built over time and can be transferred from generation to generation. One of the main ways that systemic inequities in net worth accumulation by Black families could be remedied is by educational attainment, which would allow Black families to build generational wealth that can be transferred from generation to generation (Parsons & Parsons, 2021).

Many retention models indicate that for students to persist throughout their college career, students must be integrated into the social and academic communities of the college (Tinto, 1993). For example, according to Solorzano et al. (2000), many Black male students enroll in colleges and universities that are vastly different from the communities in which they were raised. As a result, many Black male students struggled to fit into the college communities they found themselves in. Brooms (2017) found that enhancing the climate Black men experience on campus significantly contributes to their persistence. In Brooms' study, enhancing campus climate referred to the variety of ways that Black males could receive social support while on campus, which helped to strengthen Black male beliefs that they could look to the institution for support. Brooms found that enhancing the campus environment influenced Black males' social engagement on campus and that peer networks were instrumental in influencing Black males academic, social, emotional, and psychosocial perspectives regarding the importance and feasibility of persistence in college.

Although there is growing literature on Black male persistence and retention strategies targeted towards Black male students, it is important to note that much of the literature on Black males focuses on persistence strategies used by Black males at colleges or universities or the effectiveness of retention strategies aimed at Black males. Much of the literature that combines the retention strategies of colleges and universities while also deeply analyzing the experience of Black males has been written since 2015. For example, Goings (2017), a leading researcher in Black male experiences in higher education, discussed the deficit narrative present in Black male higher education research that perpetuates a narrative that Black males lack the skills to succeed in college.

Brooms, another leading researcher on the topic, wrote articles that discuss the connection between Black male retention initiatives and Black male experiences on college campuses since 2015. For example, Brooms (2021) discussed how the benefits that Black men received from engaging in a Black male leadership program and how the program shattered stereotypes they may have held about themselves. Brooms (2017) noted the importance of peer support and faculty mentoring as important for Black male persistence on campus. In addition, Brooms (2019) summarized how a select group of 23 Black men from a large, public urban university discussed how their engagement in a Black Male Initiative (BMI) influenced their college persistence. Ottley and Ellis (2019) summarized the differences in perceptions of Black male retention initiatives between students and staff and how these differences affected the success of these initiatives.

Black male college completion rates declined over the past 20 years, particularly when one compares data from 2004 and 2022 (NCES, 2004, 2022). Although, there was not a steep decline in the college completion rate for Black male and some progress was made, it is

important to investigate why retention strategies aimed at Black male students have not moved the Black male college completion rate in a meaningful, measurable ways so that additional sustainable progress can be made that can be replicated at different types of Higher Education Institutions (HEIs). It is also important to consider how retention and persistence strategies aimed at Black male students reflect and incorporate the realizations of the effect of institutionalized barriers to college attainment on Black males' motivation, confidence, sense of belonging and willingness to seek assistance in college. Black male students employ many strategies to cope with challenges and persist in college. Personal and cultural support systems such as familial support, peers, faculty, and staff mentorship are crucial factors in persistence that should be considered when planning retention efforts (Harper, 2015). There may be ways to incorporate key elements of these strategies into retention efforts or leverage the strategies in partnerships with retention efforts.

Problem Statement

There are two main problems that this research study addressed. First, the factors that affect the persistence and retention of Black male college students have not changed substantially over the past 17 years in response to social, political, and economic forces despite increasing Black male enrollment in college and substantial efforts by HEIs. For example, Black male college enrollment in the United States was 26% in 2004 and 31.0% in 2021 (NCES, 2021). During this same period, the Black male college graduation rate was 30.4% in 2004 and 36.4% for the 2021-2022 academic year (NCES, 2022). Colleges tried to increase Black male enrollment by hiring for positions targeted towards increasing Black male enrollment as well as funding Black male retention initiatives (Weismann, 2021). Second, although progress was made on Black male retention initiatives, this progress was not substantial and sustainable. To achieve

sustainable, measurable progress in the retention of Black males, HEIs must update their retention strategies to better align with the current ways that Black male students at their institution persist in college despite the obstacles or barriers to persistence that they may encounter.

Historical institutionalized barriers to persistence can be defined as any policy, rule, practice that results in and supports a continued unfair advantage to some people and unfair or harmful treatment of others based on race (Banks et al., 2019). In the context of a college, historical institutionalized barriers to persistence are ingrained into the fabric of the college or university in such a way that these barriers are invisible and simply a part of the way the college or university works. These historical institutional barriers can range from implicit bias found in the actions of some college and university admissions professionals, faculty, student affairs and academic affairs professionals to a lack of cultural competency regarding a particular racial or ethnic group (Frawley et al., 2020).

Retention strategies employed by HEI are not fully aligned with the myriad of support systems and coping strategies employed by Black male students (Beale et al.,2019). Instead, retention strategies tend to treat Black male students as a monolith in a way that minimizes the unique experiences of Black males on and off campus (Beale et al.,2019). In some instances, Black males on college campuses are stereotyped and labeled as urban, inner-city, and at-risk (Dancy, 2012; Howard, 2013). Harper (2003) found that Black males in college were labeled as troublesome and often treated in an adverse manner. Beale et al. (2019) found that most of the literature on Black males in college focus on negative items associated with underachievement. Beale et al. (2019) found that group-defining nomenclature, such as dropouts, underprepared,

and endangered species, do not highlight the strengths and experiences of Black male students who are persisting in college.

Sense of belonging is considered one of the most important factors in Black male persistence as discussed by Brooms (2017), Strayhorn (2012), and Harper (2015). One of the dangers of a misalignment of the persistence and coping strategies of Black males on campus and retention strategies used by colleges and universities is that over time, Black male students can feel isolated and alone because the retention strategies are not effective for them on a personal level (Brooms, 2017). A feeling of isolation can lead to a loss of a sense of belonging on a college campus (Strayhorn, 2012). A reduction in a sense of belonging on college campuses through persistent microaggressions or inadequate institutional support can render the coping and persistence strategies that African American male students use to overcome institutionalized barriers to persistence ineffective (Brooms, 2017).

Purpose of Study

The purpose of this study was to explore and understand coping strategies and support systems used by current Black male students who persisted at a Hispanic Serving Institution (HSI), which in this research study will be referred to by a pseudonym as Northsun University. This research study sought to understand the persistence of current Black male students despite social, political, and economic barriers to persistence, and the degree to which current retention strategies used by Northsun University reflect, align, and interconnect with the persistence strategies, lived experiences and historical institutionalized barriers to persistence experienced by Black male students. The congruence or divergence of retention efforts enacted by Northsun University staff and students' persistence strategies are examined and discussed to build an understanding of how these might work together to support student success.

The researcher emphasizes the type of resources currently provided by Northsun University to Black male students to help them persist and the degree to which these resources meet the needs of current Black male students. There is also an emphasis on the ways in which Northsun University staff measure the success or failure of Black male retention efforts and the sources of feedback on the success or failure of these retention initiatives. Finally, the researcher examined the openness of Northsun University staff to revising Black male retention efforts based on feedback from Black male students.

In this study, the researcher also focused on how the type of institution a Black male student attends affected their retention and persistence. Traditionally, Black male students that attend college often have a choice of attending a Historically Black College and University (HBCU), a Predominantly White Institution (PWI) or a Hispanic Serving Institution (HSI). The Higher Education Act of 1965 defined a HBCU as any Historically Black College that was established prior to 1964, whose principal mission was and is the education of Black Americans (About HBCUs, 2024). A PWI is often defined as any institution where much of the student body attending that institution is White (Bourke, 2016). An HSI is often defined as an institution that has an enrollment of at least 25% Hispanic students and can be 2- or 4-year institutions (Title V Developing Hispanic-Serving Institutions Program, 2016). The designation of an institution as an HSI allows an institution to receive federal granted money to fund programs aimed at assisting the minority population of an HSI (Title V Developing Hispanic-Serving Institutions Program, 2016). In 2023, there was an increase in minority students attending HSIs (Burbage, 2022).

Researchers found that Black male students who attend Predominantly White Institutions (PWIs) experience hostile learning environments and a profoundly lower degree of sense of

belonging primarily from racism, discrimination, and alienation (Cuyjet, 1997, 2006; Harper, 2012; Valdandra et al., 2022, Milner et al., 2023). The lower degree of sense of belonging impacts graduation rates, grades, satisfaction, and their desire to continue their graduation. Booker and Whatley (2019) found that Black male students' outcomes, such as graduation and retention at HBCUs, increased due to the benefits of faculty, peer, and community interactions with other Black students. The researchers found an increased sense of belonging and validation and positive student outcomes regarding retention and graduation for Black male students.

However, most literature regarding Black male experiences at HSIs was published since 2017. HSIs are often celebrated for their diversity but the experiences of Black males at HSI often do not match the reputation of HSIs as being supportive environments for students from a wide variety of social and academic backgrounds (Garcia, 2019). Garcia (2019) found that some minority students at HSIs felt that these institutions employed mostly White instructors with a Eurocentric curriculum that in many ways replicates racism and discrimination in ways similar to PWIs. Pirtle et al. (2020), when investigating the experience of Black male students at HSIs, discovered that some students had similar experiences to Black male students who enrolled in PWIs. Abrica et al. (2020) found that Black male students experienced forms of anti-blackness and a lack of support in some instances.

Harper (2018) studied the experiences of Black male students at an urban HSI. Harper found that many Black male students reported having their intelligence questioned by college faculty and staff and were thought of as unprepared by some members of the college community. However, other researchers found that Black males persist at HSIs due to the support of peers and faculty at the HSI and the formation of their own support networks that helped to increase persistence (Brooms, 2020; Reddick et al., 2012; Serrano, 2020). For this research study, the type

of institution a Black male student chose to attend was important because it affected the ability of a Black male student to persist given the campus environment. It is important to note that although only 1 of 3 students at HBCUs are Black males, even though enrollment at HBCUs is increasing (Harris & Stephens, 2023). Many HBCUs are concentrated in a specific region of the country thereby making it difficult for many Black male students to consider these institutions an option (Harris & Stephens, 2023). As a result of negative experiences at PWIs, many Black male students are turning to HSIs due to their reputation of having certain elements that could possibly create a welcoming environment (Brooms, 2021). Additionally, for many Black male students, HSIs are close to home and provide affordability that is not available with PWIs (Brooms, 2023b)

This research study served two main purposes for understanding the experiences of Black male students at HSIs. First, this research study shed light on the dichotomy of HSIs being seen as having certain elements that can provide a welcoming environment for Black male students and increasing sense of belonging and retention but in some instances provide similar hostile environments for Black male students that are found at PWIs. Second, this research study adds to the field of Black male college retention at HEIs through the discussion of factors that could make HSI's unappealing in the eyes of Black male students and possibly provide a template for how to mitigate factors that add to a decreased sense of belonging at HSI's which could ultimately lead to lower Black male retention rates.

Research Questions

It is important to acknowledge that not all Black male students persist in college in the same way. For example, some Black male students may rely more on institutional support to persist in college using the support of peers and bonds formed with certain faculty and staff

members at an institution. Some Black male students may rely more on familial and community support to persist in college. Other Black male students may rely more on intrinsic motivation to persist in college (Brooms, 2019).

Black male students' persistence strategies evolve over time. For example, the ways in which a Black male student would persist in college 10 or 20 years ago will be different than the ways in which a current Black male student persists. The social, economic, and political factors that can affect Black male persistence will also be different currently than they were 10 or 20 years ago. For example, 10 or 20 years ago, affirmative action as an admissions policy in higher education was accepted legally in a way that is not currently accepted, based on the Supreme Court's recent 2023 ruling on affirmative action policies in higher education. The latter can ultimately affect the way HEIs implement certain retention strategies for Black male students (Walker, 2023). Black male retention strategies utilized by HEIs must also change over time to better align with the current persistence strategies utilized by Black males. In consideration of the evolving nature of Black male persistence strategies and Black male retention strategies, the following research questions guided this study:

- 1. What are some of the coping strategies and support systems used by current Black male students who have persisted at this HSI?
- 2. To what degree do current retention strategies used by the HSI reflect, align, and interconnect with the persistence strategies, lived experiences and historical institutionalized barriers to persistence experienced by Black male students at this HSI?

Theoretical Framework

The theoretical framework used in this study addresses a possible lack of alignment between the lived experiences, coping strategies, and methods of persistence used by Black male students and the retention strategies staff at Northsun University used to assist Black male students in persisting. The Black male adult learner success theory (BMALST) created by Dr. Roman Goings (2021) was the theoretical framework for this study. The BMALST focuses on factors that affect Black male adult learners' persistence with a focus on how the lived experiences of Black male adult learners affect their persistence in college (Goings, 2021). The theory focuses on the components of the identity of Black male adult learners who succeed in college despite facing barriers to persistence (Goings, 2021). In this theory, Goings (2021) highlighted the impact that societal views of Black male students, the institutional environment, a student's own support systems and racial pride can have on Black males' persistence. This theory was important for this research study because the theory encapsulates a diverse number of factors that influence a Black male students' ability to persist, including the students' social support system outside of college, the students' intrinsic motivation to persist, and the support the institution can provide to the student in their persistence journey. The BMALST focuses on the relationship between these factors. As a result, factors that influence Black male persistence can be considered together and not in isolation. Using this theory, the researcher approached the study of Black male persistence and the factors that influence Black male persistence in a holistic manner. Finally, BMALST can help to account for the entire demographic of Black male students in colleges and universities if there is an analysis of the relationship between student persistence efforts and college retention efforts.

Definitions

The following terms are used throughout this dissertation:

Barrier: social, political, or economic obstacles to completion of a college degree. Examples include racist structures, ideologies, ongoing discrimination, socioeconomic disadvantages, and ambiguous affirmative action policies that hinder access and equality (Gavins, 2009).

Cultural capital: the set of linguistic and cultural competencies individuals usually inherit and sometimes learn (Bourdieu, 1986).

Institutional racism: The existence of systemic policies or laws and practices that provide differential access to goods, services, or opportunities of society by race (Morgan et al., 2018).

Retention: The rate at which students return from one year to the next (Soika, 2020).

Persistence: the strategies and support systems that students use to continue in their college studies when faced with academic, social, or personal challenges (Hagedorn, 2016).

Significance of the Study

This research study was significant because it informs the work of student affairs professionals from recruitment through student support by providing deeper understanding of the needs and experiences of Black male students. This research study was significant for the work of higher education staff who might gain more insight into the persistence strategies of Black male students, which will allow for a better alignment of retention strategies with Black male persistence strategies. This study was also significant to Black male students who can assist HEIs that they attend in creating more welcoming, inclusive environments for them, which will aid their persistence. This research study is significant for aiding the campus communities of HEIs in creating a holistic experience for Black male students through a recognition of how the actions of

all members of the campus community influence the campus environment for Black male students.

Overview of Dissertation

Chapter 1 included an introduction to the topic, problem statement, purpose of the study, theoretical framework, research questions, and significance of the study. Chapter 2 includes a literature review pertaining to student retention at universities and colleges in the United States, the experiences of Black male students, and strategies for their persistence. In Chapter 3, the researcher summarizes the research methods and design, overview of participants in the study, study materials, data collection and analysis, study limitations and his positionality as a researcher in the study. Chapter 4 includes a discussion of the findings and the themes and subthemes in the research study, as well as a discussion of how the findings relate to the research questions. Chapter 5 includes an interpretation of the findings in the research study, the implication of the findings of the study in consideration of the theoretical framework, and a discussion of future research directions.

CHAPTER TWO: REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

In this chapter, there is a focus on retention and persistence models pertaining to the role that the institution and the student played in the student's efforts to persist. Student retention can be defined as the process of helping students meet their own needs so that they will persist in their education towards the achievement of an educational goal (Crosling, 2017). Student persistence also refers to the desire and action of a student to remain in college until graduation (Seidman, 2005). This chapter includes a review of retention and persistence models that highlight the role of the student as the most important factor in student retention as well as retention and persistence models that emphasize the institution as one of the most important factors in student retention. As persistence and retention models progress from the 1970s to the current time, researchers begin to highlight the collaborative nature of the relationship between persistence strategies of students and the retention strategies of the institution for successful completion of college. The research studies in this chapter illustrate a progression in understanding of the factors that influence persistence and retention for students in college as well as a realization that college retention strategies must account for the variety of ways that students of different races, academic backgrounds and socio-economic status persist in college.

It is important to note that many early retention and persistence models did not explicitly focus on Black male students but provided the foundation and research for other retention and persistence models that focused on the experiences of Black male students. Many Black male retention and persistence models share characteristics, specifically terminology, found in early retention and persistence models. As such, it is difficult to understand and analyze Black male retention and persistence models without first analyzing and understanding earlier models. In this chapter, there is a discussion of retention and persistence models exclusively focused on students

of color. Next, there is a discussion of sense of belonging and its importance for persistence and retention in college. Finally, there is an in-depth analysis of the BMALST and the ways in which the theory informed this research study.

Retention and Persistence Models

Retention and persistence models from the 1970s to 1993 focused on the role of the students and the institution in persistence and retention. Each of the retention and persistence models during this time built upon the work of a previous retention and persistence model. For example, Spady's (1971) model of retention and persistence focused on the role of the student integrating into academic and social life of the college. Spady compared leaving college to committing suicide and based his work on Durkheim's suicide theory. Spady theorized that the more a student acclimated to the social and academic life of the college, the less likely they were to leave. Tinto (1993) in his institutional departure model focused on how much a student's prior background influenced the way in which the student integrated into the social and academic life of the college. Tinto also believed that the process for acclimating to college was similar to the way in which a person who committed suicide did not acclimate to their environment. Bean (1980) disagreed with Spady and Tinto in the assumption based on Durkheim's suicide theory that leaving college was similar to the reasons why a person would commit suicide. Instead, in his causal model of student attrition Bean focused on the factors that a HEI could control to help a student to persist in college. Bean's model was the first retention model to extensively focus on the factors outside of the students' personal background as influencing student retention and persistence. Each retention and persistence model focused on the responsibilities of the individual which were to integrate themselves into the life of the institution and the institution

which was to develop programs at the institution that would aid the persistence of students to graduation.

Spady's (1971) Model of Retention and Persistence

Spady's (1971) model of student retention, which is based in sociology, is one of the first retention models to focus on the degree of social integration as a primary predictor of student retention. Spady indicated that each student entered college with a definite pattern of dispositions, interests, expectations, goals, and values shaped by their family background and high school experiences. Spady also believed that a student's entire range of experiences and attributes may influence their ability to accommodate the influences and pressures they may encounter in a new environment. Spady used Durkheim's (1951) theory of social integration to explain that the more suited an individual's background is to the college environment the more social integration they will experience in the college environment. Durkheim originally explained that a lack of social integration into one's community is a reason for suicide. Spady indicated that academic potential, grade performance, intellectual development, friendship support, family background could influence social integration into college, which could in turn influence a student's decision to remain in college.

Spady (1971) considered a variety of factors that can influence a student's grade performance and intellectual development before they arrive at a college. In Spady's (1971) model, social integration influences a student's satisfaction with the college. A student's satisfaction with college influences the student's institutional commitment to stay enrolled at the college. Spady's work was important because it set the stage for researchers to focus on the interaction between the institution and the student in a student's persistence in college. Spady's consideration of a variety of factors that can influence a student's satisfaction with the college

places the responsibility for persistence at the institution on the student rather than the institution sharing an equal part of the responsibility for the student persisting to the completion of their college degree. It is important to highlight that Spady's model does not consider the factors that affect the retention or persistence of minorities students or Black males which illustrates there was not a progression of understanding of the variety of ways that students of different races and socio-economic backgrounds persist in college in the 1970s due to the focus on the persistence of White, upper class male students. A college retention plan focused exclusively on the needs of White upper-class, male students does not allow for retention strategies of colleges and universities to meet the needs of all students.

Tinto's Model of Retention and Persistence

Tinto (1975) built upon Spady's work. Tinto takes a sociological approach to examining the reasons students leave college. Tinto (1975) believed college was a social system with its own value and social structures. He believed that social conditions resulting in a student leaving the social system of the college would resemble that of suicide in wider society. Tinto (1975) believed that the conditions which would result in a student leaving the college would be insufficient interactions with others in the college and insufficient congruency with the value patterns of the college. Tinto (1993) divided the retention into 3 distinct stages: Stage 1: recruitment and admission to college during which colleges and universities should set realistic expectations so that a perspective student can choose the appropriate school (Tinto, 1993).

Tinto believed that colleges and universities should be providing new students with information about the character of institutional life and about the requirements of the academic system in which they will be matriculating (Tinto, 1993). Tinto divided the second stage of retention for college and universities into Pre-Entry Assessment and Placement: Identifying

Student Needs (Tinto, 1993). According to Tinto, during the pre-entry and assessment/placement stage of retention, students should be placed in appropriate first year courses and students should be assessed for counseling and advising purposes (Tinto, 1993). In the final stage of student retention, Tinto believed that colleges should be assisting students with making the social and academic transitions to the new and possibly more challenging life of the college through programs such as first year experiences for students (Tinto, 1993).

Tinto views persistence as a phenomenon that takes place over time. Tinto's division of retention into stages with inputs and outputs places heavy emphasis on the relationship between the variables that lead up to the decision to leave school such as the students family background, skills and attributes and prior schooling. However, unlike Spady's model, Tinto places heavy emphasis on the role of the external community in influencing persistence, specifically interactions between peers, faculty and staff and any extra-curricular activities the student may participate in. Tinto's focus on retention moves closer to a consideration of the collaborative nature of persistence and retention at an institution because he places a greater emphasis on the role of the institution in assisting students with persisting in college. Tinto's views on retention and persistence during this time also do not focus on the factors that affect minority or Black male retention indicating that were was not an intentional focus on the persistence of students at colleges and universities outside of White, male upper-class students.

Bean's (1980) Model of Retention and Student Persistence

Bean (1980) focused on a psychological theory of student retention and discussed the role of student attitudes and behaviors in influencing their intention to persist in college and the importance of the background characteristics of students in their intention to persist. Bean disagreed with Spady (1971) and Tinto's (1993) use of Durkheim's suicide theory in their

student retention models because he did not see an explicit link between the student dropout process and suicidal behavior. Instead, Bean focused on the theoretical views of studies done on turnover in work organizations. Bean (1980) argued that the student dropout process is similar to the reasons that employees leave a job and postulated that student and employee persistence is primarily determined by factors that the organization can control. As a result, Bean replaced the pay variable in employee job satisfaction with the following four educational indictors for student satisfaction which are: student GPA, development, institutional quality, and practical value. Bean's (1980) student attrition model contained the following four factors that influence student retention: dropout as a dependent variable, satisfaction and institutional commitment as intervening variables, and organizational determinants as background variables. After a statistical analysis of Price's (1977) turnover model, Bean theorized that institutional commitments were one of the main reasons that men and women left colleges.

In Bean's (1980) retention model there is a connection between the background of a student, the students' environment, and the interaction with the organization which influences outcomes and attitudes and the individual's intent to leave the organization. The model does not have as many variables that affect student persistence and retention when compared to Tinto's (1993) and Spady's (1971) model. Bean's model is one of the early retention and persistence models that focused on the persistence and retention in a holistic way but still places a greater emphasis on the institution as the reason students leave college rather than considering the ways in which the institution and the student can work together to ensure the student completes college. Also, Bean's (1980) model, like Spady (1971) and Tinto (1975) did not focus on different socio-economic classes or races and was intended to explain the persistence and retention of White, male upper-class college student. In the next section, I will discuss

researchers who focused on the relationship between student persistence efforts and institutional retention efforts.

Swail et al.'s (2003) Geometric Model of Student Persistence

Swail et al. (2003) proposed the geometric model of student persistence that focused on the relationship between students and the institutions they attended. The model puts students at the center of all persistence efforts and helps colleges address the questions of what the college can do to help students persist and how institutions can academically and socially integrate students into the campus environment and support their cognitive and social development. The geometric model is shaped like a triangle with forces exerted on the student (Swail et al., 2003). According to Swail et al. (2003) cognitive, social, and institutional factors affect student outcomes. Cognitive factors refer to the pattern of thinking that students bring with them when they come to college. Cognitive factors include academic ability in reading, writing and math. Cognitive factors are important to a student's persistence in college because they affect a student's decision making and problem-solving abilities. Social factors that affect student persistence include a student's ease at integrating with peers and the student's cultural history and personal attitudes. Swail et al. (2003) thought that students would have a hard time persisting if they were not connected to the institution. The final part of the Swail geometric model of persistence was institutional factors which were defined as practices, strategies and cultures of the college or university that impact student persistence and achievement (Swail et al., 2003). Examples of institutional factors that affect student persistence include academic and social support, course content and instruction, and student programming. (Swail et al., 2003).

According to Swail et al. (2003), the student achieves equilibrium or continued persistence when all the forces in the persistence model are balanced, exerting equal forces on

the student. If equilibrium is lost, students depart from college (Swail et al., 2003). The geometric model of persistence represented an important milestone for college retention efforts and strategies because it placed student needs at the center of persistence and could uniquely be used to explain the persistence of students from different socio-economic classes academic backgrounds (Swail et al., 2003). Swail et al. (2003) determined that the geometric model of student persistence allowed institutions to work proactively to support student persistence and achievement (Swail et al., 2003). These authors believed that diagnostic and supplementary knowledge of the student are vital components for the effective operation of the geometric model of persistence (Swail et al., 2003).

Swail et al. (2003) claimed that the Geometric Model of Persistence allowed institutions to move from theoretical conversations about student persistence to a study in practice in the present and over time. These authors thought that the Geometric Model of Student Persistence could be especially useful for studying the persistence of students of color because often their experiences in persisting included a wide range of factors that affected each student differently. Swail's model of persistence is important because it demonstrates a departure from the earlier models of retention and persistence discussed in this chapter that could not explain differences in persistence of non-white students. Swail's model also was instrumental in framing the relationship between student persistence and retention as a collaborative relationship with the needs of the student at the forefront.

Persistence of Students of Color

Rendon's (1994) Validation Theory, published in the Journal of Innovative Higher Education, is a seminal work on student retention. Rendon (1994) Validation theory represents a turning point in the study of retention and persistence models because she focused on the needs

of minority students and students from different socio-economic backgrounds in a way that previous research studies did not. In her study, Rendon (1994) and her team interviewed 132 first year students in a minority serving community college in the southwest, a predominantly white, residential, liberal arts college in a middle Atlantic state, a predominantly Black, urban state university in the Midwest; and a predominantly white, residential research university in a middle Atlantic state. Students were selected from diverse personal and academic backgrounds but were mostly nontraditional students. Participants were interviewed in focus groups of 3-6 for one and a half hours on campus using an open-ended interview protocol. The results indicated that many nontraditional students developed feelings of isolation and alienation and were intimidated by the culture of colleges at the time. Rendon discussed how many minority and first-generation college students had "invalidating" experiences in college where they did not feel like they were valued as individuals or students Rendon also noted that many students in the study doubted their ability to persist in college when they matriculated.

Rendon (1994) proposed the use of validation to meet the needs of diverse student populations. Rendon defined validation as an "enabling, conforming and supportive process initiated by in and out of class agents that fosters academic and interpersonal development" (p. 44). Rendon expanded her definition of validation by indicating that it is intentional and proactive and acknowledges students as valuable members of a learning community. It was proposed that faculty, through validating actions, can instill a confident, motivating "can-do" attitude within students that can lead to student success learning and development (Rendon, 1994).

Rendon's (1994) validation theory included the following six components: initiating contact, consistency, validation as one component of student success, affirmation, validation in

and out of the classroom, and validating students early. The first component of Rendon's validation theory was to initiate contact and that faculty and staff would actively reach out to students to offer assistance, encouragement, and support (Rendon, 1994). The next component of Rendon's validation theory was consistency or ensuring that faculty and staff consistently validate students so that they feel confident in themselves (Rendon, 1994). The third component of the theory was the realization that validation should be viewed as the first step in ensuring student success and only one component of development (Rendon, 1994). The fourth component was affirmation by faculty and staff that reinforces the concept that students are capable of learning and to help build up their sense of self-worth by recognizing the strengths and knowledge they bring to the classroom (Rendon, 1994). The fifth component of Rendon's validation theory was that students should be validated in and out of the classroom. The sixth and final component of the validation theory was that validation should be done early in the interaction between the student and faculty and staff to set the stage for the validation theory to be successful (Rendon, 1994).

Rendon's (1994) validation theory was also important because it showed that validation was ongoing and that just as students need to be continually validated to persist in college, student support systems that include out of class validation must be continually nourished. This theory helped to set the stage for a focus on the role that the student plays in their own persistence in collaboration with the role of the college or university. Rendon's (1994) study helped in the progression of research on the factors that affect the persistence of students of different identities and socio-economic backgrounds as well as serving as a model of the ways in which members of the campus community could assist in implementing institutional retention strategies.

Tierney (1999) discussed the flaws of Tinto's (1988) student retention theory which focused on students' needs to assimilate into the dominant culture of a college or university to aid in their persistence. Tierney argued that Tinto's notion of student retention is incorrect because it views going to college as an initiation process. It was also proposed that for students of color to succeed on predominantly White campuses, they must undergo a form of cultural suicide, where they make a clean break with the communities and cultures in which they were raised and integrate and assimilate into the dominate culture of the colleges they attend (Tierney, 1999). According to Tinto, if students of color fully integrate into the dominant college culture, they will be successful and if they fail to assimilate, they will fail to stay in college (Tierney, 1999). Tierney highlighted the importance of cultural capital, a phrase coined by Bourdieu (1986) that referred to the set of linguistic and cultural competencies individuals usually inherit and sometimes learn. Tierney cited McDonough's (1997) work, which asserted that cultural capital is precisely the value schools do not teach. Bourdieu assumed that individuals from middle and upper classes inherit cultural capital through their families and neighborhoods (Tierney, 1999). As a result of an inheritance of cultural capital, these students learn at an early age that admission to colleges is not a choice but a preordained conclusion (Tierney, 1999). While cultural capital is important, minority students can easily shed their cultural heritage and it leaves students in a situation where any real change is not possible (Tierney, 1999).

Tierney (1999) highlighted the importance of cultural integrity, which he defined as school-based strategies and teaching programs that engage students' racial/ethnic backgrounds in a positive manner toward the development of more relevant pedagogies and learning activities. When minority college students can affirm their own cultural identities, their chances for graduation increase (Tierney,1999). Tierney theorized that if postsecondary institutions make

concerted and meaningful efforts to affirm these students' cultural identities, they gain increased possibilities for ensuring students' success in college if the education students receive involves a commitment to academic and social goals and active learning.

Tierney (1999) discussed how the ideas of cultural capital and cultural integrity jointly push educators away from the notion that increased funding or cultural assimilation will resolve the inequitable opportunities for many minority students in the United States. The notion of cultural integrity helps to identify cultural background as an essential element for academic success (Tierney, 1999). Tierney's notions about the importance of cultural background for minority student success in college aligns with Rendon's (1994) validation theory and the importance of in class and out of class validation for students. Kuh et al. (2004) discussed eight culturally based propositions for understanding student departure that include the role of culture in helping students persist due to receiving support from other members of a student's culture. Rendon (1994), Tierney (1999) and Kuh et al (2004) are research studies that highlight an understanding of the importance of the roles of students and institutions in persistence but highlight the need for colleges to affirm the unique factors that influence the persistence or students with different identities and socio-economic backgrounds.

Black Student Persistence

Guiffrida (2003) analyzed the ways that social integration can assist Black student persistence at PWIs. Guiffrida tested Tinto's (1993) social integration theory. In his qualitative study, Guiffrida interviewed 88 African American students from a midsize (under 11,000 undergraduates) predominantly White university in the Northeastern part of the United States (Guiffrida, 2003). The gender composition of study was 45% male and 55% female with 16 freshmen, 39 sophomores, 18 juniors, and 15 seniors (Guiffrida, 2003). The study included

actively involved students as well as those with little involvement in African American organizations (Guiffrida, 2003). Small focus groups were used in the study to obtain more real-world dialogue with focus groups consisting of 2 to 6 students (Guiffrida, 2003). Students were first asked open-ended questions and then asked to describe assets to their college experience (Guiffrida, 2003). Students listed faculty, academic advisors, and family as assets to their college experience but participation in African American student organizations emerged as an asset from every focus group (Guiffrida, 2003). After the focus groups, individual interviews were conducted with students to allow them to expand upon and clarify statements made during the focus group interviews (Guiffrida, 2003).

Guiffrida (2003) found that academic honors groups, Greek societies, religious groups, political organizations, and student government facilitated cultural connection and social integration into the university. The previously mentioned organizations were important to Black students because they assisted them in establishing out of class connections with faculty, provided them with opportunities to give back to other Blacks, and allowed them to feel comfortable be being around others perceived as like them (Guiffrida, 2003). Black students in the study commented that Black student organizations allowed them to "be themselves" instead of having to "code switch "or present one version of themselves to Whites at the university and another version of themselves to African Americans at the university (Guiffrida, 2003). Guiffrida's study is important because the author identified a "coping" and persistence strategy that Black students used to "stay connected" to their culture rather than "abandon" their culture as Tinto (1993) suggested in his study. Guiffrida pointed out that not all Black student needs at colleges and universities can be met through Black student organizations (Guiffrida, 2003). The author also noted out that Black students from predominantly White communities did not

struggle as much to integrate into university culture as Black students from predominantly Black communities (Guiffrida, 2003).

Guiffrida (2004) continued his study of Black student persistence and explored the contributions that the friends from the home communities of Black students made to their persistence. Guiffrida noted that literature, up until 2004, proved that Black families played a critical role in their persistence. However, he also noted that little research had been done on the role of friends in Black student's persistence. In Guiffrida's (2004) study, 99 students from a midsized PWI university located in the Northeastern part of the United States were interviewed. Students from various levels of academic achievement, including current students, high achieving and struggling students, students that left the university but did not graduate, and students who graduated. Interview sessions were auto recorded and transcribed (Guiffrida, 2004). Guiffrida stated that the purpose of this study was not to generalize about the influence of friends on the persistence of Black students but to understand Black students' perspective of the influence of their friends on their persistence. Interviews began with open-ended questions to allow participants to guide the study and follow-up interviews were scheduled to allow participants to elaborate on their points (Guiffrida, 2004).

Guiffrida (2004) found that among students who left the university and those who struggled academically, a fear of losing the connection with friends from their home communities was a motivating factor in their decision to leave the university (Guiffrida, 2004). Some found that their friends from home thought they had "changed" because of the students trying to integrate into the community at the University (Guiffrida, 2004). These students discussed that they were trapped between trying to adapt to their college community while also maintaining a connection to their culture. Some students found that when they went home, it was

difficult to focus and complete their work (Guiffrida, 2004). As a result, in the case of students who left the university and those struggling academically, friends from home communities were seen as a liability (Guiffrida, 2004).

Guiffrida (2004) also found that, among students who persisted and graduated from the university, as well as current students who were high achievers, some friends from home supported and encourage them to persist. Guiffrida found that for some high achievers and students who graduated, college persistence helped students eliminate friends who were not positive influences (Guiffrida, 2004). Some high achievers and students who graduated broke ties with some friends from home because of a perception that they could no longer relate to the students' experiences (Guiffrida, 2004). Guiffrida found that friends from home who attended other PWIs served as a stronger support system for Black students than friends who did not attend college or those who attended a diverse college institution. This study is important because it emphasized the multiple factors that can influence a Black student's intention to persist or not. Guiffrida's study advanced research on Black student persistence through his insistence on the many factors that influence Black student persistence.

Hausmann et al. (2007) built upon Guiffrida's (2004) work by focusing on the role of a sense of belonging in Black student persistence. Hausmann et al. conducted their study at a large, public, predominately White university in the Mid-Atlantic region of the United States. The researchers examined the relationship between students' sense of belonging and their intention to persist using individual growth curve modeling. Specifically, Hausmann et al. focused on whether sense of belonging predicts intention to persist, and the effects of interventions designed to increase sense of belonging. Black and White students completed surveys three times

throughout the academic year. The researchers defined a sense of belonging as a psychological sense that one is a valued member of the college community.

Black and White students were randomly assigned to a group that received an intervention designed to increase student sense of belonging or to one of two control groups (Hausmann et al., 2007). All first-year Black students were invited to participate and a random sample of 291 White students were invited to participate (Hausmann et al., 2007). Surveys were mailed to possible participants during the second week of the fall semester and 145 Black students responded and 220 White students responded (Hausmann et al., 2007). Another survey was mailed during the second week of the spring semester with 94% of both White and Black students responding (Hausmann et al., 2007). A third survey was mailed during weeks 11 of 17 of the spring semester (Hausman et al., 2007). The response rate for the third survey was 96% for Whites and 89% for Blacks (Hausmann et al., 2007). The surveys were designed to measure financial difficulties, social and academic integration, peer and parental support, sense of belonging, institutional commitment, and intention to persist at the end of first and second semester (Hausmann et al., 2007).

The university used a multi-pronged approach to increase sense of belonging among students (Hausmann et al., 2007). The approaches the university used consisted of receiving letters from various members of the university administration including deans, the provost, and Vice-Provost. (Hausmann et al., 2007). The letters stated that the students were valued members of the university community and their responses to the survey would be used to improve campus life for all students (Hausmann et al., 2007). The students also received small gifts from the university that emphasized and reminded the students of their connection to the university (Hausmann et al., 2007). These gifts consisted of id holders, magnets, and decals that displayed

the university name, logo, and colors (Hausmann et al., 2007). Students in one control group received the survey but did not receive the communication from administration or the logo bearing gifts designed to increase the student's sense of belonging while the other control group received both the communication from admin and the logo bearing gifts (Hausmann et al., 2007) The results of the study showed that a sense of belonging increased students' intention to persist, then controlling for background variables and other predictors of persistence (Hausmann et al., 2007). Hausmann et al. (2007) found that sense of belonging, and persistence declined throughout the academic year but declined at a smaller pace for students who received an intervention from the university. The researchers found that a sense of belonging significantly increased for African American students in relation to peer support and parental support compared to White students (Hausmann et al., 2007).

Donahoo et al. (2010) focused on the role of the church in providing social and academic benefits to African American college students who were involved in the church. The researcher administered online questionnaires using Question-Pro, which is a web-based service that facilitates the collection of large amounts of data, to 25 African American research participants at two American rural universities, one in the Southeast and one in the Midwest.

Donahoo et al. (2010) found that African American students who were highly engaged in religious activities had higher GPA and earned more academic honors. The researchers indicated that African American students found the support and encouragement they received motivated them to stay and succeed in school. Donahoo et al.'s study is important because it builds upon the research of Guiffrida (2003) and Hausmann et al. (2007) in that it illustrates another influence on the persistence of African American students. In the next section, studies that

highlight the many factors that influence the persistence of African American males specifically are reviewed.

Black Male Persistence

Early Black male persistence and retention literature focused on the academic and social deficits of African American males who attempt to persist in college (Kim et al., 2013.) Early Black male persistence and retention literature often portrayed Black males as incapable, unintelligent, disadvantaged, and at risk to fail, often feeding into negative stereotypes (Kim et al., 2013). The portrayal of Black males in early persistence and retention literature fed into a deficit informed framework (Kim et al., 2013). It is important to note that a single retention and persistence theory does not address Black men's experience at college due to the variety of unique factors that explain Black men's persistence in college and the various retention strategies aimed at helping them persist (Ottley & Ellis, 2019). As a result, most of the studies on African American male persistence in college start to coalesce in the 1990s instead of in the 1960s and 1970s as with the traditional college student persistence and retention models of Spady (1971), Bean (1980) and Tinto (1993) mentioned earlier in this literature review. An important starting point for the study of the experience of Black male college students is the study of Black students in general. Prior to 1991 there was no large-scale study of the experiences of Black college students (Allen, 1993).

Walter Allen (1993) focused on the college experiences of 4,000 undergraduate and graduate Black students at eight historically Black and 8 PWI institutions using data from the National Study of Black College students. The National Study of Black College Students used mail survey data and was based at the University of Michigan, which is where the research data

collection and data an analysis were conducted (Allen, 1993). The researchers collected data over three years from 1981-1984 and participants were selected at random (Allen, 1993).

College in Black and White is a seminal work in the study of Black students because it focused on Black students' characteristics, experiences, backgrounds, institutional context, and interpersonal relationships (Allen, 1993). In the beginning of his book, Allen discussed how past research indicated that Black men and women struggled academically and socially at PWIs and had to create their own support networks to persist due to exclusion from the PWI community. Allen (1993) found that Black males at PWI institutions relied more on family and institutional support systems to deal with their personal problems than Black males at HBCUs.

Davis (1994) built upon the work of Allen (1993) by focusing exclusively on the campus environment and its importance to the retention of Black male students. Davis discussed the importance of the campus environment as a factor that influences the attrition of Black males in college. The author noted that most of the research at that time focused on enrollment and attrition data for African American males instead of focusing on the experience of the Black male in college and how African American men coped with the stressors of the college environment.

Davis (1994) noted that African American male enrollment at PWIs exceeded Black males enrolled in HBCUs (Davis, 1994). Davis focused on the relationship among student background and college level factors, such as social support and academic performance, in influencing Black male achievement (Davis, 1994). The researcher also discussed the alarming rates of Black attrition and focused on this throughout the study. In the study, Davis used a 1988 survey of students' academic and social experiences and surveyed 742 Black males who attended PWI and HBCUs.

Davis (1994) found that when the racial composition of the college community was closer to the community of the student, better academic performance was observed. As a result, the Black male students at HBCUs performed better in school than those attending PWIs (Davis, 1994). However, among the students that did well at PWIs, personal and academic background had a profound effect on their academic achievement (Davis, 1994). Students at HBCUs perceived more institutional support than students at PWIs (Davis, 1994). Davis concluded that colleges providing academic support are crucial to the success of Black males' academic achievement.

Davis (1994) was one of the first researchers at the time to focus more on the actual experiences of African American males in relationship to the institution. With this study, Davis illustrated that the persistence of Black males by an institution is dependent not only on the student's individual characteristic and background but also on retention strategies, including the campus environment are present to aid in this persistence.

Cuyjet (1997) focuses on the disproportionate lack of Black men on college campuses compared to Black women (Cuyjet,1997). Cuyjet (1997) discusses that in 1994, Black men had the lowest proportion of students receiving degrees compared to any other race (Cuyjet, 1997). Cuyjet (1997) discusses how since the 1970's the college entry rate of Black men had fallen by 20 percent compared to White men (Cuyjet,1997).

Cuyjet (1997) theorized that Black men not receiving college degrees threatened their ability to provide and would result in a smaller pool of suitable marriage partners for Black women who are completing college degrees at a greater pace (Cuyjet, 1997). Cuyjet (1997) attributes low rates of Black men on college campuses to issues preventing them from getting into college in the first place and issues that make the students unprepared for college when they

arrive. Cuyjet focuses on high rates of incarceration, high school dropouts, high rate of homicide and serious health issues as the reasons why Black men cannot get into college in the first place (Cuyjet,1997). Cuyjet (1997) focuses on unpreparedness resulting from low expectations from significant adults and peers as well as lack of appropriate role models as reasons why Black men struggle upon entering college.

Cuyjet (1997) believed that Black men that arrive on college campuses need special nurturing to help them adapt to the college community. Cuyjet mentions a deficit framework when college campuses encounter Black men and a need to reeducate students, staff, and other administration on college campuses about general negative public beliefs (Cuyjet, 1997). Cuyjet discusses the failure syndrome that can be found in some Black males who are on college campuses who internalize negative beliefs about themselves and their abilities (Cuyjet, 1997). Cuyjet believes Black men must be reeducated in a way that will change their attitudes about their abilities (Cuyjet, 1997). Cuyjet believed it is important to survey the needs of African American male students to design strategies to assist them and used data found in the College Student Experience Questionnaire (CSEQ) (Cuyjet, 1997). The CSEQ was a 191-item questionnaire designed to measure students background, aspirations, and status in college (Cuyjet, 1997). Students were asked to estimate the progress they have made in general education development, skill development, personal and social development, relationships on campus, vocational preparedness, and activities they engage in while on campus (Cuyjet, 1997). Cuyjet found that the questionnaire indicated that many African American men struggle in writing and English related courses on campus, as a result, Cuyjet (1997) theorizes that many African American male do not come to college with the same study skills as other students. Cuyget (1997) found that most African American males students spent a lot of time at the student union

and formed positive relationships there. Cuyjet (1997) found that most Black men did not seek out help or talk about their personal problems compared to Black women. Cuyjet ends his article discussing what administration can do to provide a welcoming learning environment for Black men as well as reeducate others on stereotypes of Black men (Cuyjet, 1997).

Cuyjet's (1997) article is important because he focuses on some things that colleges can do to produce a "welcoming environment" as well as address stereotypes that others may have about Black men. However, Cuyjet's (1997) article fits into the previously described narrative of early researchers on Black men in college focusing too much on the negative aspects of Black males' experiences in college. Cuyjet (1997) does not mention in the article the percentage of Black males who persist in college or graduate. He does not discuss the strategies that Black men who graduate and persist use to achieve their goals. He simply continues to discuss reasons why Black men do not persist. Cuyjet (1997), also does not account for the fact that not all Black men come to college with failure syndrome and that there can be significant differences in the backgrounds of Black males attending college.

Fries-Britt (1997) focused on the portrayal of Black men in society in a way that centered on drugs, crime, athletics, and academic failure. Fries-Britt then focused on the way that research during her time contributed to negative stereotypes of Black men by discussing how researchers focused on Black men's remediation and disadvantages. Th author described the importance of focusing on the experiences of gifted Black men and of retaining them (Fries-Britt, 1997). Fries-Britt described giftedness as defined by general academic ability but noted that this definition does not fully encapsulate Black men's abilities.

Fries-Britt (1997) discussed the issues gifted Black men have when adjusting to college and being accused by some peers as "acting White" due to academic excellence and intellectual

pursuits being tied to White students. Fries-Britt also discussed the difficulty of gifted Black students finding peer group connections with similar goals and ambitions. Fries-Britt reported that gifted Black men experience feelings of isolation and loneliness due to lacking any real connection to the college, especially faculty members (Fries-Britt, 1997). The author asserted that feelings of isolation and loneliness may lead to higher attrition rates for gifted Black males.

Fries-Britt (1997) suggested that gifted Black males may need more specialized support to succeed in college and argued for colleges and universities to promote images of academic excellence and Black male role models to the public, rather than reinforce negative stereotypes. The author's article is important because it discusses the role researchers play in promoting a deficit framework that does not highlight the positive attributes of Black men in college (Fries-Britt, 1997). In addition, Fries-Britt analyzed the experiences of Black men in college in a positive way and emphasized what colleges can do to retain them.

LaVant et al. (1997) discussed mentorship as an important strategy for promoting persistence of Black males in college. The authors mentioned previous researchers who found that when colleges and universities have well-conceived and formalized support systems in place, Black men were successful (LaVant et al., 1997). LaVant et al. cited research indicating that to retain Black male students, colleges and universities must provide warm nurturing environments and programs must be implemented to help students connect with university staff and students the moment they step on campus. The authors used Tinto's (1975) theory of social integration as support for the importance of Black males being implemented into the social and academic fabric of the college or university quickly.

The authors discussed some important factors for a Black male mentoring program to work at a college or university. One of the most important factors for a Black male mentoring

program to flourish at a university is a genuine commitment by the executive leadership to a formal Black male mentoring program (LaVant et al., 1997). LaVant et al. (1997) also mentioned allocating human resource funds for the program and establishing a university commission to target admitted freshmen who might be a good fit for the program. Finally, the authors discussed the importance of community support for the program, unbiased evaluation of the program's effectiveness, and collaboration among the student affairs, admissions, and registrar departments (LaVant et al., 1997). This article is important because LaVant et al. focused on how Black men in college can be successful with support rather than simply focusing on how the background of a Black male makes it difficult for them to persist in college. It is also important to understand the insights of higher education who were frustrated by the lack of Black males on campus, despite efforts to increase Black male enrollment. Roach (2001) encapsulated the frustrations of higher education leaders in his 2001 article entitled *Where are the Black Men on Campus?*

Roach (2001) focused on the imbalance between the enrollment of Black men at comparable numbers to Black women in Dillard College in New Orleans and the impact that this imbalance has had on the campus beyond the classroom. Roach discussed how this imbalance impacted the quality of Black male-female relationships and can be blamed for soaring rates of incarceration, lack of familiarity with the college environment, and high rates of Black males entering the military. Roach discussed how Cuyjet (1997) found that Black males in academic trouble are less likely to seek help and that there was an increase in Black male withdrawal from student organizations leaving Black males feeling isolated. The article concluded with the author focusing on the importance of making Black men comfortable seeking help (Roach, 2001).

Although Roach highlighted how important it is for a college to make Black males comfortable with seeking assistance, the author focused too much on the negative aspect of Black male

persistence and reinforced negative stereotypes as researchers on Black males had done since the early 1990s. Roach's study is important because it highlights the notion that Black male students who are isolated will not collaborate and engage with needed institutional supports like student organizations to persist in college and this isolation could cause Black men to not stay enrolled in college which can be confirmed by the low number of Black males that were enrolled at Dillard College in Roach's (2001) study.

Most of the research studies reviewed in this chapter focused on the Black male collegiate experience in the 1990s and early 2000s and examined Black male persistence from the perspective of Black men in college. Most also examined the barriers faced once they arrived in college and provided recommendations for what college could do to retain Black male students. The studies that attempted to move beyond the statistics of Black men in college and the barriers they faced once getting there were limited by the scope of the studies. The studies on Black males mentioned earlier did not exclusively focus on the experiences of Black males, which means that they offered limited insight on the ways that Black male students persist in college.

Harper (2006) did focus exclusively on the experiences of Black males in colleges and universities. In his research study, Harper (2006) investigated how social reinforcement of racially oppressive assumptions can affect African Americans perceptions of themselves and others within their race. Harper (2006) also investigated if mass media reinforcement, within-race disempowerment and class-based education caused African American men to internalize a devaluation of education that is reinforced by Black families and peers (Harper, 2006). Harper defined internalized racism as when socially stigmatized groups accept and recycle negative messages regarding their aptitudes, abilities, and societal place (Harper, 2006). Harper (2006)

focused on the experiences of high achieving Black male students at 6 predominantly white universities in the Midwest (Harper, 2006). Twelve of the Black male students in the research study came from single family homes while 20 of the Black male students came from home where both parents were present. Harper's study focused on relationships with, and support derived from other for high achieving Black male students. Administrators at the campuses Harper selected were asked to provide the names of high achieving Black male student who had GPAs between 3.0 and 4.0 (Harper, 2006). Students participated in 2-to-3-hour face-to-face interviews using a semi structured interview technique to allow for genuine conversation and at least two follow-up interviews via telephone. Harper (2014) found that internalized racism resulted in self-devaluation and the invalidation of others within the group (Harper, p347, 2006).

Harper (2006) also found that peer support factored significantly in the academic achievement of the Black males who were interviewed (Harper, 2006). Many of the participants attributed their academic achievement to the support of, God, themselves, their parents, and peers (Harper, 2006). The students interviewed also cited the support of Black student organizations as contributing to their academic achievement (Harper, 2006). Based on the results of Harper's study, peer support can be seen as a persistence strategy for Black males. Harper's study is one of the few at the time that focused exclusively on how Black men cope with racism and other barriers to achievement that might be present at PWIs. Harper (2006) reaffirms Fries-Britt's (1997) study that focused on the importance of peer group support and connections for Black males. Harper's research study is a turning point in the study of Black male student persistence at colleges and universities because it is one of the first studies at the time to illustrate how an institution can assist Black male students in persisting through institutional

supports like student organizations but also recognize the importance of personal supports like peer support in Black male persistence.

Guiffrida (2006) departed from prior research on persistence and students of color up to this time by refusing to completely discard Tinto's (1993) theory of persistence and instead refining it. Guiffrida suggested that minority students remain connected to members of their home community to persist in college instead of leaving their home community to integrate into the culture of their institution. The importance of home social systems or family and friends from home as being important in the persistence of minority students was highlighted (Guiffrida, 2006). Guiffrida believed that these home social systems could help support students once they arrive at college and further refined Tinto's theory of retention by replacing the word integration in his theory with the word *connection*. Guiffrida relied on the definition of the word integration from an article by Kuh and Love (2000), which stated integration means that students must become socialized into the dominate culture of their institution while abandoning their former culture, but connection recognizes students' subjective sense of relatedness without implying the need to break ties with one's former community. The author also stated that Tinto's theory can be refined by recognizing the need for students to remain connected to their cultural heritages and traditions to succeed in college (Giuffrida, 2006).

Guiffrida (2006) cited qualitative studies that indicate minority college students have found that family and members of their home communities provided cultural connections and nourishment that assisted minority students in coping with racism, cultural isolation, and other adversity they experienced at college. He indicated that cultural connections play a much larger role in the persistence of college students than simply helping them socially integrate into a university as Tinto believed (Guiffrida, 2006). Guiffrida's (2006) study is important because it

connected to Harper's (2006) study that highlights the connection between a Black male student's academic and personal retention efforts and the ways in which HEIs can aid in the development of those connections.

Harper follows up his 2006 study on peer support for the academic achievement of African American males with an additional study, published in 2007. Harper's 2007 study took place at the same 6 PWIs institutions in the Midwest as his 2006 study took place. Thirty-two undergraduate Black male students were selected to participate in the study using in 2 to 3 hour in-person interviews followed up by phone interviews (Harper, 2007) In this study, Harper cites research studies that identify identity development as a reason for early college departures for Black males (Harper, 2007). Harper investigated if the expression of identity among Black male students factored into their perceptions of being supported at the college. Harper cited Williams Cross'1971 model on Black racial identity development which highlights the importance of the expression of racial identity as a contributing factor to psychosocial wellness (Harper, 2007). Harper relied on (Helms et al.,1991) definition of racial identity as a sense of group or collective identity based on one's perception that he or she shares a common racial heritage with a particular group (Helms et al.,1991)

The results of Harper's (2007) study indicated that many students who participated in the study focused on racial uplift as one reason why they participated in Black student organizations as well as trying to provide a space to support student academically and socially on campus (Harper, 2007). In his research study, racial uplift was defined as the pride African American male students felt in being able to advocate for the needs of other Black male students on campus. Students leveraged their affiliation with the Black student organizations to gain access to administrators at the PWI institutions to discuss issues important to African American male

students by going to administrators for funding for Black male initiatives, who saw them as student ambassadors (Harper,2007,p135) Harper discussed how engagement in social justice and racial uplift were the primary ways in which Black males embraced their racial identity and aligned with William Cross (1971) model which discussed how internalization is an important stage of Black racial identity development because a person becomes intimately aware of their racial identity (Harper, 2007). Harper (2007) validates the research of Rendon (1994), Tierney (1999) because he demonstrates a connection between the role of the institution in providing support for Black male students through student organization leadership opportunities and how these opportunities for leadership and racial uplift serve to validate the experience of Black male students, which allows them to feel supported on campus and aids them in their persistence journey. It is important to note that Harper's study demonstrates that the identity development of Black male students can be considered a strength in their persistence journey in contrast to earlier research studies in this literature review which highlighted the need for students to abandon their identity to acclimate fully to the college or university.

Harper (2007) discussed the way internalization can play an important role in Black racial identity development which can aid in persistence. Cross (1971) describes internalization as when a person accepts definitions of their identity from outside sources. Cross (1971) explains that internalization can be positive if ideas of racial pride and increased self-esteem are internalized but can be negative if ideas of self-doubt and inferiority are internalized. Smith et al (2007) work directly ties into Harper's 2007 article because it investigated the ways in which Black male college students' experiences involving micro-aggressions, stereotyping, and profiling could cause psychological stress (Smith et al.,2007).

Smith et al. (2007) connects to Harper's (2007) research study because it provided a chance to investigate what can happen if Black men internalized notions of inferiority and self-doubt because of negative racial experiences. If peer support and student organizations can help increase a Black male student's sense of belonging and increase an awareness of their identity, constantly negative college experiences can lead to a loss of a sense of belonging which could lead to decreased persistence among Black males at colleges and universities. In Smith et al. (2007) research study, thirty-eight male students at Harvard University, Michigan State University, University of California Berkely, University of Illinois, and University of Michigan participated in focus group interviews. The students discussed their experiences of racial microaggressions based on stereotypes that expressed themselves in hyper-surveillance and control in campus social, academic, and public spaces (Smith et al.,2007). Black students were defined as being "out of place" and "fitting the description" of Black males who were not part of the campus community (Smith et al.,2007). In response to the micro-aggressions experienced on campus, students experienced frustration, anger, shock, disappointment, hopelessness, and fear.

Smith et al. (2007) work directly ties into Harper's 2007 article because it focuses on the ways in which Black male college students' experiences with microaggressions, stereotyping, and profiling can cause psychological stress. If peer support and student organizations can help increase a Black male student's sense of belonging and increase an awareness of their identity, negative college experiences can lead to a loss of a sense of belonging, which could lead to decreased persistence among Black males attending colleges and universities. The students discussed their experiences of racial micro-aggressions based on stereotypes that expressed themselves in hyper-surveillance and control in campus social, academic, and public spaces

(Smith et al.,2007). In response to the micro-aggressions experienced on campus, students experienced frustration, anger, shock, disappointment, hopelessness, and fear.

Smith (2004) coined the term racial battle fatigue to describe the psychological and physiological reactions of Black people to daily racial encounters. Racial Battle fatigue as a term derives its origins from research literature on combat stress syndrome, combat trauma, and posttraumatic stress disorder to understand the effect of a hostile environment on an individual (Pierce;1975a, 1995; Shay, 2002; Shay & Monroe,1999; Smith 2004, U.S Department of the Army, 1994; Willie & Stanford, 1995). According to Smith (2004), the psychological symptoms of racial battle fatigue are depression, anxiety, sudden changes in mood, hopelessness, fear, apathy and irritability. The physiological symptoms of racial battle fatigue are chest pain, shortness of breath, insomnia, high blood pressure, pounding heart and intestinal problems. Smith et al. (2007) found that despite coping strategies, Black males that experienced racial battle fatigue often had repressed levels of frustration and higher "slow-out" or dropout rates. The students overcome racial battle fatigue by establishing safe spaces on campus and creating affinity groups where they could discuss the common issues with racism and discrimination they experienced on campus. Smith et al. (2007) study is important because it demonstrates an important relationship between Black male student experiences, a student's sense of belonging on campus and the campus environment. It is worth noting Smith et al. (2007) research study confirmed the research of Kuh &Love (2000). Roach (2001), Harper (2006), Harper (2007), who found the important role that coping strategies of Black male students utilize such as peer support and peer bonding can be important in assisting Black males in their persistence journey.

Hotchkiss & Dansby (2015) used a 3-dimensional narrative inquiry method to explore the stories of 4 Black male student leaders in PWIs located at 4 public and private universities in the

U.S. The 3-dimensional narrative inquiry process focused on participants interactions, past, present, and future and place to retell their narrative in chronological order. The participants participated in 12 student organizations at the PWIs, held 17 positions, with 6 being elected and 11 being appointed. The authors interviewed student leaders experiencing racial battle fatigue while leading the student organizations. Each open-ended interview lasted 60-90 minutes with weekly descriptive journals detailing leadership experiences and the frequency of perceived race related interactions, six observations of participants during organizational meetings and stories about racial family socialization were used for data gathering purposes. The researchers investigated how the effect of cumulative racial stressors influenced college persistence. The researchers used the definition or racial battle fatigue defined by Smith et al. (2007) which stated that "racial battle fatigue is a response to the distressing mental/emotional conditions that result from facing racism daily" (p.180) The authors used the definition of micro-aggressions as developed by Sue et al. (2007) which describes micro-aggressions as "brief and commonplace daily verbal, behavioral, or environmental indignities, whether intentional or unintentional, that communicate hostile, derogatory or negative racial slights toward people of color" (p.271). The authors found that the leaders experienced cumulative effects of racial battle fatigue. The psychological effects of racial battle fatigue displayed by Black male student leaders during the study were anger, feelings of revenge, nervousness, and discouragement. Black male student leaders experienced the behavioral effects of racial battle fatigue including emotional detachment, growing hatred, questioning self-worth, and employing escapism. The physiological effects of racial battle fatigue demonstrated by Black male student leaders during the study were memory loss, sudden depression, crying and sleeplessness. The authors found that the student leaders employed the persistence strategies of avoiding persons who they perceived as racial

threat. Participants also aligned themselves with White people who were aligned with the interest of the students. This study was important because it helped to confirms Smith's (2007) study and the notion that racial battle fatigue can affect Black male students in ways that can harm their persistence and institutions have a duty to understand what situations, processes or policies on campus could be causing racial battle fatigue for Black male students.

Black Male Experiences at HSIs

As noted in Chapter 1, the type of institution a Black male student attends can have a profound impact on their ability to persist in college due to the way in which attributes of the campus culture and climate can enhance or detract from the sense of belonging of a Black male student, which can ultimately affect their persistence (Strayhorn, 2012). Minority serving institutions (MSIs), which include HBCUs, Hispanic Serving Institutions (HSIs), Tribal Colleges and Universities (TCUs), and Asian and Pacific Island Institutions (AANAPISIs), have a reputation of being dedicated to the service of first generation, low-income, minority students (Harmon, 2012). MSIs have a reputation of assisting in the increasing of students' self-esteem and cultural identities in ways that PWIs do not (Harmon, 2012)

However, research studies investigating Black male experiences at HSIs are limited and most research studies were conducted within the last 12 years. The research studies on Black male experiences at HSIs often have results that vary in terms of the suitability of HSIs for aiding the persistence of Black male students and the alignment of the HSIs' retention strategies with the ways that Black male students persist. One of the earliest research studies about Black male student experiences at an HSI was written by Reddick (2012). Reddick investigated the experiences of a group of Black male students at a college in Texas. The researcher found that many students at the college were unaware of the college's status as an HSI and described

experiences that were similar to Black male experiences at a PWI in that the Black male students experienced multiple instances of micro-aggression and stereotypes. Reddick also found that Black males created their own support community for each other and incorporated the assistance of faculty who they saw as allies into their community. This research study is important because it highlights the ways in which Black male students respond to racialized environments that they encounter through the forming of their own community.

Hargrove (2014) used a qualitative narrative inquiry-based research method to investigate the experiences of Black male upper classmen and recent graduates of an HSI. Hargrove conducted semi-structured interviews with 23 Black males at Weaver State University (WSU), which qualified as a MSI and an HSI). The researcher interviewed Black male students about their ability to be resilient when confronted with challenges to persistence at WSU. The Black male students interviewed in the study experienced a fractured sense of belonging at WSU during their initial years attending the college and considered stopping out. Many participants experienced significant financial difficulties, which threatened their persistence at WSU, and felt besieged by constantly fending off negative stereotypes, which led to mental health issues. To cope with the barriers to persistence at WSU, participants used self-efficacy to overcome challenges encountered during their first years in college, which included rampant racism, microaggressions, and the experience of being stereotyped as not intelligent by faculty members.

Many participants stated that they were "determined" to succeed and wanted a "better life." Participants identified a strong support system that included family, peers, community members, WSU faculty, and staff (Hargrove, 2014). Participants cited the belief in them that was demonstrated by members of the WSU community who encouraged their success by holding them accountable when they did not meet the expectations the participants set for themselves.

Hargrove's (2014) study was important because, although it demonstrates that Black male students at HSIs experience similar hostile racial environments encountered by Black male students at PWIs, the researcher identified the ways in which HSIs can serve as partners in Black male persistence when institutional support and resources are consistently leveraged.

Brooms (2023a) conducted a mixed methods research study at an urban HSI located in the Southwest region of the United States. Brooms interviewed 16 full time Black male students about their family backgrounds, experiences before college, their motivations for going to college, and academic and social experiences in college. The researcher found that Black male students attended the HSI due to the diversity found there. Black male students also chose to attend the HSI because of their family dynamic and the location of the college in relation to their family. Black male students noticed the low number of enrolled Black male students on campus, and many felt pressure to prove themselves on campus due to society's characterization of Black men (Brooms, 2023a). The students felt that the institutional culture, specifically, interpersonal interactions with other students, staff, and faculty on campus, were not welcoming and were different than their initial thoughts and impressions. Students identified a variety of personal, familial, and institutional factors that helped them continue in college. Brooms' mixed methods research study is important for the understanding the experiences of Black males at HSIs because it illustrates the ways in which an HSI must be aware of the experiences of Black male students at the institution and work to amplify characteristics of the HSI environment to support Black male persistence. The next section includes an investigation of Black male student experiences and their social support systems.

Black Male Student Experiences and Social Support Systems

Social support systems related to Black male student persistence can be defined as

institutions, individuals, groups, or programs that assist Black males in the completion of a college degree (Brooms & Davis, 2017). The elements of social support for Black males related to their persistence in college can be divided into institutional support, personal supportive relationships, and familial support (Brooms, 2019). Institutional support refers to affinity groups, student organizations, Black Male Initiatives (BMI), and mentoring programs that are offered by the HEI. Personal supportive relationships refer to friends, peers on campus, relationships with faculty or other college staff at the HEI (Brooms, 2019). Familial support refers to the support of family and the student's home community (Brooms, 2019). The following sections highlights the ways that each form of Black male social support: institutional support, personal supportive relationships, familial support, affects Black male retention and persistence. It is important to understand that not all Black male students persist in the same way so Black male retention strategies at colleges and universities must align their Black male retention strategies to the ways in which students at their institution persist.

Institutional Support

Harper (2015) discussed the various strategies Black males uses to persist, despite academically and psychologically damaging stereotypes being present on the campuses they attend. Harper focused on literature that documented the stereotypes that Black men face on college campuses, which include constantly validating intellectual abilities, inappropriate comments about their appearance, and assumptions about Black males needing remediation. The author discussed past researchers, such as Smith et al. (2007) documentation of "racial battle fatigue" and the effect it has on Black men that fight racist institutional norms, as well as stereotypes that they must dispel (Harper, 2015). Harper focused on the positive ways

that Black men responded to racist stereotypes.

Harper (2015) interviewed 143 Black male achievers at 30 White colleges and universities using data from the National Black Male College Achievement Study. The researcher sought Black men that had a 3.0 GPA, lengthy records of leadership and engagement in multiple student organizations, meaningful relationships with campus administrators and faculty outside the classroom, and who participated in enriching educational experiences such as service learning or summer research (Harper, 2015). Harper (2015) visited 30 campuses and conducted 2–3-hour interviews. Harper's interviews were semi-structured to allow participants to reflect on experiences that were significant to them.

Harper (2015) found that Black men resisted racial stereotypes and persisted through engagement and leadership and that stereotypes ignited activism among Black men in his study. The students reported that as they became more engaged in the campus community through organizations and clubs, they became more empowered to speak up against racist stereotypes (Harper, 2015). Harper (2015) found that one of the reasons students were empowered to speak out about racist stereotypes was that they thought their engagement in campus community served as direct repudiation of stereotypes about their intelligence, demeanor and academic ability. Harper found that many students who did not engage in the campus community often were hesitant due to previous racialized experiences and looked to Black male students in leadership positions to model effective ways of engaging with others in the campus community (Harper, 2015). Some students resisted racial stereotypes by forming meaningful relationships with other Black students on campus (Harper, 2015).

Barker and Avery (2012) discussed the impact of Black male leadership initiatives on the engagement and persistence of Black males and conducted semi-structured focus

group interviews with eight Black males participating in a Black male leadership program at a large PWI in the southern United States. The leadership program was a two-year cohort program designed to provide Black college males with experiences that would enhance their academic, leadership, civic and cultural development. Participants attended workshops, seminars, social events, performed community service and met with mentors across the campus. Faculty and staff at the HEI nominated students for participation in the program but students could also apply. Black male students participating in the program were rising sophomores or rising juniors with varying levels of academic and social engagement. Data was collected in two focus groups; one sophomore focus group and one junior focus group with each semi-structured focus group interview lasting 45 to 60 minutes. Barker and Avery found that the Black males who participated in the program felt appreciated, valued, and supported. Students that were nominated to participate in the program felt honored and highly regarded by their faculty and advisors. Students felt that others on campus cared about their well-being by nominating them to the program and that the program helped them build relationships, increase their level of engagement, and gain access to resources and information. Students also reported peer connections and the development of campus relationships.

Brewster and Ashley (2019) studied the relationship between self-efficacy, student engagement, mentoring, and retention of Black males. In their study, 770 male Black male undergraduate students at an urban southeastern PWI in the United States were selected to participate in a survey that contained 31 open-ended and close-ended questions administered through Qualtrics. Participants were selected through random sampling and stratified sampling. Participants answered questions about demographics, self-efficacy, student

engagement, mentoring, and general attitudes about college. Brewster and Ashley (2019) found that mentoring offered at the PWI was wanted by the Black male students and correlated highly with student engagement, self-efficacy, and positive attitudes about college. The studies summarized in this section illustrate the responsibility of HEIs to offer and revise institutional supports to meet the evolving needs of Black male college students. The researchers also emphasized the importance of the campus environment for effective institutional support as well as the role of college faculty and staff in the construction of a supportive environment for Black male students.

Personal Supportive Relationships

Brooms and Davis (2017) discussed support systems that Black males use to persist in college and researched the collegiate experiences of 59 Black males at three different historically White institutions to understand how these students constructed meaning from their collegiate experiences and their efforts for educational success. The participants were recruited using convenience sampling. Participants were from urban cities and were between the ages of 19 and 35. Data was collected through one semi-structured interview lasting between 45 and 150 minutes. Brooms and Davis explicitly investigated the roles that relationships played in the student's persistence efforts.

The consistent theme that emerged from Brooms and Davis' (2017) study was that Black men on campus had to "stick together." The researchers found that some of the participants did not fully integrate into the dominant college culture and remained integrated in their subculture as a means of coping with the stresses of feeling alienated and segregated. Students also credited the mentoring of Black faculty at their institutions for making sure they were "focused on the goal." The students in this study described anecdotal

recollections of the ways in which Black male faculty would check on the progress of Black male students. Students described receiving support from their peers to combat racism on campus. The students reported forming a college within a college and relying upon other Black students for resources, support, and bonding. Students also connected through fraternities and other male centered programming. The students reported that connecting with peers assisted in their persistence, as many of their peers had the same goals.

Rotich (2022) investigated Black male students' perceptions of their success as well as which factors contributed to Black male persistence in college and graduating from college. The researcher used a narrative inquiry research design and conducted interviews with six Black male students between February 2020 and October 2021 at Metropolitan State University in Minneapolis, Minnesota. The interviews were conducted in person when possible or via zoom due to the pandemic occurring during this time. The researcher used a purposefully sampling technique of Black males that graduated from college due to wanting to investigate the barriers that these Black males overcame on their way to graduating.

Rotich (2022) found that some of the Black males felt a lack of support from people during their college careers, specifically role models, advisors and friends guiding them through the college process. Some Black male students suffered from a lack of belonging and in some situations felt that college professionals were there to deter them from finishing college. In contrast, other Black male students received support from college friends who shared resources and played a role in their day-to-day active environment. Some of the Black male students also served as mentors for other students at the college and indicated that they "kinda stuck together" to overcome any barriers to persisting that they faced.

Brooms and Davis' (2017) and Rotich's (2022) studies are important because they

illustrate a different way that Black male students persist in college. The research studies reviewed in this section indicate how important personal supportive relationships can be for the persistence of Black males and how a lack of personal supportive relationships can contribute to a lack of engagement, sense of belonging, and value for Black male students. In the next section, the role of familial support in the persistence of Black males in college is discussed.

Familial Support

Goodwill et al. (2022) discussed factors that support or impede the academic success and psychological well-being of Black men. The researchers investigated from whom Black men receive social support and what circumstances or events required social support for Black men (Goodwill et al., 2022). Semi-structured interviews were conducted with 27 Black men at a large PWI in the United States (Goodwill et al., 2022). Participants were 18-30 years of age and were recruited through the multicultural center at the university, attending campus events geared toward Black students, and sending emails through the university registrar. The researchers used snowball sampling, as some participants encouraged family and friends to participate in the study. Twelve interviews were conducted in person and 15 were conducted using videoconferencing software. The interviews each lasted 30 minutes and each participant received \$15 for participating in the study. The results indicated that Black men received social support from peers, campus student groups, fraternities, and family members, specifically the women in their lives such as their mothers, grandmothers, sisters, and female friends (Goodwill et al., 2022). The participants also reported receiving support from former high school coaches.

Smith (2022) investigated the role of family and community cultural networks in the

persistence of Black male engineers in college. Thirteen Black male students majoring in engineering were interviewed in focus groups at two PWI's located in different regions of the United States. The researcher utilized a purposeful sampling technique using relationships that had been developed with university officers and administrators who had reputations for supporting minoritized undergraduate students (Tolbert, 2022). The participants were all nineteen or older who identified as Black male students with one student also identifying as Hispanic. The results indicated the role of the Black male student's family members, extended family members and members of the Black male student's community in encouraging their engineering learning and development (Tolbert, 2022). Family members provided advice on how to successfully navigate through society, specifically in a school setting. Black male participants reported that their families gave advice on "being selfish" and making sure that the students prioritized their educational goals over other distractions (Tolbert, 2022). Black male students also reported receiving the advice to go "above and beyond" or oppose the stereotypical expectations of Black men's low performance and aptitude. Black male student parents taught students how to respond when they were confronted with situations where they would not be given a fair chance because of their race. Some parents in the study introduced their Black male sons to Black engineers expanding the Black male students professional and social network which provided Black male students with additional social support in their persistence journey.

Goodwill et al. (2022) and Tolbert (2022) highlighted the important role a student's familial support system can play in the persistence of Black male students. Specifically, a Black male student's familial network can help with students' intrinsic motivation to succeed as well as time management, setting personal and professional goals, and responses

to racial discrimination that Black male students may face on college campuses. In the next section, how sense of belonging can affect the persistence of Black males in college is discussed.

Sense of Belonging

Strayhorn (2012) described a sense of belonging as a student's perceived social support on campus, a feeling or sensation of connectedness, and the experience of mattering or feeling care about, accepted, respected, valued by and important to the campus community or others on campus. such as faculty, staff, and peers. Strayhorn further defined sense of belonging as a basic human need and motivation sufficient to influence behavior. Researchers found that a sense of belonging positively influences academic achievement, retention, and persistence (Hausman et al., 2007; Rhee, 2008). Maslow's (1954) hierarchy of needs demonstrates that until the need to belong is satisfied, other higher order needs such as innovation, creativity, and self-actualization (reaching one's full potential) may be pushed to the background. Sense of belonging is uniquely tied to most retention and persistence models due to retention and potential models focusing on social and academic integration (Hausman et al., 2007). According to Hausman et al. (2007), a student that does not develop a sense of belonging at a college or university will have a challenging time integrating into the social and academic life of the college.

Strayhorn (2012) described a lack of a sense of belonging as alienation, social isolationism, loneliness and marginality or otherness. Strayhorn (2012) discussed that a lack of sense of belonging negatively affected identity and persistence. In the next section, a sense of belonging for Black male students and how a sense of belonging affects their retention and persistence are discussed.

Black Male Student Sense of Belonging

Strayhorn (2012) conducted a secondary analysis of data from a national sample of 554 Black college student responses obtained from the College Student Experience Questionnaire (CSEQ) that measured the quality and quantity of students' involvement in college activities and their use of college facilities. Strayhorn found that students that developed mentoring relationships with faculty members increased their sense of belonging on campus. The author noted that Black male students who reported a stronger sense of belonging on college campuses tended to perform better than those that did not. The researcher also found that Black male students increased their sense of belonging by participating in leadership activities, mentoring programs, peer mentoring programs and participating in summer enrichment activities. Strayhorn's study is important because it illustrated how the institution could help students persist by helping to create a college environment that was welcoming and helped Black men feel *connected* to the campus in positive ways.

Brooms (2019) used a mixed methods study to understand the bonding and learning experiences of 65 first-generation, working-class background Black male students from different academic levels and their meaning making from engagement in Black Male Initiatives (BMI). The researcher explored student experiences in the BMI at 3 different universities, one in a rural part of the United States and two in urban centers of the United States. Brooms used semi-structured open-ended interviews to understand student experiences. The BMI programs at these universities focused on Black male students transition from high school to college, their personal development, increasing retention and graduation of Black male students as well as their academic and social cohesion (Brooms,

2019). Students participated in their BMI programs between one semester and 4 years (Brooms, 2019). Brooms showed that Black men found that connecting with other Black men on campus provided them with interpersonal support, a chance to reflect on their identities and experiences and create a brotherhood. Brooms also demonstrated that Black male students expressed that the program influenced the way that they thought about manhood and masculinity. Another finding what that the BMI program helped increase the students' sense of belonging on the college campus. Brooms' study is important because it demonstrates the importance of how a retention strategy (BMI) can help Black male students persist in college and increase a sense of belonging on the college campus for Black men. In the next section, I will discuss the theoretical framework for this research study.

Black Male Adult Learner Success Theory (BMALST)

The theoretical framework that I will use to address a possible lack of congruence between Northsun University staff and Black male student perceptions of retention initiatives is the Black Male Adult Learner Success Theory (BMALST) developed by Goings (Goings, 2021). In his article entitled *Introducing the Black Male Adult Learner Success Theory* (2021), Goings acknowledges that there has been a preponderance of deficit-oriented discourse about Black males and Black Male Adult learners that does not fully encapsulate the success of Black Male Adult Learners. Goings theorized that current researchers are focusing on the Black males that leave college instead of those that come back to college later to finish their degree but with additional responsibilities. Goings defines adult learners as Black collegians older than 25 who have the following characteristics: delayed enrollment in college, attending college part-time, having financial independence, working full-time while taking classes, responsible for

dependents other than spouse, a single parent, or obtaining a high school diploma through an alternative route (Goings, 2021, p159). Black Male Adult Learner Success Theory (BMALST) (Goings, 2021) was developed as a lens to examine the unique experiences of Black male adult learners in higher education and the impact of their various environments on their academic success. At the core of Black Male Adult Learner Success Theory (BMALST) is a belief that Black male adult learners succeed in higher education due to individual characteristics and environmental influences. Specifically, Black Male Adult Learner Success Theory (BMALST) assumes that Black male adult learners develop a scholar identity that influences their success and that Black Male adult learners social-familial-spiritual, institutional, and African diaspora environments influence the development of their scholar identity and ultimately their academic success. A representation of Goings BMALST theory is shown in Figure 1(Appendix D) below:

Figure 1

Black Male Adult Learner Success Theory (BMALST)



Note: from Goings, Ramon (2021) Introducing the Black Male Adult Learner Success Theory. Reproduced with permission from author.

As one can see from Figure 1 above, there are a variety of factors that affect the success of Black male adult learners with the Social-Familial-Spiritual factors having the greatest effect on the success of Black male adult learners (Goings, 2021). The Black Male Adult Learner

Success Theory (BMALST) (Goings, 2021) builds upon Whiting's Scholar Identity Model (2014) and Urie Bronfenbrenner's (1979) bioecological system theory (Goings, 2021). The Scholar Identity Model (SIM) (Whiting, 2014) was originally developed to support K-12 educators in cultivating the academic gifts of Black males in schools. Whiting (2014) defines the scholar identity model as African American males perceiving themselves as academicians, as studious, as intelligent, or talented in school settings. Whiting developed 7 components of the SIM as 1) self-efficacy, 2) willing to make sacrifices, 3) internal locus of control, 4) future-oriented, 5) self-awareness, 6) need for achievement ,7) academic self-confidence, 8) racial pride, 9) masculinity (Whiting, 2014). Goings claimed that Black males developed a scholar identity at different times in their academic journey (Goings, 2021)

Bronfenbrenner's (1979) states that "Seldom is attention paid to the person's behavior in more than one setting or to the way in which relations between settings can affect what happened to them" (Bronfenbrenner, p18, 1979). Goings (2021) uses Bronfenbrenner's theory to highlight the interconnectedness of an individual's various environment that influences their behavior (Goings, 2021). Goings (2021) believe that the Institutional Environment captures the spaces and place on campus that influence Black male adult learners (Goings, 2021) Goings believe that educational institutions must take ownership in supporting Black male adult learners (Goings, 2021). Specifically, Goings believed that institutions should provide resources to Black male adult learners (daycare, flexible class scheduling) along with caring professionals who embrace the students Blackness and maleness (Goings, 2021). Goings defined the societal African Diaspora Environment captures the ways in which societal views of Black men in higher education and society at large affect how they are perceived on campus and how they perceived

the world as well as the role racial pride plays in motivating Black males to succeed (Goings, 2021).

For the purposes of this dissertation, there will be an application of Goings Black Male Adult Learner Success theory (BMALST) to traditional Black male students because the theory helps to encapsulate 30 years of research on how Black men can succeed in college and helps to connect the role of the educational institution to the individual persistence strategies of Black males. Specifically, there will be a focus on the connection between the Scholar Identity Model part of the BMALST model and is connection to the Institutional Environment and Societal African Diaspora part of the model., In this dissertation, the Scholar Identity Model will represent the ways in which individual Black males persist in college. The Institutional Environment for this dissertation will represent the ways in which the Institution's Black male retention initiatives, campus organizations and campus environment work together to support the persistence strategies of Black males or to use the term that goings use in his description of the BMALST model, the ways in which the Black male retention initiatives, campus organization, and campus environments interconnect with individual Black male persistence strategies. Finally, Societal African Diaspora will represent the importance of building cultural affinity groups on campus to celebrate the culture of Black males and to help form bonds that will assist Black males in persisting in college, the importance of which were illustrated in the studies of Kuh (2004), Harper (2006, 2012), and Goings (2018).

Summary

This chapter included a discussion of early persistence and retention models, the ways that students persist, and the roles that HEIs play in students persisting. There was a discussion of how early persistence and retention models did not focus on the collaborative role of students

and the institution regarding persistence. Early persistence and retention models did not consider the ways in which minority students persisted in college. Rendon's (1994) research was an inflection point for research studies on Black male retention due its focus on the role an institution can play in validating the experiences of identity and minority students, which can lead to an increased sense of belonging and aid in the persistence of minority students. The ways in which the type of institution a Black male student chooses to attend can affect their persistence and retention was also discussed. It was discovered from the limited research studies on Black male student experiences at HSIs, that many HSIs function as PWIs in terms of racialized negative experiences for Black male students but that institutional support for Black males through peers and members of an HSI community can help Black males persist despite challenges to persistence encountered at the HSI. There was a discussion of the experiences of l Black male students and how students require resources and supports aligned with their experiences. Finally, there was a discussion of how the researcher used Goings' (2021) BMALST theory in the study with a focus on the collaborative relationship, alignment, and interconnections among the various factors that influence Black male persistence and retention.

CHAPTER 3 METHODOLOGY

The purpose of this qualitative phenomenological research study was to investigate the relationships between the retention initiatives of Northsun University, a Hispanic Serving Institution (HSI) in the Midwest and the persistence strategies of Black men at Northsun University. Specifically, this study investigated if Black male students' perceptions of the effectiveness of Black male retention initiatives show an alignment, congruence, and interconnectedness with the effectiveness of Black male retention initiatives as perceived by staff at Northsun University. The research study site and designation as an HSI was important in this research study due to the dichotomy presented in Chapter 1 and 2 regarding the reputation of HSIs as supportive to the needs of minority students, but the experiences of Black male students as investigated by multiple researchers in the past 12 years not matching the representation of HSIs as nurturing environments for students of color (Brooms, 2021a). The designation of the research site as an HSI was important due to its eligibility to receive Title V grant money from the federal government that was targeted toward Hispanic student support programs that the institution received because of this designation (Developing Hispanic Serving Institutions Program, 2024). This research study contributed to the broader understanding of Black male experiences at HSIs through a discussion of the way HSIs' campus climate can be aligned to the needs of Black males attempting to persist in college. This study also investigated if Black male retention initiatives at Northsun University included Black male voices in a way that aligns, is congruent with or interconnects with the persistence strategies that Black males used to persist in college. This study included semi-structured interviews to gain a better understanding of the study participants' experiences. The researcher answered the following research questions:

- 1. What are some of the coping strategies and support systems used by current Black male students who have persisted at this HSI?
- 2. To what degree do current retention strategies used by the HSI reflect, align, and interconnect with the persistence strategies, lived experiences and historical institutionalized barriers to persistence experienced by Black male students?

This chapter includes a discussion of the research study site, the methodology for this study, the study design, selection of study participants, data collection procedures and analysis, study limitations, and researcher positionality.

Research Study Site

Given the goal of focusing on the real world, meaning-making processes for participants in this study, the research study site was important for the data collection phase of this study. The study site was chosen due to its history of supporting diversity, equity, and inclusion initiatives on campus, including opening an office exclusively dedicated to diversity, equity, and inclusion. The office is dedicated to diversity, equity and inclusion focused on developing programming such as affinity groups, academic support networks, mentorship opportunities and social events for students of color. The office also processed any complaints related to diversity, equity and inclusion at the institution.

Research Methodology and Study Design

This study examined the lived experiences of Black male students at Northsun University, how these lived experiences informed their persistence at Northsun University, and their perceptions of the retention efforts made by Northsun University. This study applied a phenomenological research method. Creswell (2009) defined phenomenology as a research strategy of inquiry in which the researcher identifies the essence of human experiences about a

phenomenon as described by participants. Moustakas (1994) described phenomenology as "seeking meaning from appearances" and arrives at essences through intuition and reflection on conscious acts of experience, leading to ideas, concepts, judgments, and understanding (p. 58). Moustakas also described phenomenology as involving a small number of subjects studied through extensive and prolonged engagement to develop patterns and relationships through meaning. Similarly, Cilesiz (2010) described the purpose of phenomenological studies as reaching the essence of the individual's lived experience of the phenomenon while ascertaining and defining the phenomenon. Creswell (2007) indicated how phenomenological research requires a homogenous group of participants. As a result, according to Creswell (2014), study participants in a phenomenological study should have experience with the same phenomenon. The rationale behind phenomenology as the research design for this study was grounded in the goal of identifying patterns and commonalities in the experiences of research participants from which conclusions can be drawn. For this research study, six Black male participants were asked questions in a semi-structured interview to understand their lived experiences as Black males at Northsun University.

Similarly, six staff at this institution were asked about the processes they used to arrive at what was needed to support Black male students' persistence at their institution. The staff semi-structured interviews examined patterns and commonalities in the thought processes of the staff about retention strategies needed to support Black male students. Both staff and students were asked to consciously reflect on the ways that support systems influence persistence as well as their perceptions of the effectiveness of Northsun University's Black male retention initiatives. The main reason that staff were interviewed in this research study was that in some instances, staff at HEIs may make decisions that affect the retention of Black male students and may make

these decisions in isolation without feedback from various stakeholders in Black male retention and persistence. Staff may not be receiving the feedback they need to align the retention strategies of the institution with the persistence methods of Black male students. The perspective of staff in this study was crucial to the formation of a partnership with students that can enhance a collaborative approach to Black male persistence and retention.

Semi-structured interviews rely on asking questions within a predetermined thematic framework (George, 2022). Semi-structured interviews are open-ended and allow flexibility for follow-up questions to further explore participant responses, clarifications, and elaboration if needed (George, 2022) Semi-structured interview responses can be comparable and are important for generating comparisons between respondents. Considering the need to compare the responses of Black male students and Northsun University staff, this research design was appropriate. An unstructured interview in this study would have resulted in the researcher having difficulty with effectively categorizing the data. Similarly, a completely structured interview would not have allowed for participants' unique experiences and thoughts to be recorded.

Participant Selection

The participants in this study included six Black male students between the ages of 18 and 30 at Northsun University and six staff participants at Northsun University. The selection criteria for Black male participants included being Black and male students. Student participants also needed to be between the ages of 18 and 30. Students also needed to be enrolled at Northsun University with an academic classification of freshmen, sophomore, junior, or senior. There were two selection criteria used for the recruitment of staff participants in this research study. First, staff participants were required to have worked at Northsun University for at least six months to have gained some institutional knowledge. Second, staff participants were recruited for this study

if they worked directly with or had knowledge of Black male retention strategies at Northsun University.

Data Collection

After IRB approval, data collection began with the researcher sending a flyer with research study information to the Assistant Vice President of the Office of Diversity, Equity and Inclusion. The Assistant Vice President of the Office of Diversity Equity and Inclusion at Northsun University had her staff post the flyer around the office. Students who were interested in participating in the research study contacted the researcher by email. Staff at Northsun University who had first expressed interest to the Director of the Office of Diversity, Equity and Inclusion were contacted directly by email. The researcher sent a recruitment email response containing a link to a Google Form Survey to students who had first contacted the researcher by email or to staff who had first expressed interest to the Assistant Vice President of the Office of Diversity, Equity and Inclusion.

The Google Form survey assessed that the students or staff matched the criteria to participate in the study. The Google Form survey was divided into three separate parts using the Skiplogic Google app software, which prevents prospective research study participants from continuing with a survey if they do not match pre-established conditions. The first part of the Google Form survey contained questions related to the name of the participant, their affiliation with the Northsun University and questions pertaining to their age or year in school for students and the amount of time worked at Northsun University, staff position and work regarding Black male retention at Northsun University for staff participants. Students and staff who matched research study criteria could then proceed to the second part of the Google Form survey which contained an informed consent form. This informed consent form described the purpose of the

study, risks and benefits of participating, and included other information needed to help a potential participant decide if they wanted to participate in the study.

Students and staff who indicated consent could then proceed to the third part of the Google Form survey which contained the Calendly scheduling app through which research study participants could schedule research study interview dates and times. The scheduled time and date chosen by the research study participants was automatically sent to an email address that they provided. Students and staff who did not match the research study criteria of being a Black male student or having worked for Northsun University for at least 6 months or did not indicate consent, were automatically exited out of the Google Form survey with no information saved. The design of the Google Form survey was intended to make sure that only qualified participants were able to participate in the research study.

Semi-structured interviews were conducted with six Black male students and six staff at Northsun University. Follow-up interviews were offered to participants, but no participant completed a follow-up interview. The interviews included 13 interview questions for students to understand the students' personal and academic background, social support systems, methods of persisting in college, and thoughts about the effectiveness of current Black male retention initiatives used at the university. The staff interviews included 13 interview questions to understand the staffs' personal and professional background, their role at the university, their role in assisting Black male students at the university, and the amount of input Black male students had in the design of Black male retention initiatives. Finally, with the interview questions, the researcher sought to understand the staffs' perception of the effectiveness of Black male retention initiatives.

Black male participants were compensated for their participation in the study and received a \$25 gift card to Amazon or Walmart. Staff participants in the study were not compensated for their time. The participating students and staff were assigned a pseudonym to preserve confidentiality and encourage candid discussions during the interviews. Each student participant received an identical set of open-ended questions, which provided an opportunity for them to answer follow-up questions. Each staff participant also received an identical set of open-ended questions that also provided them with an opportunity to answer follow-up questions.

The semi-structured interviews were completed according to an interview protocol the researcher developed. The interview protocol asked students to answer questions that ranged from biographical information to specific information about their lived experiences before and during college, and their thoughts about the effectiveness of retention strategies at the college. Similarly, staff interviews asked staff to first answer biographical and professional experience questions and then specific questions about their role at the college, their role in developing Black male retention initiatives, and their thoughts about the effectiveness of Black male retention initiatives.

Interview Protocols and Questions

The interview protocol for students included an explanation that the interview questions sought to understand the experiences of students as they persist in college as well as understand some of the challenges students face as they persist in college. The interview protocol for staff included an explanation that the researcher sought to understand how the university assisted students with persisting in college and there was no evaluation of the ways in which the university assisted Black male students. At the start of each staff or student zoom interview, the researcher explained the protocol and mentioned the purpose of the research study, the type of

questions that would be asked during the interview, the interview would be recorded, voluntary and could be stopped at any time if the questions made the participant uncomfortable in any way. The researcher then asked for permission to begin the interview.

Data Security

Zoom interviews were held and recorded at dates and times that were convenient for research participants. All recorded interviews will be stored on a removable storage device with an encrypted password for three years and then deleted. Access to this data was limited to the researcher. The handwritten notes taken for the interview were scanned and immediately shredded. Eventually all data will be destroyed three years after the conclusion of this study.

Data Analysis

The data analysis for this research study began with the researcher viewing the interviews of the participants three times to completely understand the experiences and thoughts of the participants in their own words before their experiences were interpreted. Next, interviews were transcribed for coding. Interview notes were aligned with transcriptions. After the interviews were transcribed, the coding process began using thematic analysis. Thematic analysis stresses participants, feelings, perceptions, and experiences subjectively (Chang et al., 2021). Thematic analysis also seeks to analyze themes from a text by analyzing word and sentence structure (Chang et al., 2021). The reason why the data analysis began with an objective review of the data before interpretations were made was ensure the researcher did not impose his conceptions about the topic and lived experiences of the participants that could have affected interpretation of the data (Sundler et al., 2018).

The coding process for this research study relied on inductive coding, an approach that allows for a researcher to derive codes from the data (Saldana, 2009). Inductive coding does not

involve starting with preconceived notions of what the codes should be (Saldana, 2009). Given the nature of this research study, which relied on the experiences of the study participants to assign meaning to the phenomenon of Black male student persistence, it was important that the coding process allowed the raw research data to drive the study. In the first round of coding, qualitative data were analyzed and coded using In-vivo coding, which allowed coding based on a participant's own words and not the researcher's interpretation (Saldana, 2009). As a result, in this first round of coding, there was a search for meaning in the participants' lived experiences. Meanings were marked and similarities and differences were compared (Sundler et al., 2018). Meanings were organized into patterns. The first round of coding focused on allowing participants' own spoken language to stay as close to their intent as possible. In the second round of coding, thematic analysis coding was used to categorize patterns from the interviews into various themes that were assigned. These themes were then listed in a Microsoft Excel spreadsheet. Initial themes were then revised until a set of main themes were identified by the researcher with a focus on keywords or phrases that appeared in initial themes.

After initial themes were identified, students and staff were sent a version of the interview transcript to ensure that their intended expression and meaning were captured. In the Microsoft Excel spreadsheet, each code received a label with a description of the theme or concept that the code referred to. Each code received a date as well as how the current codes related to other codes used in the study. Finally, Microsoft Excel was used to generate a report that highlighted major themes from the students and administrators' interviews.

Trustworthiness

Trustworthiness in qualitative research refers to the degree of confidence in data, interpretation, and methods used to ensure the quality of a study (Stahl & King, 2020). To offset

any possible bias for the validity of this study, the researcher used member checking (Creswell, 2014). Creswell (2014) described member checking as determining the accuracy of qualitative findings by taking the final report or specific description or themes back to participants and determining whether these participants feel that they are accurate. All participants in this study had an opportunity to review the transcripts of their interviews for accuracy. The validity of this study was maintained by presenting alternative explanations for patterns and themes found in the research study.

Positionality

In this study, my positionality as a Black male and former student attempting to persist in college indicates experiences that are similar to the Black male students that were studied in this research study. I have experienced instances in college where I did not feel supported by the university, did not feel that I belonged at the university, and experienced isolation that prompted thoughts of leaving the college. I experienced immediate assumptions about my academic ability from the moment I entered college from academic advisors and professionals. I persisted in college with the support of my family and a Black male faculty mentor who I met through a Black Male Initiative (BMI) program. I formed bonds with other Black males at the college. I believed in the transformative potential of Black male mentorship and was involved in many Black male mentorship programs as a high school teacher and as a member of the community in which I was raised.

As a former Black male student who attended college, I had extensive opinions on how HEIs could assist Black men in persisting in college as well as how college retention strategies aimed at Black men could be revised. For example, I participated in a retention strategy aimed at assisting Black men in persisting in college during my first year of college. As a faculty at

colleges and universities, I have also discussed retention strategies for Black men with administrators at the colleges and universities where I have taught. As a result, my personal and academic background could have affected the validity of my study. However, in this research study, I had no prior contact with the Black male students in the study. I did not discuss Black male retention strategies or retention with any of the staff and had no prior knowledge of the retention strategies that Northsun University used to assist Black males in persisting in college.

One of the main reasons I undertook this research study was I believed it was my duty to discover how Black male student retention efforts can be improved given the current low numbers of Black males persisting in colleges and universities. I did not work full time at an HEI, and believe I had more freedom to investigate the phenomenon of Black male persistence than a full-time faculty member or administrator who could be accused of having an political motive for undertaking a similar study, particularly given the current social and political atmosphere regarding diversity initiatives at colleges and universities in the United States.

Limitations and Delimitations of Study

The primary limitation of this study was the number of factors that can affect the persistence of Black males who attend college that the university cannot control. For example, the initial trust of college professionals by Black male students is a factor that cannot directly be affected by the HSI that was the focus of this study. Researchers studied the ways in which young Black males have traditionally been cautious about trusting college professionals due to being culturally stereotyped as being intellectually inferior (Rhoden, 2017). An initial degree of trust in the HSI wanting the best possible educational and personal outcome for Black male students is necessary for retention strategies aimed at Black males to work. It would be difficult

to quantify the initial amount of trust that Black male students have in the HSI's ability to act on their recommendations and validate their lived experiences.

Another limitation of this research study is there is no way of knowing the amount of funding that could be allocated towards programs targeted at Black male retention given other budgetary priorities at Northsun University. Funding for retention programs at HEIs is dependent on a variety of factors of which some may not be directly under the control of the institution. For example, funding for Higher Education was not increased in a meaningful way in the most recently passed federal budget (Knox, 2024). Increasing funding for Black male retention initiatives could lead to budgetary cuts in other areas that are also very important to the mission of a Higher Education Institution. Another limitation of this study is consideration of the ability of HEI's to meet the financial need of many Black male students as many Black male students faced job and income loss during and after the pandemic that hampered their ability to complete college (Graham, 2022). Some colleges and universities might not be able to meet the financial needs of Black male students despite efforts at implementing a robust Black male retention strategy.

One delimitation of this research study were the boundaries of the study, meaning the findings of the study were confined to the Black male students and staff interviewed at Northsun University. Black male student experiences differ depending on institutional type, geographic location, and participant characteristics. Another delimitation of this study is the amount of involvement that staff at Northsun University had on Black male retention initiatives at the institution as some staff had more involvement in retention initiatives compared to other staff at the institution.

Conclusion

The qualitative phenomenological research design method was chosen for this research study because of the capacity of this research method to obtain an understanding of the lived experiences, meaning making processes and opinions of both Black male students and staff regarding the persistence of Black males and the retention strategies at Northsun University. In this qualitative phenomenological study, the researcher answered the research questions focused on the persistence methods of Black males' students despite historical, social, and economic barriers to persistence and the alignment, congruence, and intersection of the persistence methods of Black males with Northsun University's Black male retention strategies.

One of the driving forces for this study was the researcher's belief that the retention crisis affecting Black male students across the country demonstrated a need for a new way of thinking about retention and persistence for Black males. The researcher hoped that consistent collaboration on retention initiatives between Black male students and administrators can lead to the development of more personalized retention plans for Black males that uniquely address the strengths that each Black male brings into college as well as the challenges that some Black males face as they persist in college despite historical, economic, and political barriers to persistence. In the following chapter, the study findings are discussed and interpreted.

CHAPTER 4: FINDINGS

This phenomenological study investigated the relationship between lived experiences, coping strategies and support systems used by current Black male students persisting in college at Northsun University and the Black male retention initiatives used by Northsun University to assist Black males in persisting. Specifically, the goal of this research study was to answer the following research questions:

- 1. What are some of the coping strategies and support systems used by current Black male students who have persisted at this HSI?
- 2. To what degree do current retention strategies used by this HSI reflect, align, and interconnect with the persistence strategies, lived experiences and historical institutionalized barriers to persistence experienced by Black male students?

To effectively address the aforementioned research questions, this chapter includes a summary of the research findings and is organized into two sections. The first section includes a discussion of the personal and academic background of the 12 research study participants and their connection with Black male persistence and retention at Northsun University as well as a discussion of data collection procedures. The second section of this chapter includes the findings with a focus on the themes and subthemes that emerged from the analysis of the semi-structured interviews with a focus on how the responses of the research study participants contributed to the emergence of a particular theme.

Participant Demographics

This phenomenological research study included six Black male undergraduate students with an academic classification from freshmen to seniors currently attending Northsun University who self-identified through a Google Form survey. This study also included six staff

from Northsun University who worked for Northsun University in various roles and who also self-identified through a Google Form survey. All potential Black male participants met the research study criteria of being a Black male enrolled at the university between the ages of 18-30. All potential staff participants met the research study criteria of having worked for the university for at least six months and having some involvement in Black male retention at the HSI.

The 12 participants in the research study each received a pseudonym to conceal their identities and allow for the freedom necessary to discuss their experiences. The ages, academic classification, major and extracurricular activity for the Black male participants is in Table 1. In Table 1, "Rising Scholars" is the pseudonym for the affinity group for Black students at Northsun University. Rising Scholars focused on the well-being of ALL Black students at Northsun University and was not strictly focused on Black male students.

 Table 1

 Black Male Student Demographic Data

| Pseudonym | Age | Academic Classification | Major | Extracurricular Activity |
|-----------|-----|----------------------------|------------------|--------------------------|
| Kasion | 23 | Senior | Exercise Science | Rising Scholars |
| Dante | 21 | Junior | Sports Medicine | Basketball, |
| | | | Administration | Rising Scholars, BSU |
| George | 20 | Junior | Exercise Science | Track, Resident |
| | | | | Assistant |
| Samuel | 20 | Sophomore | Communication | Campus |
| | | | | Ministry, Rising |
| | | | | Scholars |
| Tariq | 20 | Junior | Computer | Lion Club for |
| | | | Science | Computer |
| | | | | Science Majors |
| Amante | 19 | Sophomore | Nursing | American Red |
| | | | | Cross, Rising |
| | | | | Scholars |

Table 2 includes the names, years worked, and position of the staff research participants.

 Table 2

 Northsun University Staff Demographics

| Pseudonym | Years at Northsun University | Position at Northsun |
|-----------|------------------------------|-----------------------------|
| • | · | University |
| Laura | 20 | Executive Director of |
| | | Academic Student Support |
| Amy | 10 | Assistant Vice President of |
| | | the Office of Diversity, |
| | | Equity and Inclusion |
| Leslie | 2 | Director of TRIO |
| Solange | 4 | Assistant Vice President of |
| - | | Student Success |
| Katy | 20 | Department Chair |
| • | | Communications |
| Kevin | 17 | Director of Institutional |
| | | Effectiveness |

Data collection for this research study, which was initiated after IRB approval, started with an email to Amy, the Assistant Vice President of the Office of Diversity, Equity and Inclusion (ODEI) at Northsun University asking her for assistance with promoting the research study at Northsun University. Amy agreed to promote the research study through her office. Prospective student participants contacted the researcher by email and the researcher responded with an email containing a link to a Google Form survey. Administrative participants who first indicated their interest to Amy, the Assistant Vice President of the Office of Diversity, Equity and Inclusion were contacted directly via email with a link to the Google Form survey. The Google Form survey was divided into three parts. The first part of the survey asked biographical questions of prospective research study participants, the second part of the survey contained an informed consent form, and the third part of the survey contained the Calendly scheduling app

which permitted prospective research study participants to schedule a research study interview date and time. Google Skiplogic software exited prospective research study participants who did not match research study criteria or indicate consent out of the first and second parts of the form without saving any information. Once research participants scheduled an interview date and time, an email containing interview appointment information was sent to the email address the participants provided. Within two weeks, six staff participants and six Black male students had selected interview dates and times. In the next section, there is an introduction to the research participants and their personal and academic profiles. These research participant profiles are intended to provide knowledge of the wide variety of backgrounds, experiences, and perspectives that research study participants brought to the study.

Black Male Student Research Participants

The 6 Black male participants in this research study were all undergraduate students at Northsun University between the ages of 18 and 23. The students had varied motivations for attending college, but each student believed that completing college was a means to achieve a goal that they had set for themselves. Each student described the challenges that they faced in persisting in college in different ways but in many areas used similar social support systems to overcome these challenges. Some students considered themselves to be high academic achievers while others admitted they struggled academically. Finally, each student cited a staff member at Northsun University that they could go to for personal or academic support.

Kasion

Kasion is a 23-year-old senior at Northsun. He majors in exercise science with a concentration in strength and conditioning. His primary reason for attending Northsun University was the amount of financial aid offered. He indicated that he would have attended trade school if

he had a chance to make a college choice again. Kasion felt that he could connect with everyone on some level and loves interacting and talking with everyone. Kasion struggled in college and worked hard to increase his grades since his sophomore year. Kasion's primary motivation for attending college is to serve as a role model for others and to have the "type of life" he wants. Kasion works as a strength and conditioning coach at a high school and wants to continue in this career path after graduation.

Dante

Dante is a 20-year-old junior in college. He majors in Sports Medicine Administration and is on the basketball team. He was also involved in the Rising Scholars program and Black Student Union (BSU) at the Northsun University. He primarily chose to attend Northsun University due to the efforts of the TRIO director in persuading him of the benefits of Northsun University for his future. He thinks that college is very expensive and would not attend Northsun University if he had to make a college choice again. His primary motivation for attending college was that he wanted to ensure that the work his family puts into making sure he has a good chance at an education does not go to waste. He does not want to disappoint his family. He plans to pursue a career in Sports Medicine Administration if his career as a basketball player does not work out.

George

George is a 20-year-old junior in college at Northsun University. He majors in exercise science and has a minor in Sports and fitness administration. He is a resident assistant at Northsun University, is on the track team, and is president of the Chess club. He also serves as a work study student at one of info desks at the university. George planned to join the Air Force after college but got a message from one of the track coaches at Northsun University asking if he

would like to attend the university. The financial aid the university offered fit his needs and he decided to attend. He participates in the Rising Scholars and Black Student Union (BSU) student organizations at Northsun University. His primary motivation for attending college is because he wants to live a better life than the one, he lives now. He plans to work as a traveling physical therapist after college.

Samuel

Samuel is a 20-year-old junior in college and the youngest of four children. He is a communications major. Samuel participates in campus ministry, the Rising Scholars program, and hosted the Black American Achievement Awards at the university. He also serves as a resident assistant. He chose the university due to the amount of financial aid offered. Samuel would not attend the university again if he had to make a college choice due to the escalating expenses of the university and the campus culture. His primary motivation for continuing in college is to "break curses" for his kids and his future grandchildren. He wants to eventually work as a journalist after graduation.

Tariq

Tariq is a 19-year-old sophomore in college and the oldest of three children. He majors in nursing and participates in the Rising Scholars program. He works at the information desk which was a job he was able to obtain through the recommendation of another older Black male at the university. He chose the university due to the amount of money offered and to avoid living in a dorm and paying out of state tuition. He would attend the university again if he had to make a college choice because it allows him to be close to his family. Tariq has a deep sense of responsibility to his family. His primary reasons for continuing in college are because he does not want to let his parents down and he does not want to waste their money. His thoughts about

what his parents sacrificed for him to attend college is another motivation for him to succeed in college. He plans to pursue a career in nursing after graduation.

Amante

Amante is a 20-year-old junior in college and was raised in a single parent household where he was the only child. He majors in computer science and participates in Lion club, which is a club for computer science majors at Northsun University. Amante also participates in the American Red Cross and the Rising Scholars program at the university. He attended the university because he received a scholarship that covered most of his tuition and the university was very close to his home. He would attend the university again if he had to make a college choice due to the amount of financial aid offered, the ability to not take out student loans, and his appreciation for the diversity of the university. His primary reasons for continuing in college is that he wants to be "somebody different," "stand out," and "set an example "for other Black males" in his community. Amante wants to pursue a career in software technology after graduation.

Staff Research Participants

The staff participants in this study were from different offices at Northsun University but were all involved in Black male retention initiatives at the University. Many of the staff participants were involved in either developing or executing supports for Black male students at Northsun University. Each staff participant was aware of the challenges that students faced at the university but lamented their lack of ability to implement significant changes in retention efforts at the University, due to the limitations of their staff position. Staff participants participated in the study in the hopes of possibly improving existing retention initiatives and supports as well as thinking of ways new supports could be developed.

Laura

Laura is the Executive Director of Academic Student Support at Northsun University.

Laura has been at the university for almost 20 years in various roles. Many of the tutorial programs offered at Northsun University run through her office. Laura is also responsible for the university's early alert academic system and was trying to create a centralized, cohesive model of academic support for students that involves input from all staff. Laura was worried that many faculty, staff, and coaches do not attempt to engage her office until it is too late. Laura was aware of retention issues with Black male students, specifically Black male student athletes, and did her best to build relationships with Black male students that come to her office. She was often mentioned as a person that Black male students could "go to" for support. Many of the Black male students interviewed mentioned her name as one of the people at the university who was a strong source of support.

Amy

Amy is the Assistant Vice President of the Office Diversity Equity and Inclusion at Northsun University. Amy worked at Northsun University for the past 10 years, starting as a Director of Graduate Admission before moving to her current role within the last 2 years. Amy has personal experience with the importance of retention issues as a woman of color. Amy's office supports Black student organizations at Northsun University including the Rising Scholars program and the BSU. Many initiatives regarding Black students at the university have been a result of the way her office advocated for additional staff and funding to improve outreach and retention at Northsun University. Amy's office tried to counter microaggressions and other racial incidents at Northsun University through developing an anonymous reporting system.

Leslie

Leslie is the Director of TRIO at Northsun University. Leslie's office focuses directly generation students of color who enroll at Northsun University. Leslie's office focuses directly on the retention of first-generation students at Northsun University, as many of the over 200 students in the TRIO program are Hispanic and Black low-income students. Leslie's office is often in constant contact with the advising office, student support offices, and Office of Inclusive Excellence Office at Northsun University. Leslie engages with many of the students at the TRIO program by talking with them, eating lunch with them, and following-up on their academic and social concerns. Leslie's office has been nicknamed "the porch" by many Black male students at Northsun University including the students interviewed in this research study due its popularity among Black students. Many students viewed Leslie's office as a "safe space." Students felt they could "connect" with other Black male students at Northsun University by going to the TRIO office. The TRIO office itself is an inviting space with tables, chairs, and couches designed to encourage collaboration and warm inviting colors. Leslie wanted to do more to target Black male students in the program but lacked the funding necessary to achieve these goals.

Solange

Solange is the Assistant Vice President of Student Success and has worked in higher education for over 20 years but has been at Northsun University for over four years. Solange has experience in academic advising, strategic enrollment management, and student success. Solange developed extensive relationships with the Black male student population at Northsun University through her work with the Rising Scholars and BSU. She is focused on transitioning the university's faculty-based academic advising model to a traditional professional advising model. Solange noted that many Black male students felt that their concerns were not being heard by

those at the university. Solange also noted that many Black male students developed extensive relationships with the Executive Director of Academic Student Support at Northsun University as well as the Director of TRIO and these two staff members are seen as "trusted, caring" professionals among Black male students. According to Solange, in some instances, Black male students did not know about certain supports offer by the University until they heard about the Academic and Learner Support Center from other Black male students.

Katy

Katy is the Department Chair for Communications at Northsun University. Katy attended Northsun University as a student and has been at Northsun University as a faculty and department chair for over 20 years. Katy taught a communications course that must be taken by all freshmen students. Katy regularly performs equity audits for her department courses to ensure that the department is reaching all at risk students. During one of her equity audits, Katy noticed that her students of color, specifically Black male and Latino students, had the highest percentages of failing grades in her class. Katy did a research study that focused on an academic intervention, where she distributed "touch base" surveys online through the LMS with students every week. Katy administered these "touch base" surveys before academic advisors had reached out to the students. Katy noticed that often these students were too ashamed to admit the course was moving too fast or that they needed assistance. After they indicated they were struggling on the survey, Katy approached these students and offered additional academic support. She found that their grades improved after her intervention. Katy reported and presented the results of her research study to higher levels of administration but there was no follow through on applying it to other departments in the university.

Kevin

Kevin is the Director of Institutional Effectiveness at Northsun University. He has been employed at Northsun University for 17 years and is the Co-Chair of the University Institutional Effectiveness Committee. Kevin has worked in various roles at Northsun University including work as student support specialist as well as the head of an affinity group for Hispanic students at Northsun University. Kevin has an extensive institutional knowledge of the initiatives that Northsun University has used to improve retention of students of color at Northsun University and had a variety of ideas on the ways that retention initiatives at Northsun University could be improved. Kevin works closely with the Office of Diversity, Equity and Inclusion and considers himself a strong supporter of initiatives for first generation minority students.

Presentation of Findings

This phenomenological study focused on understanding and analyzing the lived experiences of Black male students and administrators regarding the coping strategies and support systems that aid persistence of Black male students in college and the effectiveness of Black male retention initiatives at Northsun University. The research study began with the collection of data via a Google form survey that served as a screener to ensure all research participants met the criterion to participate in the survey. Semi-structured interviews with the 12 participants were conducted using zoom. The semi-structured interviews consisted of 13 openended questions. Each research study participant discussed their experiences with Black male retention and persistence, things that they thought Northsun University could improve upon, and the alignment of Black male retention strategies at Northsun University with Black male persistence strategies. Five main themes and a variety of subthemes emerged from the analysis of the semi-structured interview data. The themes are listed in Table 3:

Table 3

Themes and Subthemes

| Theme | Subtheme |
|--|--|
| Fragmented Black Male Retention Strategies | Limited Support |
| | Reliance on Student Organization |
| Constellation of Support Systems | Family Support, Caring Faculty Member, |
| | Mentorship, Intrinsic Motivation, Coaches, |
| | Community Support, Friends, Informal |
| | Affinity Groups, Student Organization |
| Awareness of and Responses to Barriers to | Hopelessness, Determination, |
| Persistence | Disengagement, Dejection, Despondence, |
| | Racial Battle Fatigue, Cynicism |
| Inconsistent Implementation of Institutional | Staff Member Agency, Disconnected |
| Support | Institutional Support, Staff Turnover |
| Lack of Consistent Support from University | Lack of Funding, Box-Ticking, Performative |
| Administration | Support |

Theme 1: Generalized, Fragmented Black Male Retention Strategy

Tinto (2009) discussed the importance of colleges taking student retention seriously and stated that because of colleges' approaches to student retention, "student experiences are increasingly segmented into smaller and smaller pieces; their relationships becoming more narrow and more specialized" (p5). Hilton et al. (2012) stated that Black male retention recommendations for practice are often linked to campus climate, academic support, co-curricular opportunities, and cultural sensitivity for staff. Johnson (2014) focused on the vital role that a combination of "institutional intentionality and social support play in student achievement" (p44). Intentionality in higher education, as defined by Harper (2011), refers to reflectively and deliberately employing a set of strategies to produce a desired educational outcome is at the heart of most retention strategies.

In this dissertation, intentionality in Black male retention strategies can be thought of as the entire university community from Board members to staff and students being involved in the design and implementation of Black male retention initiatives. The semi-structured interviews in this research study helped to illustrate that Black male retention strategy at Northsun University was very general and fragmented. Both students and staff in this research study were aware that Northsun University's retention strategy for Black males was not connected in a meaningful way. Black male students who realized the inconsistent nature of the Black male retention strategy at Northsun University were often disappointed and determined to simply "get through" or "cope" with challenges on their own. This theme aligns with and answers Research Question 1 (What are some of the coping strategies and support systems used by current Black male students who have persisted at this HSI?) and Research Question 2 (To what degree do current retention strategies used by this HSI reflect, align, and interconnect with the persistence strategies, lived experiences and historical institutionalized barriers to persistence experienced by Black male students?).

The semi structured interview responses from both Black male students and staff at the Northsun University illustrate the generalized, fragmented nature of Black male retention strategies at the Northsun University. For example, Leslie, the Director of TRIO at Northsun University stated:

I think strategy, so like, strategic, strategic initiatives, not just initiative, just to say, we did it to check it off. So, partnering with the athletic partners, with other different, um more Black leaders, inviting special speakers who are of color to come speak. The university is not doing anything, um to provide for African American male students to keep them persistent and in good standing in college.

Solange, the Assistant Vice President of Student Success at Northsun University echoed a similar sentiment when discussion Black male retention initiatives. She stated:

We don't have anything specific for Black male students, when it comes to things like you know mental health support. We don't have anything specific, the only thing we have is the Rising scholar's program, but that's for all Black students.

Amy, the Assistant Vice President of the Office of Diversity, Equity an Inclusion at Northsun University again mirrored previous staff responses when discussing the intentionality of Northsun University regarding Black male retention initiatives. She said, "and the reason that they hired a Chief Diversity Officer was because the students demanded it, they demanded a CDO." Amy also explained, "And the general supports that they offer everybody, I honestly don't think there is anything dedicated to Black male students."

When asked about challenges at the Northsun University and how he responded to those challenges, Amante, a 20-year-old junior at the Northsun University stated:

Well in my case, uh, I had some problems with this university, believe it or not, it wasn't like problems, like big problems. There are some rumors in there with stuff from, not necessarily Black people, but from other like other people, like racists and stuff. I learned to you know, like shut that off, like, don't let it impact you because, you know, some people just want to bring you down regardless, or, like, wherever you at.

When asked about the challenges Northsun University had as far as Black male retention initiatives, Laura, the Executive Director of Academic and Learning Support at Northsun University indicated:

Administration, Administration, People talk about being inclusive, but often from my perspective, the version of inclusivity that gets, um, uh, I'm going to say this in the most judicious way I can, that gets used or applied to me often has, um, negative racial effects. Um, I think people know, know yet what inclusivity means

because they think inclusivity is somehow this, uh, get give them their sheet of paper. At the end, you know, when we wouldn't do that with every group of students, we would be more of like, what will help them succeed in X, Y, Z.

When asked about the Northsun University's role in promoting Black male retention initiatives, Samuel, a 20-year-old junior, used the example of Valentines Day and Black History month to illustrate the University's commitment to Black male initiatives. He said:

Valentine's Day is great, but it took like two weeks to get the one banner hanging up when you walk into the diner that says Black History Month, two weeks. Then the day after Valetine's Day, basically, then shamrocks got put up. So, it's like, what is the intention, what is the real importance that we have, like, are we valued?

Samuel also stated:

Because it's not like, it's not like we don't do stuff around this campus, it's not like we're some of the most known people around this campus. Like, just anywhere you go, like, the exact demographic for your study is for like, we're around. So it's like, I don't know if I hate it or like, but it's like, not even just that, but it's like our BSU organization, for instance, it really isn't, it's a thing, but it's not really a thing. Like, it's kind of, a lot of times it feels like it is much more tolerated than celebrated.

It is clear from the comments of the staff and student comments above that Northsun University does not have a coherent Black male retention strategy that aligns with the ways in which Black male students persist. Black male students and staff want more targeted Black male retention initiatives from Northsun University that have a better chance of being effective.

Theme 2: Constellation of Support Systems

Multiple researchers investigating Black male retention at colleges and universities supported the notion that Black male students use multiple systems of social and institutional supports to persist in college. For example, Ricard and Pelletier (2016) discussed how parental support and involvement can increase the morale and persistence of students in college. Dancy (2010) discussed the role that the spirituality of Black men can play in assisting Black male students to combat a variety of social and academic challenges in college. Harper (2007) found that peer support could increase Black male retention at colleges and universities by increasing their sense of belonging through identifying with other Black male students with similar backgrounds and experiences who could serve as a guide in navigating personal and academic challenges. Brooms (2017) also found that faculty mentors helped to increase Black male students' sense of belonging on campus and aided in their identity development. Asgari and Carter (2016) noted that peer mentoring can be an effective retention tool for Black males in higher education. Morales et al. (2016) found that mentors with backgrounds, experiences, and cultural values like their proteges are often in a better position to translate and transmit valuable information or behaviors effectively. Harper and Quale (2007) indicated that student organizations served as a form of racial uplift, identity development and "safe spaces" for Black males to engage with the university community outside of class.

In this research study, it was clear that some students placed more emphasis on one form of social support compared to other students. It was also clear that many of the Black male student participants in the research study used a variety of support systems to persist in college and that each support system was connected in different ways for each Black male student participant. The constellation of supports theme that emerged in this research study answered Research Question 1: What were some of the coping strategies and support systems used by

current Black male students who have persisted at this HSI? The semi-structured interviews responses below illustrate the variety of coping strategies and support systems that Black male students at Northsun University used to persist in college when confronted with personal and academic challenges. For example, Samuel, a 20-year-old sophomore at Northsun University, discussed his support system for persistence in college and stated:

Okay, I'm truly, and I was just writing a paper about it, like the idea, it takes a village. Like, it really needs a whole ecosystem. Like I would love to say it would be just my sister for one, or my mother, mother figures. I have, or like, my older brother figures, like I feel the beauty and the need of like a community, that what we need, like reason, like you need multiple people for this study, like it so many different perspectives to build a well-rounded individual.

Kasion, a 23-year-old senior at Northsun University, discussed his support system for persistence in college and stated:

Nobody could make me, I'm a real big fan of saying nobody can make you do anything. Like they say, you know, you can lead a camel to water, but you can't make it drink pretty much. And that was me, Like I had the materials, I had the right tools right in front of me. But I didn't feel like it. You know, I was lazy, I'm still lazy, I don't want to do work right now. I'm tired and that caught up with me pretty much. And it was just me saying, you know what? I don't want to hear my mom's mouth. I don't' want to hear my pastor's mouth. So, I might as well go ahead and do what I need to do, so I can get out of here. My pastor is just another father figure for me, and you know, dads won't let nothing go if you do something wrong, pretty much, so it was either hear that for the next 10

years, just get it together there/You know, my pastor, my co-pastor, my mom, like I had the support system. Like there was nothing holding me back.

Kasion continued:

Stigmatism in society about how men are supposed to be, this and men are supposed to be that. And most of this isn't coming from men themselves but were going to get into that topic. Um, so me and him started like an unofficial, just men's group to where we would meet every Friday. We haven't done it in a while because we've been busy, but we will meet every Friday and just check in, whatever you need to talk about, whatever you need, if you felt some type of way about something, we would just talk to each other and we would give advice from there. So, it's on a student level. That was my group.

When discussing his support system for persistence in college, George, a 20-year-old sophomore at Northsun University, explained:

Um, my family and friends have helped me, uh, my family especially has supported me in anything I want to do in terms of uh, you know pursuing college and um, putting their faith in me and trust, to um, get, do what needs to be done. Um, checking up on me, understanding you know, financially, of course, um, understanding and being open to receiving whatever I say and like not going to the left with it and just take a minute to see my perspectives on things. I can have an open-ended and always calling me even when I'm too busy. You know, um, yeah, I would say it's a very emotional thing that the family could bring, you grow to appreciate them while you're away from them.

Amante, a 19-year-old sophomore at Northsun University, indicated:

I usually try to do it alone, but I do have support systems. Like I have friends outside the university that I can talk to, and I have people at the university that I can talk to, whether

it is some of my friends or like the family members who are just willing to sit down and listen to me. I have people to talk to or turn to in times of need. I'm just stubborn. I feel like I should be able to do it alone.

Amante also stated:

Cause some of the people, I mostly hanging around are Black men that are older than me. And it helps that they have been going to school for so long. So whatever information that they have, they'll put me on. Like my friend, George, he's a year older than me and he got me the information desk job that I do now at the school. He helped me with that and also kind of directed me toward Miss Johnson. When it feels like just still struggles and not wanting to reach out, I think, I can really talk to him about it as well, because he gets it.

Amante also shared:

The thing is my mother is very supportive of me. So, she persuaded me to go to college. But my family is kind of different. So, like my family don't really support me as much as I want to, but its fine, my mom took care of me the majority of my life, and like she made sure the bills were paid, and she had decent jobs, I traded school and stuff, so my main motivation factor is her.

Theme 3: Awareness of and Responses to Barriers to Persistence

There are a multitude of barriers that influence Black male retention in college and each student has different levels of awareness of these barriers to persistence and each student will respond to the presence of these barriers in different ways. For example, according to Nelson et al. (2020), Black males may enter college with "lots of baggage to unpack, in the form of psychological stress, racism, stereotypes, bigotry, xenophobia and lack of diversity, and

inclusion on campuses where they are conspicuous as the minority" (p.3). Nelson et al. also found that lack of financial support from their families due to low-income backgrounds may be present, which results in Black male students being forced to be self-sufficient. It is important for colleges and universities to devise Black male retention strategies that account for the variety of barriers to persistence that Black males face. One of the most common barriers to persistence that Black males face is discrimination and stereotypes. Steele (2010) found that Black males often battle internal and external pressures related to their academic ability and performance in college because of racialized stereotypes. Mcgee and Martin (2011) discussed the internalization of racism and racial battle fatigue, or instances where racism started to affect a person mentally and physically because of dealing with racialized incidents on a daily basis. According to Smith et al. (2007), this internalization of racism can lead to shock, confusion, anxiousness, anger, vulnerability, fear, and loneliness. Smith et al. found that Black men responded in different ways when faced with racial discrimination and that some Black men who experienced racial discrimination were even more determined to persist in college while others were affected in a negative way.

An awareness and understanding of how Black men respond to barriers to persistence in college can help colleges and universities tailor institutional resources to align with Black male responses to barriers to persistence. The theme of awareness of and responses to barriers to persistence that emerged from the semi-structured interviews in this research question helped to answer Research Question 2: To what degree do current retention strategies used by the HSI reflect, align, and interconnect with the persistence strategies, lived experiences and historical institutionalized barriers to persistence experienced by Black male students?

It is clear from this research study, that Black male students and staff are aware of barriers to persistence for Black males but have a variety of suggestions for how to overcome these barriers to persistence. For example, Kasion, a 23-year-old senior student at Northsun University, explained:

So, um, from a student perspective, yes, from staff, faculty, or admin, there are only a certain select few that I feel as true. I am looked at or I am seen pretty much, like, I my definition of being valued, respected and stuff like that. Like you see me, you see the work ethic, that I'm putting forth. You see that I am trying my best no matter what, what situation, I'm in and you respect that pretty much. And so, um there are only a select few people here.

Kasion continued:

You can just tell that Black male, it just a rocky state pretty much, they do little meticulous things that show like, oh, they really don't care pretty much. So, I mean, I don't, I wouldn't say that I fully feel that way, but it just, you know, it happens in the world all the time to where they're not directly talking to you, but they indirectly do stuff.

Amy, the Assistant Vice President of the Office of Equity, Diversity and Inclusion at Northsun University, discussed racial discrimination at the institution and shared:

Um, in conversations we've had with them, um, you know, students will come to our office and talk to us about, you know, what's going on. We were trying to educate everybody and sensitize everybody to like the experiences of Black and Brown people. For example, we created an incident bias report. That was the first time we did because we were hearing that, you know, there, there's a lot of racism. There's a lot of microaggressions going on.

Laura, the Executive Director of Academic and Learner Supports, discussed Northsun University's responses to the barriers Black male students faced when persisting in college and stated:

We do have the DEI, the Office of DEI, which we did not have functional before. That really did kind of push towards creating think tanks and getting students to talk about their experiences. I don't know what happened beyond them coming to talk about it.

Like, I don't know if they used any of the information to then implement any changes.

We're not doing this the best way we can.

Laura also stated:

So you are catching me on a down period, because I just had three Black men in my office, feeling despondent and dejected telling me how disengaged they are and how they feel angry about it, but can't express it because they don't want to be stereotypical.

When asked about resources Northsun University provided for Black male students, Samuel, a 20-year-old junior, indicated:

A lot of demographics we come from, like, we're not just making money like that. So, we're like, we go to school in Oaklawn, but a whole lot of us aren't from Oaklawn. So, it really starts at that. Then it's also like, even just feeling like your voice isn't heard or like really being able to like, I'm trying to think of the word, like really resonate or relate with everybody around, like there's definitely good staff here like, Laura, or course, when you talk to Miss Johnson, to all the people in TRIO, like I really like them a whole lot.

Samuel continued:

But a lot of like, a lot of the resources, it just seems like they get taken away or like, they're like taken down to an extent. Okay, like I talked about the campus ministry before, and I wasn't even like any necessarily religious wise but it's like there were retreats that people could go on and it was like a break. It was like something that was really necessary but it's like right now, it might be the end of those, so this might be the last year they even do it. Which is a vital thing that could help a lot of students.

Dante, a 21-year-old junior, discussed feeling valued and respected at the university and stated, "It's like, it doesn't matter to me, like who values and who respects me, Like I'm just here to like, to go to school, like do my job." Leslie, the Director of TRIO at Northsun University, discussed barriers for Black male students and shared:

You say, I'm having financial challenges, help me, help me, and sadly enough, it's like we don't have a lot of scholarship opportunities for African American students. Um so like, that is a big barrier, I think to keep him like, even as far as like book and textbook assistance, like we don't have many resources, and things available for resources like that. Another challenge is representation, we don't have a lot of faculty, we have a lot of White faculty members rather than people of color.

Katy, Communications Department Chair at Northsun University, noted the barriers that Black male students may face when receiving on time academic assistance. She stated:

Okay, definitely not collab, It's definitely not collaborative. One of these, where you wonder, you put your alert into the system and pray, and then wonder, yeah and then sometimes you won't get an email back until almost the end of the semester saying, okay we followed up.

Theme 4: Inconsistent Implementation of Institutional Support

In *Management Fads in Higher Education*, Birnbaum (2000) discussed the importance of strategic planning in higher education. He stated:

The problem with formal planning did not seem to do what management said it would, campuses first tried one approach and then failed another. The fundamental failure of strategic planning, in business or education, was the implicit assumption that the analytic process of planning can lead to a synthesizing process of strategy (p.21).

It can be inferred from this quote that, for a strategic plan to work the way it is intended, HEIs must have a synthesized, aligned, or collaborative strategy. If one applies the concept of a collaborative, strategic planning strategy to Black male retention at Northsun University, it is necessary to realize that executing a Black male retention plan requires a consistent approach that allows all members of the Northsun University community to "participate" in its execution. After the analysis of the semi-structured interview data, the theme of inconsistent implementation of institutional support emerged. Specifically, most of Northsun University's supports related to Black male retention or creating a sense of belonging for Black male students were the result of the efforts of a few "caring stuff members" who worked on the retention of Black male students "out of the goodness of their heart "or through volunteering. Similarly, some staff concerned with Black male retention started retention initiatives without support coming from upper administration. Black male students were very aware that only a few staff members at the Northsun University would be "consistent" in providing support to them. The theme of inconsistent institutional support for Black male students answers Research Question 2: To what degree do current retention strategies used by the HSI reflect, align, and interconnect with the persistence strategies, lived experiences, and historical institutionalized barriers to persistence experienced by Black male students?

Kasion, a 20-year-old Black male student at Northsun University, was asked about who at the university they go to for assistance and support and stated:

Laura is basically my school mother personally, like, I go to her about everything. Like she knows pretty much a lot of stuff about me and what goes on at my school. And it's not the fact that, like you know, she has to do it. Like, Laura is one of those people that it doesn't matter if you're Black, White, Blue, White, Grey, Green. If you are a student, she's gonna fight for you regardless. If she sees that something's not fair, like she's gonna fight for you. And like, she goes out of her way. I've even brought people to her that didn't know her from a can of paint, I'd be like go talk to Laura. She would know more than I do. And Laura would help them immediately and give them advice or send them to the people that need to be directed to.

Kasion also mentioned:

It feels good to know, these are the people that I can go to when I need just to feel comfortable, and so like Rising Scholars was just, there's a lady named Ms. Johnson. Yeah, I personally, I started calling her the Moses of the university because she just decides to find money anywhere for anybody, and she's another reason why I'm still in school because I couldn't pay for none of this. She was just like, okay. I'm gonna increase this, you should get some money back, pay this off. Then you should be good. I love Ms. Johnson; she is somebody's grandma and she gonna be mine soon.

Amy, the Assistant Vice President of the Office of Diversity, Equity and Inclusion explained how she planned to address Black male retention stated:

I'm hiring a person dedicated to these groups, because we have, we had volunteers, they were staff volunteers that were helping these like, student organizations, you know, get

organized, and things like that but they weren't even getting paid. So, they were doing it out of you know, the kindness of their heart, but they were you know, it was a lot and we felt that these groups were very, very important.

When asked if the idea to hire a person dedicated to the student organizations that support retention was mandated by upper administration or if it was solely the idea of her office, Amy said, "these ideas were mine and Dr. Larson's."

Similarly, Leslie discussed being an advisor for the Black student union and being the Director of TRIO. She stated, "They keep saying things like, Leslie, when is your last day, you're not leaving us are you? So, we do have that barrier, they are used to staff members coming and going." When discussing the work involved in helping run student organizations like Rising Scholars and BSU, Leslie indicated:

Someone needs to be in charge of that, it needs to be full time, and it's like we all, like each staff member tries to help out, but again, we like TRIO's, I always say my time and effort has to go to TRIO, and that takes, that's a lot.

Samuel, a 20-year-old junior at Northsun University, was asked if there were multiple staff members at Northsun University who he could go to for support and he stated:

You know, it's really like each other (other Black males), like there's people who empathize and will listen and be helpful and really care but is really like just each other (other Black males) and like the head of Athletics. His name is John, that definitely a guy, I know a lot of people like really rock with and really appreciate, but I mean he's really the only real like staff member, I can even think of and I mean he's in Athletic.

Theme 5: Lack of Support from University Administration

In the book, Student Retention and Success in Higher Education (Thomas et al., 2021), the researchers emphasized the importance of collaborative responsibility for student success, partnerships with students, and the use of data along with the incorporation of student voice as prerequisites for a successful retention plan. Collaborative responsibility for student success allows a wide variety of expertise and viewpoints on student retention to be considered when reflecting, implementing, and assessing a student retention plan. After an analysis of the semistructured interview response, the theme of a lack of support from university administration at Northsun University emerged. The responses of Black male students at Northsun University and staff indicated the Black male retention plan was not aligned with Black male persistence strategies in a holistic, collaborative way. The theme of a lack of support from university administration at Northsun University helped to answer Research Question 2: To what degree do current retention strategies used by the HSI reflect, align, and interconnect with the persistence strategies, lived experiences, and historical institutionalized barriers to persistence experienced by Black male students? It was clear from the semi-structured interviews that staff wanted to do more for Black male students and Black male students wanted more to be done. The lack of consistent support from university administration seemed to affect students and staff in a negative way. For example, when Laura, the Executive Director of Academic and Learner Support, discussed university support for an initiative to help Black male students that she wanted to implement she stated:

There is no funding to back up an initiative. I mean, I feel like it has to start up like it's got to start from the top to come down, I think having more student representatives in senior leadership meetings, or not being coerced into saying anything or be you know chosen intentionally, for one reason or another, but just allowing student voices to be

heard without fear in higher positions like he board, you know, senior leadership, like extended leadership.

Laura discussed how Black male students feel about the university's support for initiatives like Black History Month. She mentioned:

Um, we already have shamrocks up in parts of the school. Um and so many of my Black students who are close to me who visit me often, they're upset, upset by that because then they see anything else that comes out of the university this month, it just feels like a box tick.

Kasion, a 23-year-old Black male student at Northsun University, was asked about university support for Black male students and stated, "But as far as connecting with like people, admin and higher powers don't really, I can say that they don't, as much as they need to get the opinions of students, whether its black or not, they just don't." Kasion also shared his view of administration at the college:

Everything clicked for me at that point. Okay, so they are going to do things that's best for the business. Basically, they're going to do things as best for the school and not what's best for the students, pretty much.

Samuel, a 23-year-old Black male student at Northsun University mentioned how the university approached him and other Black men to talk about their experiences at the university, he indicated:

And so, it's kind of similar to your study, which, I almost wish it was just with you,
Because, like, we were able to ban like eight guys together, basically. And we all went to
an office, and they were asking us. Not exactly, the questions that you were asking but
similar questions and we were probably for an hour just discussing and having a

legitimate conversation, like legitimate opinions that like things need to change but it's like this is two semesters later and nothing came out of it. It's like, even if you ask the staff, it's like, yeah, we haven't heard anything about that.

Dante, a 20-year-old Black male student at Northsun University, discussed the consistency of university supports for Black male students and stated," it's kind of on and off, but a lot of things they can improve on, like having more scholarship opportunities for Black male students." Amy, the Assistant Vice President of the Office of Diversity, Equity and Inclusion at Northsun University, discussed the goals of the Rising Scholars Program and the BSU before she joined her current office. She explained:

And Rising Scholars seldom met, So, before, these two groups were just like, kind of like student groups that were out there, and they were just floating out there. They didn't really have any, you know structure, but we, we took on as part of our strategic plan, our diversity strategic plan. It was important that we take these two groups and empower them and have money behind them.

Amy, also referenced how Black male students could partner with administration on Black male retention initiatives:

I think, um, it's important to give them a space at the table. Let them go to a board meeting. Have our students go to the board meeting, you know. Have them be represented and represent themselves there. Um, you know when it comes to, I mean, we do have student government, a student government, and they meet with the higher ups and stuff like that, but there not we're talking about Black males in there. So, we have to do something to engage them, to be to want to be part of it, to want to be. Sometimes, I

feel like some students, you know, on both ends again, you know, will feel like defeated and they'll be like, you know, what the purpose and nothing is going to change anyway.

Solange, the Assistant Vice President of Student Success at Northsun University, discussed how the university could partners with Black male students in constructing Black male retention plans and stated:

I think, first and foremost, they need to um, have conversations with Black male students. Um, I'm sure those students are feeling like, you know, nobody, leadership doesn't come talk to us. They made decisions based on what they think we need. Um, so, I think the first step is to talk to these students and listen to them. Um, get their feedback, see what it is they need. Um and go from there. I think, um having Black male students, um you know, if say there's a committee, um that is designated or designed to, um create initiatives for Black males, in addition you know, faculty and staff, have some Black male students participate on that committee. I think attending events where there's Black male students so that, um you know these students see you as being more present, more approachable.

Katy, the Communication Department Chair at Northsun University, discussed the coordination of the Black male retention programs at Northsun University. She stated:

And, I think we have a lot of great resources. I am always amazed that it doesn't get communicated enough. I think we expect to tell them once and they are going to get it.

And we have the vast majority of our students, who have never had anyone in their life, go to college. They don't have that, don't have that, I hate the phrase, social capital. They don't have an older brother and older sister, a parent who has been through this before.

Summary

The main purpose of this chapter was to provide a sense of the 12 research study participants thoughts, opinions, and lived experiences concerning Black male retention and persistence at Northsun University, an HSI in the Midwest. Participants answered 12 semi-structured interview questions. The five themes that emerged from this research study were: (a) fragmented black male retention strategies, (b) constellation of support systems, (c) awareness and responses to barriers to persistence, (d) inconsistent implementation of institutional supports, and (e) lack of support from university administration. The next chapter includes the implications of the study for Black male retention and persistence in HEIs, recommendations for future research theoretical implications of the study, the limitations and delimitations of the study, and the conclusion.

The themes that emerged in this study helped to answer the research questions that focused on the coping strategies and support systems of Black male students and their alignment with Black male retention strategies and plans at Northsun University. The results of the semi-structured interviews showed that Black male students use a variety of support systems and coping strategies that include both familial, spiritual, and institutional support. The results indicated that many staff at Northsun University tried to create a welcoming environment at the institution for Black male students on their own but were not supported by upper levels of administration in their efforts. The efforts of Northsun University regarding Black male retention were considered "performative" and created cynicism and distrust among Black male students. Black male students and staff were aware of the lack of alignment and intersection of Northsun University's Black male retention strategies and the coping strategies and support systems that Black male students used to persist in college. Black male students and staff were eager to

suggest reforms that could improve the retention strategies of Northsun University while integrating Black male voices in the preparation, implementation, and execution of new Black male retention initiatives. Black male students and staff seemed focused on actionable, measurable changes in Northsun University's Black male retention strategies. The results of the semi-structured interview also indicate how important peer mentoring and affinity groups were for increasing Black male persistence and making students aware of resources that Northsun University offered to aid in Black male persistence.

CHAPTER 5: DISCUSSION

The purpose of this phenomenological research study was to investigate the alignment between Black male persistence and coping strategies when faced with historical institutionalized barriers to persistence and the Black male retention strategies and efforts of Northsun University, an HSI in the Midwest. Specifically, there was an investigation of the degree to which the Black male retention efforts of Northsun University included and reflected Black male students lived experiences as well as an awareness of the barriers to persistence that Black male students faced. To accomplish these research study goals, the researcher interviewed six Black male students and six staff at Northsun University using semi-structured interview questions. Using the Black Male Adult Learner Success Theory (BMALST) as a theoretical framework, the collaboration between Black male students and Northsun University in Black male student persistence and retention was examined holistically in a way that emphasized various social, institutional, and personal factors that could influence Black male persistence and retention at Northsun University. Many Black male students and staff realized the variety of ways that Black male students persisted, but their responses varied in their perceptions of the degree of effectiveness of Northsun University's Black male retention strategies and what could be done to improve Black male retention at Northsun University.

This chapter includes a summary of the research and a discussion and interpretation of the research study findings that were introduced in Chapter 4 with further elaboration of the themes and subthemes. The chapter also includes an application of the BMALST (Goings, 2021) to Northsun University's Black male retention strategies to determine if there was alignment between the ways in which Black male students persist as demonstrated in this research study and the Black male retention strategies Northsun University used to aid Black male students in

persisting. There is a discussion of the importance of the study in understanding Black male persistence and retention in higher education as well as a discussion of the implications of the study regarding HEIs implementing holistic, strategic Black male retention strategies. Finally, the chapter concludes with recommendations for additional research on Black male persistence and retention.

Summary of Research

This phenomenological research included semi-structured interviews with six Black male undergraduate students enrolled full time at Northsun University, an HSI in the Midwest, between the ages of 18-30 and six Northsun University staff members who worked for Northsun University for more than six months and had a role in Black male retention at Northsun University. After the semi-structured interviews and multiple rounds of coding, the following five themes emerged: (a) fragmented Black male retention strategies, (b) constellation of support systems, (c) awareness and responses to barriers to persistence, (d) inconsistent implementation of institutional support, and (e) lack of consistent support from university administration. The themes that emerged in this research study were similar to themes that emerged after an analysis of Black male retention literature. The researcher used the themes that emerged in this research study to answer the following research questions:

- 1. What are some of the coping strategies and support systems used by current Black male students who have persisted at this HSI?
- 2. To what degree do current retention strategies used by the HSI, reflect, align, and interconnect with the persistence strategies, lived experiences and historical institutionalized barrier to persistence experienced by Black male students?

A summary of the research study findings indicated that Black male students had multiple methods of coping with barriers to persistence encountered at Northsun University.

Black male students coped with barriers to persistence by "getting through it" through intrinsic motivation without using a large percentage of available institutional support systems or using a constellation of support systems comprised of familial support, peer support, peer mentoring, community support, and institutional support through a few "trusted" staff members and bonds formed in two specific student organizations at the Northsun University. Five of the six Black male students in the research study cited peer support and peer mentoring as important to their persistence at the Northsun University because older Black male students who served as informal mentors could "pass on" information to younger Black male students. Black male students in this research study had lived experiences that provided them with "motivation" to be "different" than the common stereotyped images of Black males in society as unmotivated and lazy.

Many Black male students in this research study were aware of the barriers to persistence at Northsun University but were cynical about the chances that supports for Black male students would be increased in the future because previous outreach to Black male students at Northsun University did not yield actionable retention strategies that affected Black male students in a meaningful way. The findings of this study were aligned with other research studies of Black male experiences at HSIs (Brooms, 2021; Hargrove, 2014; Redding, 2012). Specifically, the perception of microaggressions experienced by Black male student at Northsun University as well as the use of familial support, peer groups, and institutional support provided by some staff at Northsun University aligned with the experiences of Black male students in previous research on HSIs.

Many of the Black male research study participants perceived the university as only engaging in activities to support Black males in a way that did not illustrate a sense of urgency about addressing Black male student concerns. Many of the staff research study participants at Northsun University were aware of the barriers to persistence that male students encountered and generally thought that more could be done to improve the Northsun University's Black male retention plan but lamented the lack of wider university administrative support. It is important to reiterate that although the staff participants at Northsun University were involved in Black male retention initiatives, many of the staff participants did not have the power to make immediate changes to the retention strategies of the University. The staff cited the fact that many of Northsun University's initiatives that would target Black male students were discontinued after the person who led the initiative left the university. As a result of many Black male retention initiatives not being sustained, the staff in this research study often engaged in assisting Black male student on their own and were seen as trusted staff who many Black male students at the university considered to be "family." Many staff who assisted Black male students were not compensated for their efforts and assisted Black male students out of the "kindness" of their heart. Some staff shared similar personal and economic backgrounds with Black male students and saw working with these students a "labor of love."

Northsun University staff who assisted Black male students without compensation thought this method of assistance for Black male was inadequate and unsustainable, given that these staff were assisting Black male students in addition to their daily roles at the university. Both Black male students and Northsun University staff thought that the Northsun University's Black male retention initiatives were not effective and could be better with the integration of Black male voices. There was a divergence between Black male students and Northsun

University staff regarding the most important factors affecting Black male retention with students focusing on campus culture and climate and staff focusing on the amount of funding for initiatives that could target Black males. The divergence between the views of Black male students and staff at Northsun University offer an opportunity for Northsun University to partner with Black male students to design and implement Black male retention initiatives. Through leveraging the experiences of Black male students at Northsun University, university staff can design a Black male retention plan that will align with the ways in which Black male students at Northsun University persist in college.

Discussion and Interpretation of Findings

To begin the discussion of the findings of this research study, it is important to first consider the importance of reflection on the current Black male retention initiatives of a HEI before the implementation of improved Black male retention initiatives, due to the possibility that implementing a Black male retention plan without an overarching strategic synergy could be ineffective. Tinto (2012) referenced the importance of an aligned, coherent strategy. Although Tinto discussed overall retention strategies, he offered a blueprint for HEIs that want to improve their Black male retention strategies. He stated that there must be "thoughtful reflection before a HEI could implement any actions regarding retention" (p. 5). Tinto (2012) focused on the fact that there is no "one size fits all" retention intervention that could be implemented by a HEI and stressed the "number of retention programs matters less than where the retention programs are situated in the educational life of the institution and how they are organized and aligned to one another" (p.6). Tinto (2012) also stated "merely investing in retention programs does not mean taking retention seriously" (p.7). Tinto (2012) also stated that "to promote a greater degree completion, institutions must adopt the student perspective and ask not only how they could act

to retain their students but also how they should act so that more of their students want to persist to completion" (p.9). Finally, when discussing the connection between retention plans and the involvement of members of the university community, Tinto mentioned:

Student success does not arise by chance. Nor does substantial improvement in institutional retention and graduation. It is the result of intentional, structured, and proactive policies directed toward the success of all students. Effective institutions provide a clear template for the actions of all its members, students, faculty, and staff alike. They establish structures within which various parts of the organization relate to each other and together impact student success. They address systemically each of the conditions shaping student success and do so over the full course of student progression through the institution (p.5).

Tinto's (2012) thoughts on retention can be applied to Black male retention strategies when one considers the theme of fragmented Black male retention strategies, the theme of lack of consistent administrative support for Black male retention initiatives, and the subthemes of piecemeal support for Black male retention initiatives along with the subtheme of a reliance on student organizations to implement Black male retention initiatives. For example, Kevin, the Director of Institutional Research and Effectiveness at Northsun University discussed the Black male retention rates for the 42 Black male students at Northsun University and stated, "In the last two years, we did not have a Chief Diversity Office at this Institution, so we had pockets of initiatives, but they weren't being centralized and now they are under this office." Kevin also discussed the Black male retention rates currently at the university and said, "Black male retention rates at Northsun University were 55% year one to year two, 53% year two to three, and 44% year three to four."

The theme of a fragmented retention strategy at the university was supported by Kevin's comments in the interview because of his use of the term "pockets of initiatives "and that the initiatives were not centralized." Kevin's comments helped to confirm that the Black male retention initiatives at Northsun University are fragmented due to the fact there was no synergy among the initiatives. Kevin commented later in the zoom interview that the Black male retention rates for Black male students from 2014 were very similar to the current ones. It is important to consider why this could be the case due to the increased funding at Northsun University for offices supporting retention strategies for students of color. When discussing the amount of money invested in retention initiatives at Northsun University, Kevin stated:

Yes, we have specific grants that have been achieved to target minorities, where they hired success coaches, financial literacy coaches, peer mentors, learning specialist, math specialist, writing specialist, all funded through grants to help minority students.

When one considers Northsun University's current Black male retention rates from year one to year four for Black male students, it can be inferred that Black male retention initiatives at Northsun University are not aligned with the ways in which Black male student persist because the Black male retention rates drop significantly from year one to year four. Although, there are factors that influence Black male retention that are outside Northsun University's control, the university must acknowledge that an issue with Black male retention initiatives at the institution exist before progress can be made. When discussing Black male retention rates, Kevin mentioned Rising Scholars as one of the main vehicles through which Northsun University focused on Black male retention without discussing the metrics that Northsun University used to determine its success in increasing Black male retention rates. For example, when discussing

what the Board of Trustees does with Black male retention data and other retention data, Kevin stated:

We present retention numbers like this to a broader leadership audience with issues of retention by race and what's going on. Not only the retention, but also drop, fail, withdrawal (DFW) rates and probation on Hispanics and Black students. Well, they talk about the type of initiatives that we can do to turn the tide. Any of those, is what I just talked about, Seeing Rising Scholars is relatively new, maybe at two years, or about year, albeit, put in place.

Although, Northsun University does seem to be attempting to address Black male retention, the affinity group, Rising Scholars at Northsun University, has not been consistently in operation at this university over the last four years. As Kevin noted, it was operable over the last two years due to multiple changes in leadership of the affinity group. Black male students at Northsun University seem to acknowledge that one of the main affinity groups tasked with Black male retention provides inconsistent support to Black male students. For example, Samuel a 20-year-old Black male student at Northsun University stated:

I always think Rising Scholars and Black Student Union (BSU) should fuse because Rising Scholars is really just for Black students. And I mean, with that, it seemed like it's been difficult for, like, that to really bounce back. You didn't even really have real meeting this year, so like there really isn't anything, like, the only thing that supports Black male student is really just academics, and it's like, is that even really supporting you if you have to reach out to them.

The disconnect between Kevin, the Director of Institutional Research, and Black male students' perception of the effectiveness of one of the main affinity groups that is used to

promote Black male retention at Northsun University can be detrimental to Black male persistence at the Northsun University because Kevin is co-chair of the University Institutional Effectiveness Committee (UIEC) at the Northsun University, which presents directly to the Board of Trustees and is comprised of faculty, staff, and students. No other staff in this research study is a part of this committee. This committee does not contain one Black male student on the committee according to Kevin. One could infer that it can be difficult for Black male voices at Northsun University regarding the effectiveness of Black male retention initiatives to be heard, if they are not represented on a committee that could provide a conduit for their voices to be heard. One could also infer that if the co-chair of the committee believes that Rising Scholars, the main student organization tasked with Black male retention, is effective when Rising Scholars is not consistently having meetings, it could be difficult for the issues regarding Black male retention at Northsun University to be addressed.

A coherent, strategic, Black male retention initiative should not be *one size fits all*, as Black male students have multiple ways of persisting that must be aligned and reflected for Northsun University's Black male retention initiative to be successful. The theme of constellation of supports and the subthemes of family support, mentorship, peer support, informal affinity groups, trusted staff members and intrinsic motivation all illustrate the importance of building trust with Black male students through consistent support. In this research study, it was apparent that Black male students at Northsun University valued consistent support from people in their support system. For example, when Tariq, a 20-year-old junior at Northsun University, had some issues with Northsun University and discussed who he could turn to for assistance, he shared:

I felt, I felt alone in the university for the most part. Uh, especially, like the Dean, the Dean's and I had trouble, as I said before, I'm not going to go too deep into it, because I had trouble before I met a Dean that was on my side, and he was a different person, he was White, he's a White man, but he was understanding of me and my situation.

Amante, a 19-year-old sophomore at Northsun University, stated:

I have some of my friends there as well, and one of them showed me one of the dances, and my other friends are checking up on me, checking up on me, asking how I enjoyed everything, if I had food.

Kasion, a 23-year-old senior at Northsun University, was asked about his supports at Northsun University, and he indicated:

As far as staff, there is one guy that I'm actually close with. He's our AD, um, his name is John Brown, I work in the school gym, and so I can go to him, like just a real calm guy, real knowledgeable about life stuff and like he keeps it, kicks it to you straightforward, okay, this is what it is. You messed up, but that's okay. Kasion: just get it up, keep working, stuff like that. So, I can go to him for sure, be pretty much the only one. As far as me having a close relationship with him and seeing him most of the time. He is pretty much one of the only Black male figures I go to.

Consistent support for Black male students helps to create a sense of belonging for these students that will assist students in persisting in college because the lived experiences of these students are validated. Rendon (1994) stated, "validation is an enabling, confirming and supportive process initiated by in and out of class agents that fosters academic and interpersonal development" (p. 44). One of the most important parts of Rendon's definition of validation is its focus on the validation of students as a "process." In terms of Black male retention and support

systems, it is important for Black male students to have consistent support throughout the "process" of persisting at Northsun University. It is clear from the findings of this research study that the support systems for Black male students at Northsun University work as part of a larger "network" of supports that must be consistently nurtured to enable Black male persistence at Northsun University.

Historical institutionalized barriers to persistence were defined earlier in this dissertation as any policy, rule or practice that results in and supports a continued unfair advantage to some people and unfair treatment of other based on race (Banks et al., 2019). In this context of HEIs, implicit bias can be described as bias found in the actions of college and university staff, professionals, faculty, or a lack of competency regarding a particular race or ethnicity (Allen, 1993). Black male student responses to historical institutionalized barriers to persistence at Northsun University are important because the ways in which Black male students' responses to these historical institutionalized barriers to persistence can assist Northsun University in developing targeted Black male retention supports that can meet the academic, social, financial, and mental health needs of Black male students. The awareness of and responses to barriers to persistence theme that emerged from this research study, along with the subtheme of racial battle fatigue, is important because some Black students can respond to these historical institutionalized barriers to persistence in ways that could cause them to not be receptive to Black male retention initiatives.

Specifically, racial battle fatigue can have devastating effects on Black male persistence efforts. Racial battle fatigue describes the impact of racial microaggressions and "hostile campus racial climate" that results in psychological, physiological, and behavioral "distress" for racial/ethnic minority groups (Allen, 1993). Psychological stress due to racial battle fatigue was

defined as feeling apathetic, feeling helpless, being on guard, and being irritable. Allen (1993) indicated the physiological stressors that stem from racial battle fatigue include increased headaches, indigestion, chest pains, hives, and feeling fatigued (Allen, 1993). Behavioral stress responses due to racial battle fatigue was defined as isolation, performing poorly at work or in school, using alcohol to relax and lacking an appetite (Allen, 2007). In this research study, the findings indicated that four of the six Black male study participants exhibited two of the three signs of racial battle fatigue. Specifically, psychological stress responses of feeling apathetic and being on guard as well as behavioral stress responses of isolation or performing poorly at school. In this research study, five of the six HSI administrators described Black male students on campus as being lost, disengaged, isolated or distrustful of the commitment of Northsun University to assist them in persisting in college. Black male students who are distrustful of the commitment of Northsun University to assist them are less likely to seek support when faced with barriers to persistence, making any of the Northsun University's supports for Black male students ineffective. For example, Kasion, a 23-year-old Black male student at Northsun University, expressed his thoughts about campus climate and support for Black males at Northsun University and explained:

And it one thing to be male, you know of course they're a society, opinions about male, but for me to be Black on top of that, now it's 30 times worse. So now, no, I'm not going to get the help unless I go do it myself or I go search for it. No, I'm not going to get the certain benefits that other males that are not Black are getting. No, I'm not going to get the same support and you know, that just life, I take it, take a hit on the chin, and keep pushing.

George, a 20-year-old Junior at Northsun University discussed trying to connect with Black male students on campus:

I feel like it takes that understanding, like I said that maybe you aren't the person who can connect with him. You know that Black male who can't. So, I think, at that point, it does become a bit of a hard struggle to, like, not walk up to him and be like, Hey man, how you doing you know?

Amante, a 19-year-old Black male student at Northsun University mentioned the benefits of connecting with other Black male students on campus:

Because there are certain experiences that are shared between a group of people that other groups wouldn't understand. So, you would kind of have to like, reach out to the people who at least vaguely are familiar with what you are talking about. So, you don't feel so isolated. I feel like, and even if it's just like even if I don't relate to all of my male friends that I have, it's just like, there's a certain, like, sense of comfortability. Yeah, it's like, yeah, I don't have to like, really watch what I say, I kind of ease back, I don't need to code switch really. I'm just yes, I'm just being myself, I don't have to worry about like, oh, if I say this, will I be perceived differently or like, am I going to be seen as aggressive or anything like that.

Amante's response is especially poignant in this research study because it shows that he is very aware of microaggressions at Northsun University is on guard against them and uses his Black male friends and code-switching as a coping mechanism to deal with these microaggressions.

Given the lived experiences of these Black male students as reflected in the previous quotes, Northsun University must determine how the climate of the university could be adjusted so that

Black male students like Amante do not feel like they must code-switch to feel comfortable at Northsun University.

In an article entitled, *African American Male Initiatives: Collaborating for Success*,

Johnson (2014) discussed what is needed to achieve Black male retention in college and wrote:

However, often overlooked is the important combination that institutional intentionality.

and social support play in student achievement. To positively impact the experiences of

African American male students, campus communities must be clear in conveying (in

word and deed) that these students feel valued, loved, and respected (p17).

The operative words from Johnson's quote that applies to this research study are "institutional intentionality" and "campus communities." In this research study, through the theme of inconsistent implementation of institutional support for Black male students and the subthemes of staff member agency and staff turnover, it was clear that the entire campus community at Northsun University was not in synergy with the student organizations or staff at Northsun University who actively supported Black male retention. Many staff members who engaged in support for Black male students saw issues that needed to be corrected and acted of their own accord. For example, Laura, the Executive Director of Academic and Learner Support, stated:

But the university itself is not expressing it through the walls, through you know, the different works of art, through the gallery, and the students have been discussing it and they do feel like things are performative. Because when it counts, we're dropping the ball. Um, in terms of, we have something called Rising Scholars, it's wonderful, but when we only have three or four, Black staff members, all female that are essentially moving in, when one leaves, or is somebody just has an overwhelming amount of work, it

really does tax how successful the group can become because it's not meeting on a regular basis. If students are not aware of it, or if it doesn't get passed on, it dies off.

Solange, the Assistant Vice President of Student Success at Northsun University, discussed whether she thought Black male students feel valued and respected at Northsun University and stated:

Yeah, I think some of the challenges are um, one, lack of Black representation and Black leadership and faculty and staff, experiencing, you know, bias and microaggressions, um feeling like their academic abilities and intelligence are questioned, um or doubted. I've heard Black males talk about not having a support system when it comes to mental health.

Finally, Leslie, the Director of TRIO, discussed Black student and Black male attendance at Rising Scholars, one of the main student organizations at Northsun University that participated in Black male retention. She shared:

I've noticed the engagement, like it's been declining. Um, Rising Scholars, we have our, meetings, its declining and it's because we had a staff member who was here, who was spearheading it and she left in December and now we have someone else doing it and um, you know, you still have your full-time job, and you know this really needs to be a full-time position. So, the numbers have declined. The last meeting we had was with four students. I don't see that student engagement there, that piece is not there. And, um, like I said, the students are also, they want to join the initiative but they're also like, what are you going to do for me? And we have to have selling points, and things we're going to give to them you know, like and you know funding.

After analyzing, the above quotes from the staff research study participants, it became apparent and important that Black male retention and support at Northsun University be the responsibility of a full-time employee so that targeted, continual assistance can be provided to Black male students. For example, one of the supports that could be provided to Black male students at Northsun University could be formal mentorship opportunities from interested staff at the university, which would fit under the responsibilities of a mentorship coordinator.

The theme of lack of consistent support from university administration and the subthemes of lack of funding and box-ticking are important, because to ensure that a Black male retention initiative is successful, there must be a system of evaluation to ensure that Black male retention initiatives and strategies are implemented in a way that increases their efficacy. In this research study, it was clear that although Northsun University was aware of Black male retention issues, there was no criteria to assess whether the existing Black male retention strategies and efforts were successful. For example, Amy, the Assistant Vice President of the Office of Diversity, Equity and Inclusion at Northsun University, stated the following when asked about at what point Northsun University attempted to provide support for Black male students:

Our office is new, the other Director of the office has only been with the university a year and a half, maybe two, Um and so, as of that, that's when, we've been started. That's when we started, you know, launching all these different things, and being more intentional about things.

When asked about what aspirational goals she thought might help increases Black male retention, Amy simply stated, "Dedicated resources."

Kevin, the Director of Institutional Research, when discussing how the university tracks who is attending Rising Scholars, the main student organization that supports Black male student retention, stated:

We're tracking activities, not only tracking activities, but linking activities and participation to retention. So, I could do an approach where I could see what's the retention of African American students that have participated in Rising scholars versus those that have not.

When asked if he had the data he referred, Kevin said, "No because we have just started out."

Solange, the Assistant Vice President of Student Success, discussed how mentorship programs could benefit Black male students:

I see a lot of these programs on LinkedIn and a lot of the stuff that they're doing.

Um and it just seems like, There's a lot of dedication and effort. Um, very intentional programming. Um and you see the participation, you see the pride in the students that are in those programs. Um, so I definitely think it comes to retention and we don't have that.

Laura, the Executive Director of Academic and Learner support discussed Black male mentorship initiatives at Northsun University:

Like, we do have Black male faculty that take it upon themselves to meet with students on a regular basis. Sure. Um do we have Rising Scholars that has a high population of Black male students in it? Yeah. But are we making a concerted effort to create mentorship opportunities in the same way? Not in the same way.

It was clear, after analyzing quotes from the administrative research study participants interviewed in this study, that there is not consistent, intentional support for Black male retention initiatives at the university. It is important to note that without synergy between all components

of the university community, it can be difficult to align Black male retention initiatives to the methods and support systems that Black male students use to persist at the Northsun University. In the next section, Goings' (2021) BMALST is applied to the study findings to determine if there is alignment between the support systems and coping strategies that Black male students used to persist at Northsun University and Black male retention strategies that Northsun University used to support students' persistence in college.

Application of Theoretical Framework

Goings (2021) developed the BMALST as a lens to examine the experiences of Black male adult learners in higher education and the impact of different learning environments on their academic success. One of the central tenets of the (BMALST is the notion that Black male adult learners succeed in higher education due to individual characteristics and environmental influences. Specifically, the notion that Black male adult learners develop a "scholar identity" that influences their success and that the environments of a Black male adult learner influence the development of this scholar identity and their academic success. With this theory, Goings' (2021) synthesized decades of research on how Black male student persist in college and provided a visual representation of the collaborative role of the student, the institution, and society in Black male persistence and retention.

For the purposes of this dissertation, the Scholar Identity Model (SIM) (Whiting, 2014) represented the ways in which individual Black males persist in college. The Institutional Environment represented the ways in which the institution's Black male retention initiatives, campus organizations and campus environment worked together to support the persistence strategies of Black males. The institutional environment also represented the ways in which the Black male retention initiatives, campus organizations, and campus environments, interconnect

with individual Black male persistence strategies. Finally, the societal African Diaspora represented the importance of building cultural affinity groups on campus to celebrate the culture of Black males and to help form bonds that will assist Black males in persisting in college.

The findings of this research study indicated that there was not a great degree of overlap, as indicated in Figure 1, between the institutional environment (Northsun University), the SIM (Whiting, 2014), or the strategies that Black male students used to persist. However, Northsun University provided some assistance to Black male students in the form of peer groups and a small number of supportive staff. As a result, Black male students in this research study needed some assistance from Northsun University to persist in college and would have had great difficulty persisting at Northsun University without any assistance from the institution. For example, all six Black male research participants at Northsun University mentioned a staff member at Northsun University, peer groups at Northsun University, or a student organization that assisted them in persisting. One of the reasons why there was not a great degree of overlap between the institutional environment and the SIM at this institution was due to the lack of consistent support from the institution regarding Black male retention and the lack of an organized, strategic, collaborative plan from Northsun University regarding Black male retention. The societal African diaspora part of the BMALST model, which focused on building cultural affinity groups on campus to celebrate the culture of Black males and form bonds was not well represented in this research study. This was due to the fact that the informal affinity groups that Black males developed on their own would fit into the category of peer groups that are a part of the institutional environment and there was no formal celebration of Black male culture through the formation of Northsun University created formal affinity groups. Lastly, the BMALST includes a unified, coherent, visual model of Black male retention that was not

prevalent in this study after analyzing the interview data of the six Black male students and six Northsun University staff. The misalignment between the BMALST theory and the result of this research study indicate the importance of decision makers at Higher Education Institutions (HEIs) realizing that Black male retention efforts at the HEI must align with the daily experiences of students attempting to persist at the HEI. The campus environment of the HEI must actively support retention initiatives in an intentional way. Finally, the HEI must attempt to align retention efforts to the actual ways that students persist at the HEI to make measurable, meaningful progress towards increasing Black male retention.

Significance of Study

The current national college completion rate of Black males is 36.4%, despite the myriad of interventions designed to increase this completion rate (NCES, 2022). The findings of this research study confirm the findings of earlier research studies on the importance of Black male students and HEIs serving as partners in Black male retention. This research study also confirms the powerful role that representation and mentorship can serve in assisting Black male retention that other researchers emphasized. Representation in this research study was impactful when Black male students could relate to the background and experiences of the staff or peer mentor. This research study also highlights the importance of the type of an institution that a Black male student chooses to attend. Black male students often look to HSIs when considering college choices due to a reputation of HSIs possessing a diverse student body and offering a welcoming supportive environment for Black male students. Many students in this research study experienced similar campus environments as Black male students at PWIs as described in other research studies (Harper, 2015). However, many Black male students in this research study persisted with assistance from their family, peers, faculty, and staff at Northsun University.

HEIs, specifically HSIs, must address what parts of their campus community cause Black male students to feel unwelcomed or undervalued, which affects their sense of belonging and persistence at the institution. This research study highlights an opportunity for a HEI to harness the lived experiences of Black male students in the assessment, revision, and implementation of their Black male retention initiatives and a chance to use existing resources, such as peer groups and student organizations, to help Black males persist in college.

This research study also confirmed the importance of creating a sense of belonging for Black male students through intentional consistent actions that emphasized Northsun University's commitment to Black male retention. The findings echo the findings of other researchers who highlighted the role that everyone in the university community plays in creating a sense of belonging. For example, Strayhorn (2012) found that a sense of belonging can come from peers, teachers, faculty, family members, social and academic groups, and living and learning environments. Musues (2014) found that the sense of belonging of college students can be affected by access to individuals that mirror their background and experiences as well as ongoing validation of their background and identities. In this study, a sense of belonging for Black male students was created for Black male students through interactions with the university community. For example, many of the students in this research study gravitated towards members of the university community with whom they shared common backgrounds and experiences, such as peers, Black male faculty, Black staff, and staff who validated and understood them.

This research study also helped to highlight the importance of consistency of support for Black male students, as many students in this research study were open to assistance from the institution but were cynical that assistance would be provided. The research studies that preceded

this research study, highlighted the importance of mentorship, peer mentoring, and institutional support for Black male persistence but those initiatives were seen as supplements to existing Black male persistence methods. This research study highlights the importance of constructing a strategic, collaborative retention plan that includes regular consistent input from all members of the university community, staff, students, professors, admissions representatives, advising, student affairs professionals, and student organizations. When Black male retention initiatives rely on a few, caring staff or one office to implement these initiatives, it can lead to burnout and inconsistent support for Black male students. In a sense, when Black male students form bonds with caring staff, that bond is broken when that staff member leaves the university. Also, if one office of the university is tasked with Black male retention, Black male retention can be treated as an "add-on" instead of a priority. On the other hand, if a Black male retention initiative was ingrained into the fabric of the university, Black male students would have multiple staff members who could support a Black male student if a trusted staff member leaves the university. Black male students would have multiple university offices that facilitate Black male retention. It was noteworthy that many Black male retention initiatives were not created in a way that involved reflection upon the methods that Black male students use to persist.

There was no regular monitoring of the effectiveness of Black male retention initiatives and most of the implementation of Black male retention initiatives were relegated to one specific university office and student organization that did not have consistent leadership. Many students noticed the lack of commitment to Black male retention initiatives and devised ways to persist at Northsun University despite a lack of assistance from Northsun University. The stated desire of many Black male student participants in this research to participate in the construction and implementation of Black male retention initiatives provided Northsun University with an

opportunity to reflect upon current Black male retention initiatives and partner with Black male students to create a Black male retention plan that is strategic, collaborative, and more closely aligns with the support systems and coping mechanisms that Black male students use to persist.

Implications for Practice

I believe that the results of this research study highlight four major implications for practice at HEIs, which are: (a) assessment of current Black male retention strategies and initiatives with input from the university community; (b) revising Black male retention strategies and initiatives after feedback from the university community; (c) implementing revised Black male retention strategies and initiatives with targeted roles and responsibilities for staff, faculty and students as well as an understanding of how these roles contribute to Black male retention initiatives and strategies; and (d) creation of a system of evaluations that measures the efficacy and alignment of Black male retention strategies and initiatives with current Black male student needs. Since one of the first steps to creating a strategic collaborative Black male retention initiative at a HEI is to first assess the current effectiveness of the HEI's current Black male retention initiative, this goal must be accomplished in an intentional and collaborative manner. This goal could be accomplished by creating a university committee dedicated to assessment, construction, implementation, and evaluation of the HEI's Black male retention initiatives. This HEI committee could include the following members of the HEI:

- Trustee members
- Provost or Assistant Provost
- Members of the Admissions Office
- Faculty
- Black male students

- Academic Advising
- Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion Office
- Financial Aid
- Student Retention Professionals
- Representatives from Teams in the Athletics department

The construction of the HEI committee dedicated to Black male retention represents a holistic effort to create Black male retention initiatives that can effectively align with the way that Black male students persist and include a collaborative group of members of the HEI's community that will signify that Black male retention is an issue that is being addressed in a way that can lead to sustained success for the retention of Black male students at the HEI. This committee would meet regularly at a convenient time for committee members. After the current state of Black male retention at the HEI was assessed, a plan of action to improve Black male retention could be developed.

As previously discussed, the strategic implementation of a Black male retention initiative or strategy is important for that strategy or initiative to be successful. The strategic implementation of a Black male retention strategy or initiative could be achieved through a visual representation of the connection between the various offices at the HEI involved in Black male retention strategies and initiatives. For example, there could be a diagram that details the supports that could be provided to Black male students in their first through fourth year of college based on feedback the university committee discussed above. These supports would be ingrained into the functions of offices like admissions, academic advising, financial aid, athletics, student services, and various student organizations. It would be clear which staff member in these offices would focus on Black male retention.

Next, to ensure the efficacy of revised Black male retention initiatives and strategies, there must be a focus on the creation of a system of evaluation with clear criteria to ensure that Black male students' needs align with the newly revised Black male retention strategy. For example, a system of evaluation could track how many Black male students take advantage of one retention strategy as compared to another retention strategy. A system of evaluation could track if Black male students' need for support from the HEI, evolve from the first year of the Black male persistence journey compared to the fourth year of this journey. Finally, a system of evaluation could track the awareness of Black male students about supports from the HEI and gather feedback on how they learned about existing supports that they have taken advantage of. One can acknowledge, that even a perfectly collaborative, intentional Black male retention strategy is not guaranteed to meet the needs of every Black male student at a HEI, because some factors that affect Black male retention are outside the control of the university. However, it can also be true that a Black male retention strategy created, implemented, and revised with input from Black male students and the university community will be more aligned with the persistence methods and needs of Black male students at a HEI than a Black male retention strategy created without such input.

Recommendations for Additional Research

Researchers determined that Black male students use a variety of methods and support systems to cope with obstacles to persisting in college (Brooms, 2017, 2019, 2020, 2021a, 2023b; Harper, 2006, 2007, 2012, 2018; Reddick, 2012). However, since the dissertation study was conducted at a small, private university in the Northsun University, it was more practical to trace the effects of Black male retention efforts and their effects on Black male persistence. One of the limitations of this study was the sample size of Black male students and administrators. It

would be important to research the effectiveness of Black male retention efforts at larger, private, or public 4- year universities and their alignment with the support systems and coping mechanisms of Black male students. For example, it could be worth researching whether a certain support system for Black male students would be more prevalent and connected to an HEI's Black male retention plan at a larger, public, or private university. It would also be important to research if it is possible to have a centralized, aligned, holistic Black male retention effort at a larger public university considering the possible difficulty in communication between various offices of a larger public university. One must also consider the fact that a public university could have access to more funding to expand Black male retention initiatives compared to a private university. Also, there could be more factors that could affect Black persistence at a larger public or private university, such as ability to form affinity groups and form important peer and staff relationships. Another limitation of this research study was that it only investigated the experiences of traditional students at Northsun University, attempts to recruit nontraditional Black male students were unsuccessful. It would be important to research if Black male non-traditional student have similar support systems and other coping strategies when confronted with obstacles to persistence when compared to traditional Black male students. One could investigate the alignment and congruence of a Higher Education Institutions (HEIs) Black male retention strategies and efforts with the unique needs of Black male non-traditional students at an HEI.

Nationally, HEIs expanding supports for Black male students could meet political resistance. It is also worth noting that Black male retention does not happen independent of other societal issues. The Supreme Court's recent affirmative action decision eroded support for many diversity, equity, and inclusion initiatives at college and universities. Some critics of diversity,

equity, and inclusion argue that Black male retention initiatives could be seen as providing "special" treatment for Black male students as compared to other students. It would be worthwhile to pilot a study that can gauge support for Black male retention initiatives at HEIs to see if fear of reprisal is an obstacle impeding the effective implementation of Black male retention initiatives.

Conclusion

Black male student retention levels at colleges and universities have been a cause for concern for HEIs for the past 40 years. Researchers recognized the unique ways that Black male college students persisted as well as the use of Black male retention strategies and initiatives to assist Black males in persisting (Goings, 2016; Goodwill et al.,2022; Otley & Ellis, 2019; Roach, 2001). Much of the research over the last 20 years focused on the ways in which Black males reacted to the Black male retention initiative or strategy that was used by a HEI at any given point and time. However, despite the efforts of many colleges and universities in the United States, and the research that supports the unique strategies and support systems Black male college students use to persist, the current national Black male college completion rate stands at 36.4% (NCES, 2022). Although Black males are enrolling in college, they are not completing college.

There is a disconnect between the stated purpose of Black male retention strategies used at HEIs and their implementation and evaluation, despite the successes some HEIs had with increasing Black male retention at a particular institution. It is also apparent that it can be difficult to "import" a Black male college retention strategy from one college or university to another college or university due to the multitude of factors that can affect Black male college retention at a particular public or private HEI. As a result, one salient approach to Black male

college retention is to realize that it is a unique phenomenon tailored to the specific Black male students that are present at a HEI. If an institution accepts the fact that Black male retention is unique to its students, it can assess the effectiveness of pre-existing Black male retention initiatives and strategies by gathering feedback from current Black male students and staff about their experiences with persistence and retention at the HEI.

As this phenomenological research study demonstrated, in many instances the support systems and coping strategies that Black male students use to persist in college and overcome barriers to persistence, do not reflect, align with, or interconnect with the Black male retention strategies that HEIs use to aid Black male student persistence. The disconnect between assumed persistence strategies and actual persistence strategies of Black males can lead to Black male college retention strategies that do not truly address the needs of Black male students at HEIs simply because they are misaligned. Some Black male college students are forced to compartmentalize the historical institutionalized barriers to persistence in a way that allows them to seek peer, familial, and community supports outside the HEI or from a few "trusted" staff members. This can lead to silos of support for Black male college students that are not connected in a meaningful way as well as Black male college students feeling alone, cynical, and unwilling to seek needed supports. Black male retention strategies that are the responsibility of the entire university community will be more coherent and help to create welcoming college environment that will aid in Black male college retention and persistence.

The researcher proposes the following four main causes of misaligned Black male college retention strategies: (a) lack of consultation with Black male students about retention efforts and strategies; (b) Black male retention strategies not implemented consistently; (c) Black male retention strategies not aligned with the evolving needs of Black male students; and (d) existing

Black male retention strategies and efforts not assessed and revised regularly using a coherent, cohesive system of evaluation.

As discussed above, one of the root causes of a misaligned Black male retention strategy at a HEI is the fact that many Black male students are not consulted in the reflection, preparation, execution, and assessment of current and past Black male retention strategies and efforts.

Feedback from Black male students regarding Black male retentions strategies and initiatives could be obtained through focus groups, surveys, and consultation with Black male student leaders.

A focus group is defined as a structured discussion with a small group of people, moderated by a facilitator to generate data on a specific topic of interest using open-ended questions (Masadeh, 2012). One of the benefits of the use of focus groups in qualitative studies is that focus groups can provide detailed insights into a target audience's perceptions and motivations as well as capture the complexities, thoughts, and behavior of a target audience (Ulin et al.,2005). Since Black male students would have multiple thoughts, perceptions and opinions about Black male retention initiatives and strategies at a HEI, a focus group would help garner feedback that could lead to a Black male retention strategy that addresses a wide spectrum of Black male student needs.

Black male retentions initiatives and strategies could also be obtained through a Likert scale questionnaire to measure feelings and attitudes (Barua, 2013). For example, Black male students' feelings and perceptions of Black male retention may not be able to be captured by a survey with yes or no questions. A Likert scale questionnaire will allow Black male students to express their perceptions of Black male retention efforts and strategies in a way that will allow higher education staff to measure the intensity of their responses to certain questions, which in

turn can help produce themes about Black male student satisfaction with current Black male retention efforts at a HEI. Likert scale surveys can also allow for the collection of a wide variety of data about Black male retention in a convenient, streamlined way.

Finally, Black male student leaders can serve an important role in Black male retention because they can help encapsulate what some Black male students may be thinking and feeling regarding Black male retention efforts and strategies at a HEI. For example, Tinto (1993) found that student organizations play an important role in social integration which directly impacts student retention. In relationship to Black male retention, Black male student leaders in student organizations may be able to help HEIs gain insight into Black male student experiences with microaggressions and other stereotypes that could be present at a HEI. Based on feedback from Black male student leaders, a university or college could design Black male retention strategies and initiatives that create a welcoming environment for Black male students.

The second cause of misaligned Black male retention strategies and efforts at a HEI could be that many Black male retention initiatives and strategies are not consistently used over time in a meaningful way. For example, as this research study demonstrated, some Black male retention strategies are often the focus of the Office of Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion. In many colleges and universities across the country, Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion offices are being downsized or eliminated (Wood, 2023). One could ask that if Black male college retention strategies and efforts at HEIs became the domain of one office of the university, what happens to the consistency of support for Black males at these institutions once those offices are eliminated?

The third cause of a misaligned Black male retention strategy at a HEI is that the needs of Black male students enrolled at a particular institution evolves from year to year. As a result, a Black male retention strategy that could meet the needs of one Black male student in a given

academic year may not meet the needs of a different Black male student in an upcoming academic year. As a result, if a HEI offers a wide menu of Black male retention resources available to a student consistently from the moment that a Black male student matriculates, until the moment a Black male college student graduates, the HEI could meet the needs of a particular Black male student. In practice, this means that a HEI could offer peer support groups, peer mentoring, faculty mentoring, mental health services, and a wide variety of other supports specifically targeted to Black male students. Although, the supports are not an exhaustive list of supports for Black male students, it could represent a starting point for a menu of options that a HEI could offer to Black male students.

Finally, Black male retention strategies at a HEI must constantly be revised, based on feedback, to measure the effectiveness and alignment of these strategies with the ways that current Black male college students persist. Revision of Black male retention strategies based on feedback must be revised with the input of the entire university community at regular intervals in the academic calendar, which will allow for Black male retention strategies to be applied at the HEI in a consistent manner and for changes to be made quickly to improve strategies that are ineffective. HEIs must understand that Black male student voices can transform Black male retention strategies and efforts at the HEI because many Black male students have lived experiences that can offer insight into why a particular Black male retention strategy may not ineffective. The insight that Black male students can provide HEIs about retention strategies can be instrumental in ensuring the longevity and adaptability of Black male retention efforts at the HEI, despite a changing political, social, and economic environment.

References

- About HBCUs. *Thurgood Marshall College Fund*. https://www.tmcf.org/about-us/member-schools/about-hbcus/
- Abrica, E. J., García-Louis, C., Chaddrick, D., & Gallaway, J. (2020). Antiblackness in the Hispanic-serving community college (HSCC) context: Black male collegiate experiences through the lens of settler colonial logics. *Race Ethnicity and Education*, 23(1), 55–73. https://doi.org/10.1080/13613324.2019.1631781
- Allen, W. (1993). College in Black and White: African American student in predominantly

 White and in historic Black public universities. *The Journal of Academic Librarianship*,

 19(3), 183–330. https://doi.org/10.1016/0099-1333(93)90567-0
- Asgari, S., & Carter, F. (2016). Peer mentors can improve academic performance: A quasi-experimental study of peer mentorship in introductory courses. *Teaching of Psychology*, 43(2), 131–135. https://doi.org/10.1177/0098628316636288
- Banks, T., & Dohy, J. (2019). Mitigating barriers to persistence: A review of efforts to improve retention and graduation rates for students of color in higher education. *Higher Education Studies*, 9(1), 118–131. https://doi.org/10.5539/hes.v9n1p118
- Barker, M. J., & Avery, J. C. (2012). The impact of an institutional Black male leadership initiative on engagement and persistence. *College Student Affairs Journal*, 30(2), 73–87.
- Barua, A. (2013). Methods for decision-making in survey questionnaires based on Likert scale.

 Journal of Asian Scientific Research, 3(1), 35–38.
- Beale, T., Charleston, L., & Hilton, A. A. (2019). Black male college persistence: A phenomenological collective of familial and social motivators. *Journal of Research Initiatives*, 4(3), Article 1.3-20. https://digitalcommons.uncfsu.edu/jri/vol4/iss3/1

- Bean, J. P. (1980). Dropouts and turnover: The synthesis and test of a causal model of student attrition. *Research in Higher Education*, *12*(2), 155–187.

 https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00976194
- Bhutta, N., Chang, A. C., Dettling, L. J., & Hewitt, J. W. H. (2020). *Disparities in wealth by race and ethnicity in the 2019 survey of consumer finances*. Name of the Source.

 https://www.federalreserve.gov/econres/notes/feds-notes/disparities-in-wealth-by-race-and-ethnicity-in-the-2019-survey-of-consumer-finances-20200928.html
- Birnbaum, R. (2000). Management fads in higher education: Where they come from, what they do, why they fail. Jossey-Bass.
- Black Male Initiative. (2023). Black Male Initiative. https://www1.cuny.edu/sites/bmi/
- Booker, K. C., & Campbell-Whatley, G. (2019). Student perceptions of inclusion at a historically Black university. *Journal of Negro Education*, 88(2), 146–158. https://doi.org/10.7709/jnegroeducation.88.2.0146
- Bourdieu, P. (1986). The forms of capital. In J. G. Richardson (Ed.), *Handbook of theory and research for the sociology of education* (pp. 241–258). Greenwood Press.
- Bourke, B. (2016). Meaning and implications of being labelled a predominantly White institution. *College and University*, 91(3), 12–18.
- Brewster, D., & Ashley, K. (2019). African American male students' perceptions of self-efficacy, student engagement, and mentoring and student retention. *Alabama Journal of Educational Leadership*, 6(1), 51–61. https://eric.ed.gov/?id=EJ1327460
- Bronfenbrenner, U. (1981). *The ecology of human development: Experiments by nature and design*. Harvard University Press.

- Brooms, D. R. (2019). Not in this alone: Black men's bonding, learning, and sense of belonging in Black male initiative programs. *The Urban Review*, *51*(5), 748–767. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11256-019-00506-5
- Brooms, D. R. (2020). "It's the person, but then the environment too": Black and Latino males' narratives about their college successes. *Sociology of Race and Ethnicity*, 6(2), 195–208. https://doi.org/10.1177/2332649219884339
- Brooms, D. R. (2021). Black cultural capital, resistance, and leadership among Black male collegians. *Journal of Minority Achievement, Creativity, and Leadership*, *1*(2), 218–247. https://doi.org/10.5325/minoachicrealead.1.2.0218
- Brooms, D. R. (2023a). Educational desires and resilience among Black male students at a Hispanic-serving institution. *Journal of Diversity in Higher Education*, 16(6), 696–708. https://doi.org/10.1037/dhe0000381
- Brooms, D. R. (2023b). What's going on here? Black men and gendered-antiblackness at a Hispanic-serving institution. *Race Ethnicity and Education*, 26(6), 681–700. https://doi.org/10.1080/13613324.2022.2154371
- Brooms, D. R., & Davis, A. R. (2017). Staying focused on the goal: Peer bonding and faculty mentors supporting Black males' persistence in college. *Journal of Black Studies*, 48(3), 305–326. https://doi.org/10.1177/0021934717692520
- Burbage, A. K., & Glass, C. R. (2023). The evolving identities of HSI and differentiated funding. *Educational Policy*, 37(6), 1735–1762. https://doi.org/10.1177/08959048221120274
- Chang, C. C., & Wang, Y. H. (2021). Using phenomenological methodology with thematic analysis to examine and reflect on commonalities of instructors' experiences in MOOCs. *Education Sciences*, 11(5), 203. https://doi.org/10.3390/educsci11050203

- Cilesiz, S. (2010). A phenomenological approach to experiences with technology: Current state, promise, and future directions for research. *Educational Technology Research and Development*, 59(4), 487–510. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11423-010-9173-2
- Creswell, J. W. (2007). Qualitative inquiry and research design: Choosing among five approaches (2nd ed.). Sage.
- Creswell, J. W. (2014). Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches (4th ed). Sage.
- Crosling, G. (2017). Student retention in higher education, a shared issue. In: Teixeira, P.N., Shin, J.C. (eds) The International Encyclopedia of Higher Education Systems and Institutions. Springer, Dordrecht. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-017-9553-1_314-1
- Cross, K. P. (1992). Adults as learners: Increasing participation and facilitating learning.

 Jossey-Bass.
- Cuyget, M. J. (1997). African American men on college campuses: Their needs and their perceptions. *New Directions for Student Services*, *1997*(80), 5–16. https://doi.org/10.1002/ss.8001
- Cuyjet, M. J. (2006). African American men in college. Jossey-Bass.
- Dancy, T. E. (2010). Faith in the unseen: The intersection(s) of spirituality and identity among African American males in college. *The Journal of Negro Education*, 79(3), 416–432.
- Dancy, T. E., II. (2012). *The brother code: Manhood and masculinity among African American men in college*. IAP Information Age Publishing.
- Davis, J. E. (1994). College in Black and White: Campus environment and academic achievement of African American males. *The Journal of Negro Education*, 63(4), 620.

- Developing Hispanic-Serving Institutions Program—Title V. (2024). U.S Department of Education. https://www2.ed.gov/programs/idueshsi/index.html
- Donahoo, S., & Caffey, R. A. (2010). A sense of home: The impact of church participation on African American college students. *Journal of Research on Christian Education*, 19(1), 79–104. https://doi.org/10.1080/10656211003630471
- Durkheim, E. (1951). Suicide. Free Press.
- Frawley, J., Russell, G., Sherwood, J. (2020). Cultural Competence and the Higher Education Sector: A Journey in the Academy. In Frawley, J., Russell, G., Sherwood, J. (eds)

 Cultural Competence and the Higher Education Sector. Springer, Singapore.

 https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-15-5362-2_1
- Fries-Britt, S. (1997). Identifying and supporting gifted African American men. *New Directions* for Student Services, 1997(80), 65–78. https://doi.org/10.1002/ss.8006
- Garcia, G. A. (2019). Becoming Hispanic-serving institutions: Opportunities for colleges and universities. Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Gavins, R. (2009). A historical overview of the barriers faced by Black American males in pursuit of higher education. In H. T. Frierson, W. Pearson, & J. H. Wyche (Eds.),

 Diversity in higher education: Vol. 6. Black American males in higher education:

 Diminishing proportions (pp. 13–29). Emerald Group Publishing.

 https://doi.org/10.1108/S1479-3644(2009)0000006006
- George, T. (2022). Semi-structured interviews. Scribbr. https://www.scribbr.com/author/tegan/
- Goings, R. B. (2021). Introducing the Black male adult learner success theory. *Adult Education Quarterly*, 71(2), 128–147. https://doi.org/10.1177/0741713620959603

- Goodwill, J. R., Mattis, J. S., & Watkins, D. C. (2022). "I didn't know who to talk to": Black college men's sources and descriptions of social support. *Psychology of Men & Masculinities*, 23(2), 197–208. https://doi.org/10.1037/men0000372
- Graham, C. (2022). Why is Black male enrolment in decline? BestColleges. http://www.bestcolleges.com/blog/black%20male%20enrollment
- Guiffrida, D. A. (2003). African American student organizations as agents of social integration.

 Journal of College Student Development, 44(3), 304–319.

 https://doi.org/10.1353/csd.2003.0024
- Guiffrida, D. A. (2004). Friends from home: Asset and liability to African American students attending a predominantly White institution. *NASPA Journal*, *41*(4), 693–708. https://doi.org/10.2202/1949-6605.1394
- Guiffrida, D. A. (2006). Toward a cultural advancement of Tinto's theory. *The Review of Higher Education*, 29(4), 451–472. https://doi.org/10.1353/rhe.2006.0031
- Hagedorn L. S. (2006). How to define retention: A new look at an old problem. In Seidman A.(Ed.), *College student retention: Formula for success* (pp. 89–105). Westport, CT:American Council on Higher Education/Praeger Publishers.
- Harmon, N. (2012). The role of minority-serving institutions in national college completion goals. Institute for Higher Education Policy. https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/The-Role-of-Minority-Serving-Institutions-in-Goals.-
 Harmon/6a52ffa9484af2c3550b7751cba2da7871f6d9b1
- Hargrove D. T. (2014). This is how we did it: A study of Black male resilience and

- attainment at a Hispanic serving institution through the lenses of critical race theory (Publication No. 10954433) [Doctoral dissertation, Seton Hall University]. Seton Hall University Dissertation and Theses (ETDs).
- Harper, S. R. (2004). Black male students at public flagship universities in the U.S.: Status, trends and implications for policy and practice.

 http://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/Black-male-students-at-public-flagship-universities
- Harper, S. (2006). Peer support for African American male college achievement: Beyond internalized racism and the burden of "acting White." *The Journal of Men's Studies*, 14(3), 337–358. https://doi.org/10.3149/jms.1403.337
- Harper, S. (2011). Strategy and intentionality in practice, student services, a handbook for the profession. Jossey-Bass.
- Harper, S. R. (2012). Black male student success in higher education: A report from the National Black Male College Achievement Study. University of Pennsylvania, Graduate School of Education, Center for the Study of Race and Equity in Education.
- Harper, S. R. (2015). Black male college achievers and resistant responses to racist stereotypes at predominantly White colleges and universities. *Harvard Educational Review*, 85(4), 646–674. https://doi.org/10.17763/0017-8055.85.4.646
- Harper, S. R., & Quaye, S. J. (2007). Student organizations as venues for Black identity expression and development among African American male student leaders. *Journal of College Student Development*, 48(2), 127–144. https://doi.org/10.1353/csd.2007.0012

- Harper, S. R., Smith, E. J., & Davis, C. H. F. (2018). A critical race case analysis of Black undergraduate student success at an urban university. *Urban Education*, *53*(1), 3–25. https://doi.org/10.1177/0042085916668956
- Harris, N., & Stephens, S. (2024). *At many HBCUs, just 1 in 3 students is a man. Here's why that matters.* Open Campus. https://www.opencampusmedia.org/2023/04/22/at-many-hbcus-just-one-in-three-students-is-a-man-heres-why-that-matters/
- Hausmann, L. R. M., Schofield, J. W., & Woods, R. L. (2007). Sense of belonging as a predictor of intentions to persist among African American and White first-year college students.

 *Research in Higher Education, 48(7), 803–839. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11162-007-9052-9
- Helms, J. E., & Carter, R. T. (1991). Relationships of White and Black racial identity attitudes and demographic similarity to counselor preferences. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 38(4), 446–457. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-0167.38.4.446
- Hilton, A., & Christopher, R. (2015). Black Male collegians: Increasing access, retention, and persistence in higher education. *Journal of College Student Development*, *56*(3), 414–416. https://doi.org/10.1002/aehe.20015
- Hilton, A. A., Wood, J., & Lewis, C. W. (2012). Black males in postsecondary education:

 Examining their experiences in diverse institutional contexts. Information Age
 Publishing.
- Hotchkiss, B. K., & Dansby, E. T. (2015). Black male student leaders in predominantly White universities: Stories of power, preservation, and persistence. *The Western Journal of Black Studies*, *39*(1), 30–44.

- Howard, T. C. (2013). How does it feel to be a problem? Black Male students, schools, and learning in enhancing the knowledge base to disrupt deficit frameworks. *Review of Research in Education*, *37*(1), 54–86. https://doi.org/10.3102/0091732X12462985
- Johnson, Z. (2014). African American male initiatives: Collaborating for success. *Georgia Journal of College Student Affairs*, 30(2), 12–31.

 https://doi.org/10.20429/gcpa.2014.300203
- Kahu, E. R. (2013). Framing student engagement in higher education. *Studies in Higher Education*, *38*(5), 758–773. https://doi.org/10.1080/03075079.2011.598505
- Kim, E., & Hargrove, D. T. (2013). Deficient or resilient: A critical review of Black male academic success and persistence in higher education. *Journal of Negro Education*, 82(3), 300–311. https://doi.org/10.7709/jnegroeducation.82.3.0300
- Knox, L. (2024, March 21). Federal spending bills keep higher ed funding flat. Inside Higher Ed.
 https://www.insidehighered.com/news/government/student-aid-policy/2024/03/21/federal-spending-bill-keeps-higher-ed-funding-flat
- Kuh, G. D., & Love, P. G. (2000). A cultural perspective on student departure. In J. M. Braxton (Ed.), *Reworking the student departure puzzle* (pp. 196–212). Vanderbilt University Press.
- LaVant, B. D., Anderson, J. L., & Tiggs, J. W. (1997). Retaining African American men through mentoring initiatives. *New Directions for Student Services*, 1997(80), 43–53. https://doi.org/10.1002/ss.8004
- Masadeh, M. (2012). Focus group: Reviews and practices. *International Journal of Applied Science and Technology*, 2(10), 63–68.

- McDonough, P. (1997). Choosing colleges: How social class and schools structure opportunity.

 SUNY Press.
- McGee, E. O., & Martin, D. B. (2011). You would not believe what I have to go through to prove my intellectual value: Stereotype management among academically successful Black mathematics and engineering students. *American Educational Research Journal*, 48(6), 1347–1389. https://doi.org/10.3102/0002831211423972
- Metzner, B. S., & Bean, J. P. (1987). The estimation of a conceptual model of nontraditional undergraduate student attrition. *Research in Higher Education*, 27(1), 15–38. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00992303
- Milner, H. R., Allen, Q., & McGee, E. O. (2023). A framework for thinking and talking about race with teachers. In: Bonner, F (Ed.), *Building on Resilience* (pp. 25–42). Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9781003443339-4
- Morales, E. E., Ambrose-Roman, S., & Perez-Maldonado, R. (2016). Transmitting success:

 Comprehensive peer mentoring for at-risk students in developmental math. *Innovative Higher Education*, *41*(2), 121–135.
- Morgan, J. D. (2018). What racism looks like: An infographic. Frank Porter Graham Child

 Development Institute. https://fpg.unc.edu/publications/what-racism-looks-infographic
- Moustakas, C. (1994). *Phenomenological research methods*. Sage. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781412995658
- Museus, S. D. (2014). The culturally engaging campus environments (CECE) model: A new theory of college success among racially diverse student populations. In Paulsen, M (Ed.), *Handbook of theory and research* (Vol. 29, pp. 189–227). Springer, Dordrecht.

- Museus, S. D., & Chang, T. (2021). The impact of campus environments on sense of belonging for first-generation college students. *Journal of College Student Development*, 62(3), 367–372. https://doi.org/10.1353/csd.2021.0039
- National Center for Education Statistics. (2004). *Graduation rates at Title IV institutions, by*race/ethnicity, level and control of institution, and gender: United States, Cohort Years

 1998 and 2001. Related Years 2003–2004.

 https://nces.ed.gov/ipeds/search/viewtable?tableId=3141&returnUrl=%2Fsearch
- National Center for Education Statistics. (2021). *Percentage of 18- to 24-year-olds enrolled in college, by level of institution and sex and race/ethnicity of student: 1970 through 2021*. https://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/d22/tables/dt22_302.60.asp
- National Center for Education Statistics. (2022). *Graduation rates within 150 percent of normal program completion time at Title IV institutions. Related Years 2021–2022.*https://nces.ed.gov/ipeds/search/viewtable?tableId=36023&returnUrl=%2Fsearch
- Nelson, M. S., Knibbs, L., Alexander, Q. R., Cherry, D. C., Johnson, B., & Johnson, J. (2020).

 Advising Black male students in 2020 and beyond. *Academic Advising Today*, 43(3), 1–

 14. https://nacada.ksu.edu/Resources/Academic-Advising-Today/View-Articles/Advising-Black-Male-Students-in-2020-and-Beyond.aspx
- Ottley, J. A., & Ellis, A. L. (2019). A qualitative analysis: Black male perceptions of retention initiatives at a rural predominately White institution. *Educational Foundations*, *32*(1–4), 72–103. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1239995.pdf

- Pierce, C. M. (1975). The mundane extreme environment and its effect on learning. In:S.G Brainard (Ed.), *Learning disabilities: Issues for research* (pp. 111–119). Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, National Institute of Education.
- Pirtle, W. N., Brock, B., Aldonza, N., Leke, K., & Edge, D. (2024). "I didn't know what anti-Blackness was until I got here": The unmet needs of Black students at Hispanic-serving institutions. *Urban Education*, 59(1), 330–357.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/00420859211044948
- Price, J. L. (1977). The impact of turnover on the organization. *Work and Occupations*, 16(4), 461–473. https://doi.org/10.1177/0730888489016004005
- Reddick, R. J., Heilig, J. V., & Valdez, P. L. (2012). Bridging a Black–Brown divide? Black male students at a Hispanic serving institution. In A. A. Hilton, J. L. Wood, & C. W. Lewis (Eds.), *Black males in postsecondary education: Examining their experiences in diverse institutional contexts* (pp. 183–207). Information Age Publishing.
- Rendon, L. I. (1994). Validating culturally diverse students: Toward a new model of learning and student development. *Innovative Higher Education*, *19*(1), 33–51. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01191156
- Rhee, B. (2008). Institutional climate and student departure: A multinomial multilevel modeling approach. *The Review of Higher Education*, *31*(2), 161–183.
- Rhoden, S. (2017). "Trust me, you are going to college": How trust influences academic achievement in Black males. *The Journal of Negro Education*, 86(1), 52–64. https://doi.org/10.7709/jnegroeducation.86.1.0052
- Ricard, N. C., & Pelletier, L. G. (2016). Dropping out of high school: The role of parent and teacher self-determination support, reciprocal friendships and academic motivation.

- Contemporary Educational Psychology, 44–45(N), 32–40. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cedpsych.2015.12.003
- Roach, R. (2001). Where are the Black men on campus? *Black Issues in Higher Education*, 18(6), 18–21.
- Rotich, J. (2022). Which factors influence African American male students' persistence in and graduation from college? Publication No. 799) [Doctoral dissertation, Moorehead State University Moorehead]. Moorehead State University Moorehead Dissertation, Theses, Projects.
- Rowe, W. (2014). The Sage encyclopedia of action research. Sage.
- Saldaña, J. (2009). The coding manual for qualitative researchers. Sage.
- Seidman, A. (2005). *College student retention: Formula for student success*. Greenwood Publishing Group.
- Serrano, U. (2020). 'Finding home': Campus racial microclimates and academic homeplaces at a Hispanic-serving institution. *Race Ethnicity and Education*, 25(6), 815–834. https://doi.org/10.1080/13613324.2020.1718086
- Shay, J. (2002). Odysseus in America: Combat trauma and the trials of homecoming. Scribner.
- Shay, J., & Munroe, J. (1999). Group and milieu therapy for veterans with complex post-traumatic stress disorder. In P. A. Saigh & J. D. Bremner (Eds.) *Posttraumatic stress disorder: A comprehensive text* (pp. 391–413). Allyn & Bacon.
- Smith, W. A. (2004). Black faculty coping with racial battle fatigue: The campus racial climate in a post-civil rights era. In D. Cleveland (Ed.), *Broken silence: Conversations about race* by African Americans at predominately White institutions (pp. 171–190). Peter Lang.

- Smith, W. A., Aen, W. R., & Danley, L. L. (2007). "Assume the position ... You fit the description": Psychosocial experiences and racial battle fatigue among African American male college students. *American Behavioral Scientist*, *51*(4), 551–578.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/0002764207307742
- Soika, B. (2020, June). What is student retention, and why does it matter? USC Rossier School of Education. https://rossier.usc.edu/news-insights/news/what-student-retention-and-why-does-it-matter
- Solorzano, D., Ceja, M., & Yosso, T. (2000). Critical race theory, racial microaggressions, and campus racial climate: The experiences of African American college students. *The Journal of Negro Education*, 69(1/2), 60–73. http://www.jstor.org/stable/2696265
- Spady, W. G. (1971). Dropouts from higher education: Toward an empirical model. *Interchange*, 2(3), 38–62. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02282469
- Stahl, N., & King, J. (2020). Expanding approaches for research: Understanding and using trustworthiness in qualitative research. *Journal of Developmental Education*, 44(1), 26–28.
- Steele, C. M. (2010). Whistling Vivaldi: And other clues to how stereotypes affect us. W.W. Norton.
- Strayhorn, T. L. (2012). College students' sense of belonging: A key to educational success for all students. Routledge.
- Sue, D. W., Capodilupo, C. M., Torino, G. C., Bucceri, J. M., Holder, A. M., Nadal, K. L., & Esquilin, M. (2007). Racial microaggressions in everyday life: Implications for clinical practice. *American Psychologist*, 62(4), 271–286. https://doi.org/10.1037/0003-066X.62.4.271

- Sundler, A. J., Lindberg, E., Nilsson, C., & Palmér, L. (2019). Qualitative thematic analysis based on descriptive phenomenology. *Nursing Open*, *6*(3), 733–739. https://doi.org/10.1002/nop2.275
- Swail, W., Redd, K., & Perna, L. (2003). Retaining minority students in higher education.
 Educational Policy Institute.
 https://vtechworks.lib.vt.edu/server/api/core/bitstreams/f3fdce00-54b8-4eeb-a7d3-2c8ec3f8b1b0/content
- Thomas, L., Kift, S., & Shah, M. (2021). *Student retention and success in higher education*. Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-80045-1_1
- Tierney, W. G. (1999). Models of minority college-going and retention: Cultural integrity versus cultural suicide. *The Journal of Negro Education*, 68(1), 80-91. https://doi.org/10.2307/2668211
- Tinto, V. (1975). Dropout from higher education: A theoretical synthesis of recent research.

 *Review of Educational Research, 45(1), 89–125. https://doi.org/10.2307/1170024
- Tinto, V. (1988). Stages of student departure: Reflections on the longitudinal character of student leaving. *The Journal of Higher Education*, *59*(4), 438–455. https://doi.org/10.2307/1981920
- Tinto, V. (1993). *Leaving college: Rethinking the causes and cures of student attrition* (2nd ed.).

 University of Chicago Press.
- Tinto, V. (1997). Classrooms as communities: Exploring the educational character of student persistence. *The Journal of Higher Education*, 68(6), 599–623. https://doi.org/10.2307/2959965

- Tinto, V. (2009). Taking student retention seriously: Rethinking the first year of college.

 NACADA Journal, 19(2), 5–9. https://doi.org/10.12930/0271-9517-19.2.5
- Tinto, V. (2012). *Completing college: Rethinking institutional action*. University of Chicago Press.
- Title V Developing Hispanic-Serving Institutions Program—Definition of an HSI. (2016, 04 11).

 U.S Department of Education. https://www2.ed.gov/programs/idueshsi/definition.html
- Tolbert Smith, D. (2022). "They are here to support me": Community cultural wealth assets and precollege experiences of undergraduate Black men in engineering. *Journal of Engineering Education*, 111(4), 750–769. https://doi.org/10.1002/jee.2048
- Ulin, P. R., Robinson, E. T., & Tolley, E. E. (2005). Qualitative methods in public health: A field guide for applied research. *Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise*, *37*(7), 1249. https://doi.org/10.1249/01.mss.0000172593.20181.14
- U.S. Department of Education. (2023). *Raise the bar: College excellence and equity of education*. https://www.ed.gov/raisethebar/college-excellence-equity
- U.S. Department of the Army. (1994). Battle fatigue GTA 21-3-5 warning signs: Leader actions.
- Valandra, Fields, L., Sebree, W., & Sober, W. (2022). Navigating an anti-Black campus climate.

 *Race Ethnicity and Education, VV(N), 1–18.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/13613324.2022.2088720
- Van Gennep, A., Vizedom, M. B., & Caffee, G. L. (2019). *The rites of passage* (2nd ed.). The University of Chicago Press.
- Walker, A. (2023, July 25). Tracing the past, present and future of affirmative action. *Yale Daily News*. https://yaledailynews.com/blog/2023/07/25/tracing-the-past-present-and-future-of-affirmative-action/

- Weissman, S. (2021, September 27). *A 'loud and clear' call to invest in Black men*. Inside Higher Ed. https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2021/09/27/college-leaders-seek-boost-enrollment-black-men
- Whiting, G. W. (2014). The scholar identity model: Black male success in the K–12 context. In F. A. Bonner (Ed.), *Building on resilience: Models and frameworks of Black males'* success across the P–20 pipeline (pp. 88–108). Stylus Press.
- Williamson, J. A. (1999). In defense of themselves: The Black student struggle for success and recognition at predominantly White colleges and universities. *The Journal of Negro Education*, 68(1), 92–105. https://doi.org/10.2307/2668212
- Willie, C. V., & Sanford, J. S. (1995). Turbulence on the college campus and the frustration-aggression hypothesis. In C. Charles (Ed.), *Mental health, racism, and sexism* (pp. 253–276). University of Pittsburgh Press.
- Wood, S. (2023, Month DD). DEI bans at colleges: What students should know. *US News & World Report*. https://www.usnews.com/education/best-colleges/articles/dei-bans-at-colleges-what-students-should-know
- Zhou, E. S. (2014). Social support. In A. C. Michalos (Ed.), *Encyclopedia of quality of life and well-being research* (pp. 6161–6164). Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-007-0753-5_2789

Appendix A: Black Male Student Interview Questions

- 1. Please tell me a little about your personal background including where you were born as well as your major and year in school.
- 2. Please discuss why you attended this university and how you feel about your choice of this university right now? Please explain what has contributed to these feelings.
- 3. Do you believe it is important to engage with other students at this university?
- 4. What makes you feel valued, respected, and connected to others at this university?
- 5. If you have ever felt that you did not fit or belong at this institution, please describe the experience or events that led to these feelings?
- 6. What are some challenges you have faced as a college student and what supports do you have to face these challenges?
- 7. Are you aware of any academic or social support that the university offers for Black male students? Have you chosen to take advantage of the support offered? Why or why not?
- 8. Who can you talk to on campus who understands your experiences as a Black man or is a person with whom you can discuss those unique concerns?
- 9. How have your family or friends from home helped you to overcome challenges you may face in college?
- 10. How has this university created a welcoming and supportive environment for Black male students and how could they improve these efforts? In what ways do you feel the university has demonstrated that they are listening to the concerns of Black male students?
- 11. Please discuss your primary motivation for attending college and what would graduating college mean for your personal success.
- 12. Please discuss who in your life could be seen as a mentor or person you could turn to for help and advice.
- 13. Do you feel it is important to connect with other Black male students on campus?

Appendix B: Staff Interview Questions

- 1. Please discuss a little about your professional and academic background, where did you go to college and your professional appointments before your current job?
- 2. Please discuss your role at the university and your involvement in supports for Black male students.
- 3. Please discuss some of the challenges Black male students at the university face and some of the ways that your department or program assist Black male students in overcoming the challenges they may face.
- 4. Do you feel that initiatives targeting the retention of Black male students have been successful? Please discuss, in your opinion, some reasons these initiatives have been or have not been successful.
- 5. Are supports offered by the university regularly taken advantage of by Black male students, where do you see opportunities in outreach or participation here?
- 6. What specific initiatives at this university work to create a sense of belonging for Black male students?
- 7. How does the university ensure Black male students are aware of resources, support programs aimed at ensuring that they persist to graduation?
- 8. How does the university ensure consistency from admissions to graduation in its outreach to Black male students to assist them in persisting in college?
- 9. What do you feel are the most important resources needed for Black male students to persist in college and how is your university providing these resources and making sure the right students have access to them?
- 10. Please discuss similarities or difference in the challenges that Black male students may have faced in the past to the challenges they currently face.

- 11. In what ways do you feel university administration could partner with Black male students or Black male student leaders to improve retention Black male student retention initiatives?
- 12. How does or how could your university partner with the immediate community to support Black male student persistence until graduation?
- 13. Do you believe Black male mentorship initiatives can help in the retention of Black male students? Does the university currently have any Black male mentorship initiatives to aid Black students?

Appendix C: Tables

Table 1Black Male Student Demographic Data

| Pseudonym | Age | Academic Classification | Major | Extracurricular Activity |
|-----------|-----|----------------------------|------------------|--------------------------|
| Kasion | 23 | Senior | Exercise Science | Rising Scholars |
| Dante | 21 | Junior | Sports Medicine | Basketball, |
| | | | Administration | Rising Scholars, |
| | | | | BSU |
| George | 20 | Junior | Exercise Science | Track, Resident |
| | | | | Assistant |
| Samuel | 20 | Sophomore | Communication | Campus |
| | | | | Ministry, Rising |
| | | | | Scholars |
| Tariq | 20 | Junior | Computer | Lion Club for |
| | | | Science | Computer |
| | | | | Science Majors |
| Amante | 19 | Sophomore | Nursing | American Red |
| | | | | Cross, Rising |
| - | | | | Scholars |

Table 2Northsun University Staff Demographics

| Pseudonym | Years at Northsun University | Position at Northsun |
|-----------|------------------------------|-----------------------------|
| • | · | University |
| Laura | 20 | Executive Director of |
| | | Academic Student Support |
| Amy | 10 | Assistant Vice President of |
| | | the Office of Diversity, |
| | | Equity and Inclusion |
| Leslie | 2 | Director of TRIO |
| Solange | 4 | Assistant Vice President of |
| | | Student Success |
| Katy | 20 | Department Chair |
| - | | Communications |
| Kevin | 17 | Director of Institutional |
| | | Effectiveness |

Table 3 *Themes and Subthemes*

| Theme | Subtheme |
|--|--|
| Fragmented Black Male Retention Strategies | Limited Support |
| | Reliance on Student Organization |
| Constellation of Support Systems | Family Support, Caring Faculty Member, |
| | Mentorship, Intrinsic Motivation, Coaches, |
| | Community Support, Friends, Informal |
| | Affinity Groups, Student Organization |
| Awareness of and Responses to Barriers to | Hopelessness, Determination, |
| Persistence | Disengagement, Dejection, Despondence, |
| | Racial Battle Fatigue, Cynicism |
| Inconsistent Implementation of Institutional | Staff Member Agency, Disconnected |
| Support | Institutional Support, Staff Turnover |
| Lack of Consistent Support from University | Lack of Funding, Box-Ticking, Performative |
| Administration | Support |

Appendix D: Figures

Figure 1

Black Male Adult Learner Success Theory (BMALST)



Note. Goings' (2021) Black male adult learner success theory. Reproduced with permission from author.